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(1)

MARGINAL TAX RATE REDUCTIONS

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 7, 2001

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON FINANCE,

Washington, DC.
The hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 10:00 a.m., in

room 215, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Charles E. Grass-
ley (chairman of the committee) presiding.

Also present: Senators Nickles, Thompson, Snowe, Baucus,
Breaux, Graham, Kerry, Torricelli, and Lincoln.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES E. GRASSLEY, A U.S.
SENATOR FROM IOWA, CHAIRMAN, COMMITTEE ON FINANCE

The CHAIRMAN. I thank everybody for their patience for us to get
started on time, and thank the members of the committee who
were here on time.

We will proceed with our first hearing after the administration
witness that we had last week on the issues of the tax proposals
before us and the tax relief for working men and women.

Senator Baucus and I have called this hearing to address an
issue on which Republicans and Democrats all agree. Now, we do
not agree on details, but the Federal Government is over-collecting
taxes. Most everybody in the Congress is for some reduction of
taxes.

The current and projected U.S. tax receipts are far in excess of
the amount needed to operate the Federal Government. The bulk
of these excess collections comes from income taxes imposed on in-
dividual taxpayers.

The Congressional Budget Office, in their January 2001 report to
Congress, shows that in 1992 collections from individual income
taxes were 7.7 percent of our GDP. That percentage has risen
steadily each year.

As of the year 2000, the percentage is an astronomical 10.2 per-
cent of GDP. Now, think in terms of that. 7.7 versus 10.2 is just
about a 50-percent increase. Individual income taxes now take up
the larger share of GDP on record, even above the levels that were
imposed in the time of World War II.

As further evidence that the current surpluses are borne by
American working men and women, corporate taxes during the
past 10 years have increased from 1.6 percent GDP to 2.1 percent
GDP, and estate taxes have remained essentially unchanged.

So, as you can see, and I thought we had charts that showed that
but evidently we do not, the main source of the current surpluses
is from huge increases in individual tax collections.
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Unfortunately, most of the excess collections are attributable to
the tax increase of 1993, one that a former member of this com-
mittee, Senator Moynihan, described in that year as being the big-
gest increase in the history of the world, after Bob Dole had said
it was the biggest tax increase in the history of the country.

As I noted above, in 1992 the collection rate was 7.7 percent GDP
and it now stands at 10.2 percent. Admittedly, some of this in-
crease is due to our booming economy.

The White House has estimated that approximately 20 percent
of this increase is attributable to real gains in wages which has
forced people into ever-higher tax rate brackets. This is the bracket
creep effect. Those same individuals also lose a portion of their de-
ductions and exemptions through various phase-out provisions,
which we will discuss later today.

Nonetheless, the Joint Economic Committee of the Congress has
estimated that just repealing President Clinton’s 1993 individual
income tax hikes would yield tax relief of over $1 trillion for 10
years.

So I think we can all agree that individual taxpayers are the
ones most deserving of the relief from Federal Government over-
taxation, even if we might not agree on the amount of relief that
should be given at this time.

Because whether that relief we enact is going to be $900 billion,
as suggested by my Democrat colleagues, or the $1.6 trillion that
is requested by President Bush, that is not the issue that we are
here to address today.

Now, some members may want to bring that up, and that is all
right, but we are not here to talk about the appropriate level of tax
relief. We all agree that relief is needed. The question we address
today is whether marginal rate reductions is the best way to grant
tax relief from an economic management standpoint.

In designing tax legislation, I would like to employ three fairly
general principles, but very important principles: efficiency, equity,
and simplicity. What I mean by efficiency, is that changes to the
Tax Code would grow our economy.

At the end of the day, we have failed as tax policymakers, Re-
publicans and Democrats alike, if we impair the American econo-
my’s capacity to grow. Many believe that there is a direct link be-
tween lower tax burdens and higher rates of economic growth. The
question before us today is whether the most efficient way to pro-
mote economic growth is through marginal rate reductions.

My second principle is equity, or more often stated as fairness.
I want to make tax policy changes that address inequities in the
Tax Code. There are many such inequities, and we will hear about
some of those today.

My third principle is simplicity. Everyone who fills out a Form
1040 knows about the complexity of the Tax Code, or those of us
who do not fill it out because it so complicated that we pay others
who do it. All across this country Americans are dealing not only
with the burden of paying Federal taxes, but the added burden of
tax complexity.

One of the complexities that will be addressed today are the im-
penetrable phase-outs of tax benefits, personal exemptions, and de-
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*For more information on this subject, see also, Joint Committee on Taxation staff report,
‘‘Overview of Present Law and Economic Analysis Relating to Marginal Tax Rates and the Presi-
dent’s Individual Income Tax Rate Proposals,’’ March 6, 2001, JCX–6–01.

ductions that are arbitrarily imposed on taxpayers across the entire
spectrum of income levels.

Our witnesses today will address those complexities and explain
how they actually operate as back-door tax hikes that effectively
impose marginal tax rates far beyond rates specified in the Code.

Whatever we decide to do in this committee, our actions must
make sense with respect to these principles of efficiency, equity,
and simplicity. Our first panel will consist of two distinguished
economists, Mr. Stephen J. Entin of the Institute of Research on
the Economics of Taxation, and Dr. Henry Aaron of The Brookings
Institute.

These gentlemen will address whether marginal rate reductions
are the simplest, fairest, and more efficient way of distributing tax
relief to American working men and women.

Our second panel will explain how the various phase-outs and
limits increase effective marginal tax rates, operate to cut off tax-
payers from their personal exemptions and legitimate deductions,
and needlessly complicate tax laws. This panel will also focus on
payroll tax and the Earned Income Tax Credit.

In his budget message to Congress, the President expressed his
dismay that, under the present Tax Code, many low-income fami-
lies are now facing higher marginal tax rates than wealthy individ-
uals, due to the combined effect of the phase-out of the Earned In-
come Credit and the income and payroll taxes.

Certain Senators on this committee have rightly expressed simi-
lar concerns, so we want to see whether the Earned Income Tax
Credit is effective in alleviating the burden.

In addition, the General Accounting Office today will give us an
update on the efforts to address fraud in the Earned Income Tax
Credit program. Sadly, according to the Department of Treasury,
approximately 25 percent, one-quarter, of all of the ETC payments
are inappropriately made. Any effort to expand the EIC program
has to face that reality and we ought to be dealing with that re-
ality.

Finally, the committee will hear about efforts of the States to ex-
pand EIC programs. It may come as a shock to many here in our
Nation’s capital that the answers do not always come out of Con-
gress, because several States, including my own State of Iowa, have
taken the lead in creating their own Earned Income Credit pro-
gram that are an add-on to the Federal EIC program. Eleven
States now are involved in those programs.

This is a first of a series of hearings the Finance Committee will
have on President Bush’s tax proposals. I believe that these hear-
ings will provide a very useful overview of the different aspects of
the President’s efforts to give tax relief to American working fami-
lies.*

Now, to Senator Baucus, the distinguished Ranking Member.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS, A U.S. SENATOR
FROM MONTANA

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
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As you have indicated, today we begin serious, and I think very
important, hearings on various components of a broad-based tax
cut proposal.

I think it is a good idea to examine each of these components in
separate hearings. I think this will result in the American people’s
and members of Congress’ better understanding of the proposal,
and also to give us a chance to decide which of them make the
most sense. This is going to have a very real impact on the lives
of Americans.

In fact, in some sense, I think that these four weeks, maybe the
first 4 months, will be the most important, for not only this year,
but perhaps of the decade. We are probably going to set in place
tax provisions and some budget decisions which will have effect for
the decade. So, it is very important that we do our best to get this
right.

Today we discuss individual income tax rate reductions and mar-
ginal tax rates. I appreciate the witnesses that we have today.

Before we dive in, though, I want to reiterate my support for a
significant cut in taxes. There should be a significant cut in taxes.
You mentioned that yourself, Mr. Chairman.

I have three principles myself. They somewhat dovetail with
yours, Mr. Chairman. Yours were efficiency, equity, and simplicity.
Mine are, first, we should give relief to all taxpayers; second, we
should be honest and fair—like your equity principle; and third, I
think tax cuts should encourage work and bolster, but not threat-
en, the economy. That is very similar to your efficiency principle,
Mr. Chairman.

Let me say a few words about relief to all taxpayers. First, tax
cuts, as I said, should give relief to all. It is important to keep in
mind the breadth of our Federal tax system.

The Federal Government today collects about $1.6 trillion a year
in Federal taxes from individuals. About $1 trillion of the $1.6 tril-
lion comes from individual income taxes, and another $600 billion
from payroll taxes. Lesser amounts are generated from excise taxes
and estate taxes. These are the four main taxes that combine the
Federal tax burden on individuals.

It is difficult to collect data on how much Americans pay in ex-
cise taxes, since reporting is not done at the individual level. We
will talk about estate taxes at another date. Today, we focus on in-
come and payroll taxes.

In 1998, Americans filed 125 million individual income tax re-
turns. Most of them had income tax liability. To be precise, 97 mil-
lion—that is, 77 percent—owed income tax, and 28 million—about
23 percent—did not owe any income tax. If they had income taxes
withheld from their paychecks, they got it all back in a refund.

For the same year, 106 million—that is, 85 percent of tax-
payers—reported wage income. These 106 million paid payroll
taxes. Now, there are some who will say that we should give tax
cuts only to those who pay income taxes. I, frankly, think we must
look broadly at the overall tax burden, and that certainly includes
those who pay payroll taxes.

In my State of Montana, half of all taxpayers report under
$20,000 in income. For most of these, the Federal income tax liabil-
ity is zero. That is because the income is offset by the standard de-
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duction and by the personal exemptions, or their tax is offset by
the child credit, or education credits. In Montana, one of six re-
turns claims the Earned Income Tax Credit.

Second, tax cuts should be honest and fair. We need to be honest
with ourselves and the American people about what we are doing.
We should not advertise tax cuts that we actually do not deliver
because of the Alternative Minimum Tax, or phase-outs, or income
limitations and eligibility criteria.

Third, a tax cut should bolster work and encourage the economy,
not threaten the economy. With respect to encouraging work, I
think we should examine whether certain tax rates and the Earned
Income Credit provide incentives or disincentives to work.

We know that the Earned Income Credit moves 2.3 million chil-
dren, and about 4.14 million Americans out of poverty each year.
That is not an unimportant statistic. We need to examine how it
encourages people to leave welfare and to go to work. We need to
consider whether improvements can be made in the credit.

With respect to the economy, I hope we will hear testimony re-
garding the relative impact of various-sized tax cuts on our econ-
omy. We also should ask which kinds of tax cuts will best spur the
economy. Finally, examine the proper timing of tax cuts.

I am pleased to note that these hearings have been put together,
Mr. Chairman, on a totally bipartisan basis. It speaks well of you,
Mr. Chairman. I look forward to this committee continuing to oper-
ate on that principle, and look forward to the rest of this hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. I would say to you that your staff, and you, have
been very cooperative as well.

I want to welcome our first panel. Some introduction has already
been given. I would add to what I have said about Mr. Entin, that
he is former Assistant Secretary of Treasury for Economic Policy.
Prior to joining Treasury, he was a staff economist for the Joint
Economic Committee here in the Congress.

Dr. Aaron, currently a Bruce and Virginia McLawrey Senior Fel-
low in Economic Study at The Brookings Institute, taught econom-
ics at the University of Maryland for 30 years, and also served as
Assistant Secretary of Planning and Evaluation at the Department
of Health, Education and Welfare. In 1979, he chaired the Advisory
Committee on Social Security.

If it is all right with you, I will go with Mr. Entin, then Dr.
Aaron. Thank you. Please proceed. We will have both of you testify,
then we will have five minutes for each member to question each
of you in the order of attendance.

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN ENTIN, PRESIDENT AND EXECUTIVE
DIRECTOR, INSTITUTE FOR RESEARCH ON THE ECONOMICS
OF TAXATION, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. ENTIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Baucus, members of
the committee.

My name is Stephen J. Entin. I am president of the Institute for
Research on the Economics of Taxation. Thank you for inviting me
to address the need for marginal tax rate reduction.

President Bush’s proposed tax rate reductions would trim mar-
ginal income tax rates over 5 years and cut the income weighted
average marginal rate by about 10 percent.
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These additional rewards to work, saving and investment would
boost production and would create between 1.5 million and 2 mil-
lion additional jobs over the next decade. It would ultimately add
about 2 percent to the GDP. The higher GDP and higher incomes
would return between a quarter and a third of the static revenue
cost of the tax cut to the government.

The plan would also provide marginal tax rate relief in other
forms: to two-worker couples subject to the marriage penalty, to
workers hit by the EITC’s phase-out, and by eliminating the estate
and gift tax.

President Bush has previously proposed eliminating the remain-
ing portion of the Social Security earnings test, which is an implicit
50 percent add-on tax on incremental wage income for some retir-
ees.

I would note, as you have mentioned, Mr. Chairman, that the
phase-outs of the child credit, itemized deductions, and personal ex-
emptions, and other phase-outs in the Code can push effective tax
rates above the statutory levels.

For upper income families, the phase-outs of personal exemptions
and itemized deductions can add about 4 percentage points for a
family of four under the statutory rates. Eliminating phase-outs
would provide significant additional marginal rate relief.

As Mr. Baucus has noted, there is a problem with the AMT. It
would be wise to alter the AMT to allow taxpayers to receive the
full benefit of the President’s proposed tax rate reductions. Ideally,
the AMT should be abolished.

Why should we cut marginal tax rates? This gets to the efficiency
and growth arguments. Tax cuts do not boost the economy by giv-
ing people more money to spend, or in other words, by pumping up
‘‘demand.’’ The same amount of money would be given back to Fed-
eral bondholders if taxes were not cut.

Rather, tax cuts work to improve the economy if, and only if,
they increase at the margin the after-tax wage on additional hours
worked, or raise the interest and dividend returns on added saving,
or raise the rate of profit on capital investment.

By affecting these incentives, tax rate reductions expand capac-
ity. They raise output and income simultaneously, increasing sup-
ply in line with demand. Consequently, marginal tax rate cuts are
not inflationary. In fact, they are disinflationary because they
lower the cost of labor and the cost of capital.

Marginal tax rates are rising and threatening the expansion.
They should be cut. Over the last 10 years, the Federal Govern-
ment’s revenues have risen by nearly 2.9 percent of GDP, and 85
percent of that increase was due to increases in the individual in-
come tax as a share of GDP, as your chart illustrates.

The remainder of the increase was due to slight increases in the
share in corporate taxes and estate taxes, whereas social insurance
taxes and other taxes declined slightly as a share of GDP.

As Chart 1 in the written testimony shows, marginal Federal in-
come tax rates, weighted by income, have been rising in recent
years as a share of GDP. The Bush proposals would push them
back down to rates a bit below those at the beginning of the dec-
ade.
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These marginal rate increases have been reducing the incentives
to work, save, and invest, and have been weakening the economic
expansion.

What about the timing? Would we be enacting a tax cut just as
the economy was going to be recovering anyway, for example? Well,
incentive-based tax rate cuts are beneficial whether they are en-
acted at the bottom of a downturn, in the middle of a recovery, or
at the top of a boom.

The current economic slow-down is simply an additional reason
for moving ahead promptly with the President’s rate cuts. But if
marginal rate cuts are to have any significant effect on the econ-
omy in 2001, they need to be enacted promptly, have as deep a
marginal rate cut as possible up front, and not be put in question
by triggers.

The first installment of the multi-year rate cuts should date back
to January 1, 2001. Even better would be to front-load the rate cuts
rather than stringing them out over 5 years.

Please do not put in a trigger. A trigger would make tax cuts less
certain and, therefore, would reduce their effectiveness at pro-
moting growth. If people can count on the tax cuts, they will
produce more in anticipation. If people doubt the cuts will occur,
growth will be delayed, the revenue reflows would be less, and the
net cost higher than otherwise.

The tax cut is not too big, it is too small. The President’s tax pro-
posals are about 1 percent of GDP over the 10-year budget window.
Relative to GDP and in terms of the percentage of rate reduction,
these cuts are about half the size of the Kennedy tax cut, and
about 40 percent of the size of the individual rate cuts in the 1981
Reagan tax bill.

We can afford them for several reasons. First, the CBO budget
projections are for just over $3 trillion in on-budget surpluses over
10 years. There would still be an on-budget surplus, even with the
tax cut.

Second, off-budget Social Security surpluses will total nearly $2.6
trillion, and will also be buying back the public debt. Third, the es-
timated cost of the tax rate cut is static, not counting the added
economic growth the rate cuts would make possible, and about a
30 percent recovery of the tax revenue.

Fourth, Congressional Budget Office estimates of the surplus
may be on the low side, per dollar of GDP. Finally, the CBO and
administration budget forecasts contain conservative real GDP
growth assumptions, which are 3.1 percent per year for CBO, and
3.2 percent per year for the administration. The private sector fore-
casts are about 3.4 percent.

Let me also note that, as you move through the budget windows
over the next several years, you will be dropping years of $300 bil-
lion surpluses and adding years of $900 billion to $1 trillion annual
surpluses. You will have money coming in over the next several re-
visions to the budget numbers for further tax cuts and further tax
bills down the road.

I do not think we should rush to pay down the debt. We surely
have better things to do with the surplus. Lowering the debt is not
the best way to spur investment and national saving, because the
higher tax revenues associated with the surplus generally come
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straight out of national investment and saving. By contrast, cutting
taxes would boost investment and growth.

Letting the economy slump would be bad for the budget. If Con-
gress wants to make sure that surpluses continue and the debt is
paid off, it should reign in Federal spending and cut tax rates to
keep the economy moving forward. Tax rate reduction at the mar-
gin is the key to a successful tax cut.

Once you have completed this bill, I hope you will move on to
fundamental tax reform with all of that added money I have prom-
ised you from the future years’ revisions. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Entin appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Dr. Aaron?

STATEMENT OF DR. HENRY AARON, SENIOR FELLOW, THE
BROOKINGS INSTITUTION, WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. AARON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Baucus,
members of the committee.

I have framed my testimony around five questions and some ta-
bles. It would probably be most helpful if you took a look at those
tables.

The first question I pose, is whether the projected cost of the tax
cut, $1.6 trillion, is a reasonable estimate. As indicated in Table 1
in my testimony, the answer to that question is a clear ‘‘no.’’

It is a clear no for three distinct reasons. First, according to the
Joint Tax Committee, the cost of the rate reductions is larger than
that estimated by the Treasury, to the tune of about $150 billion.

Second, as a number of people have mentioned already, no allow-
ance is made for the need to change the Alternative Minimum Tax,
to avoid making a mockery of the rate reductions for approximately
35 million taxpayers by the year 2011, according to recently re-
leased estimates.

Third, the calculation of $1.6 trillion in tax cuts does not allow
for the added interest costs that would be generated as a result of
not paying down the public debt.

If you add those numbers together, a more plausible estimate of
the cost of the Bush program is $2.5 trillion, not $1.6 trillion. If one
adds in, additionally, various other provisions, including other tax
provisions that have been passed by Congress by significant majori-
ties in the past year, the cost of reasonably anticipatable tax initia-
tives is in excess of $3 trillion.

So I think the first step in having a rational debate on this sub-
ject is to begin to talk about real numbers, not fairytales.

The second question, is whether the projected budget situation
justifes a tax cut of the magnitude proposed by the administration?
For that, I would ask you to turn to the second table in my testi-
mony on page 5.

If one begins with the CBO baseline of $3.1 trillion, the same
logic that has led virtually every member of Congress to agree that
Social Security surpluses should not be used to justify either spend-
ing increases or tax cuts applies with equal force to reserve accu-
mulation in the Federal employees’ retirement system and to the
accumulations in the Medicare hospital insurance trust fund.
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In my testimony I have some comments on administration’s ar-
guments that the HI trust fund should not be subtracted from pro-
jected surpluses. I believe these arguments will not stand scrutiny,
but I am not going to spend time now on that. I will come back
to it in questions, if you would like.

In addition, there are various administration policy proposals,
the cost of which, I believe, is very conservatively estimated in the
budget document that the President released within the last 10
days. If one allows for those, the projected surplus realistically
available to finance either other spending increases or tax cuts
down to about $1.5 trillion.

I would note in closing, on this table, that Senator Domenici
chastised Mr. Daniels just last week for his unduly conservative
projections regarding discretionary spending, and suggested that a
higher number would be appropriate.

I added 1 percent to the Administration’s assumed 4 percent
growth in disoretionary spending over 10 years. If one does that,
and allows for added interest costs, the pool of money available for
either tax cuts or other spending increases is on the order of $1.2
trillion.

That $1.2 trillion should be compared with the fairly estimated
cost, of the tax plan of about $2.5 trillion. This comparison indi-
cates that there is no contingency reserve—of $860 billion or any
other amount. To speak of a $1 trillion contingency reserve is to
invoke a mythical beast.

My third question is whether a tax cut should be enacted as part
of an anti-recession strategy? I agree with Mr. Entin that the an-
swer to that question is ‘‘no.’’

Is the proposed distribution of tax cuts fair? I would ask you to
look at Tables 3, 4, and 5. Table 4 details the growth in after-tax
income that occurred in the decade from 1989 to 1998. As we all
know, that is heavily concentrated at the very top of the income
distribution.

Table 3 shows the distribution among the same income classes
of the entire Bush proposal and of H.R. 3. That, too, is heavily con-
centrated at the top of the income distribution.

Finally, on this point, I ask whether, taking up Senator Baucus’
point, it makes sense to say that cutting taxes just on the personal
income tax would be fair, given the actual facts regarding who pays
taxes.

As Table 5 indicates that the payment of income taxes is con-
centrated more at the top of the income distribution than are other
taxes. If one wanted to cut taxes for all American taxpayers, say
in a roughly proportional manner, one would have to distribute tax
cuts more to low and middle income taxpayers than doexs Presi-
dent Bush’s plan.

My testimony closes with some remarks regarding other tax
changes that I think would be more desirable at the present time
and deplores a lost opportunity for achieving tax reform. I might
say that I am almost equally critical of both the Republican and
Democratic proposals in this respect.

Something more than rate reductions is needed. Rate reductions
can smooth the way into tax reform. I would hate to see us miss
that opportunity.
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I am sorry for running over. Thank you for your leniency.
The CHAIRMAN. You do not need to apologize. We like to have

people finish their thoughts, if it just does not take too long. You
did not take too long.

[The prepared statement of Dr. Aaron appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. The order of questioning would be the Chairman,

then the Ranking Member, then Mr. Graham, Mr. Kerry, who is
not here but will retain his position if he does came back to ask
questions, Mr. Thompson, Mr. Nickles, who is not here but who
will retain his position, Mr. Breaux, then Mr. Torricelli.

Would you start the lights for 5 minutes? I am going to start
with you, Mr. Entin.

You heard in my opening remarks that I would like to have effi-
ciency, equity, and simplicity be our guiding principles as we go
into this. Do marginal tax rate reductions help grow the economy,
and are they the most efficient way to promote economic growth?

Mr. ENTIN. Marginal rate cuts are the most efficient way, on the
individual side, I think, to grow the economy. They reduce the tax
burden on both labor and saving income, they encourage work ef-
fort, they encourage employment, they encourage additional saving.
They are certainly simple to enact, and reasonably simple for the
taxpayer to follow.

If you want the most bang for the buck in prompting growth, you
do need to address, in fundamental tax perform a bit later perhaps,
the disparity in tax treatment of income used to create capital
versus income used for consumption.

Most of the major tax reform plans go to a tax system that is
neutral in its treatment of saving versus consumption. These sys-
tems include the national sales tax, the individual cash flow tax,
the Nunn-Domenici USA tax, and the Flat Tax. These address the
bias in the income against saving and investment.

Things that you can do that fall short of that would involve ex-
panding IRA and pension treatment of saving, moving write-offs for
plant and equipment toward full expensing to allow full recapture
of the cost of those investments, getting rid of some of the most bi-
zarre of the phase-outs and tax spikes, such as the tax treatment
of Social Security, and other such things that definitely penalize
the act of investment or act of saving, or in the case of Social Secu-
rity taxation, the act of working.

These are some of the things that are specifically supportive of
growth by removing some of the very bad elements of the tax sys-
tem. Fundamental tax reform will not be done in the next few
weeks; you will have to come back to that issue.

If you wish to do something now that will promote employment,
and saving, and investment, then I think the marginal tax rate re-
ductions are efficient. They are certainly more efficient than tar-
geted credits or non-marginal give-backs.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. You addressed——
Dr. AARON. Senator, could I just say one brief thing about that?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. I think normally we would do it this way,

except I think the way we have divided the panel, you will have
an opportunity to bring your views out. But let me assure you that,
before you leave the table, if there is something that you want to
say that has not been said, I will let you say it.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:09 Sep 25, 2001 Jkt 072962 PO 00000 Frm 00014 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 75102.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



11

I would like to ask about the issue of the fairness of marginal
rate cuts, to comment on what you hear from people who are oppo-
nents of marginal rate cuts, opponents then of President Bush’s tax
cut benefitting upper income taxpayers more than lower income
taxpayers, claiming that any rate reduction should be targeted and
made available only to taxpayers in certain income tax ranges.

Mr. ENTIN. Rate cuts have the particular characteristic that they
cut taxes in proportion to the taxes people pay. If you pay more
taxes and there is a proportional rate cut across the board, then
you get a bigger tax cut in dollars than someone who pays less in
taxes.

In fact, as incomes rise in our progressive tax system, the rate
of tax paid goes up. For example, the top 1 percent pays something
like 35 percent of the income tax, but they have less than 19 per-
cent of the income, and they pay at a higher rate than people with
lower incomes.

The tax cuts that are being offered are, in fact, skewed toward
the lower end, not simply in the rate reductions, but in some of the
other elements such as the EITC offsets and child credit provisions.
But the upper income get only about 22 percent of the tax cut,
where they are payiny 35 percent of the income tax. You will find
this throughout the schedules.

So the taxes are skewed toward the top, but the cuts that are
being offered are skewed toward the bottom. If you are really upset
about a proportional rate cut, such as the Kennedy cut or the
Reagan cut, being more in dollar terms to the upper income than
the low, then you have to understand that this stems from the fact
that people’s incomes are distributed the way they are, and that
the tax burdens are higher on the upper income than on the lower.

If you are going to quarrel with the distribution of income in the
country that is leading to the adjusted gross income on the tax
form, then you have to be quarreling with the market distribution
of pay for work done. In fact, people are paid broadly in line with
what they contribute to the economy, either by working or pro-
viding capital services.

I think the only way to resolve that problem is to get more cap-
ital, intellectual and physical, into the hands of the lower income
by encouraging them to get more education, more training, and to
save more. That way you would address the income distribution
that is at the heart of these figures.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Entin.
Now, Senator Baucus?
Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, both of you, very much.
I was particularly intrigued by your comments, particularly you,

Dr. Aaron, about how we are potentially squandering an oppor-
tunity for tax reform. I think there is a lot of merit in that state-
ment.

I say that because, although Americans certainly would not mind
having a tax cut, there is also an opportunity for Americans to
have a much more simple and reformed tax system. There is a lot
of momentum in this town that prevents us from looking down the
road and doing what is right that has an effect many years later.

Rather, there is a tendency to focus on the immediacy of them,
the now. The attention spans around here are very short. But, nev-
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ertheless, I am going to personally give some thought to what you
said, because I think there is a lot of merit in it.

There are many, I think, who are concerned that the tax cut pro-
posed by the President may be too large and, combined with the
uncertainty of the 10-year projections in the budget, think that per-
haps we should have a trigger.

Maybe it makes more sense to not take the entire riverboat and
gamble, but just a part of it. That is, maybe after a few years a
trigger will go into effect which either will lower the tax cuts even
more, or prevent further tax cuts from going into place.

Mr. Entin, you were very solid in your thoughts against a trig-
ger. But I would like both of you to just discuss with us a little bit
about how we deal with that real concern that a lot of Senators
have, that we may be going too far and we do not want to lock in
tax cuts for 10 years if it turns out that the budget estimates are
significantly incorrect. Yet, still, we want to have a tax cut. So how
do we do both here?

Dr. AARON. Well, I think the concern about the reliability of the
budget surpluses is well placed. The Congressional Budget Office,
in fact, this year includes a graphic on page xviii of its baseline re-
port that I commend to your attention, indicating the range of un-
certainty surrounding its own projections. It is very candid.

As early as 2004, it indicates that the confidence interval that it
is using includes budget deficits. It also includes much larger sur-
pluses than it is projecting. For the year 2006, the range covered
by that confidence interval just for the 1 year is $1.2 trillion. This
is not a precise science.

In my view, no responsible business executive would, confronting
the projections that we now have, with the uncertainty we know
is associated with them, commit not only all, but as I have sug-
gested more than all, of the projected surpluses.

As far as triggers are concerned, I believe that technically they
are exceedingly difficult to design and difficult to adhere to. In my
judgment, the more prudent course would be to enact today a tax
cut significantly smaller than the administration has proposed.

If the bad news comes in, you will not have to raise taxes to
avoid deficits in a recession. If good news comes in, I have every
confidence that, in an even-numbered year divisible by four, you
will find it in your hearts to cut taxes yet again. [Laughter.] So I
would urge upon you caution. Go slow. There will be chances to ad-
dress the Tax Code yet again.

It is worth upping the ante, I would suggest, if there is more re-
form in the proposal than if there is less. Then you are buying
something in addition with the tax cut, and then it may be worth
taking somewhat more chances.

Senator BAUCUS. I will let you speak, Mr. Entin. But basically
you are saying no to a trigger. There are better ways, is what you
are saying.

Dr. AARON. I believe there is a better way.
Senator BAUCUS. All right.
Mr. Entin?
Mr. ENTIN. I agree. There are better ways to handle it, if you are

really that worried about it. I think with a $3 trillion on-budget
surplus, even if you added $1 trillion to the accounting for the tax
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cut—and by the way, the President does estimate the debt service
expense in his budget—I think you have room for the tax cut.

You have a tax bill virtually every year. If something horrendous
happened and you had to revisit it next year and take some of it
back, you would. You did that to Mr. Reagan in 1982, 1983, 1984,
1985, and 1986. So, I am not afraid of that.

Senator BAUCUS. A lot of members of Congress do not like in-
creasing taxes or delaying. In fact, the whole body, the Senate and
House, changed because of those votes.

Mr. ENTIN. Then maybe that is a reflection of the fact that the
constituents would like to have a tax cut they can count on.

Senator BAUCUS. I think we are going to, at some future date,
just increase taxes or delay the reduction of taxes.

Mr. ENTIN. If the tax cut is made uncertain, then the person
looking to buy a share of stock, or a 30-year bond, or even a 5-year
bond, will not know what rate he is going to pay in tax on the in-
terest or on the dividend.

The employer, thinking of adding to the workforce, will not know
what the taxes are going to be on those wages and what wage de-
mands might turn out to be 2, 3, 4 years down the road. If the tax
cut is certain, everybody is more likely to proceed to do the work,
or to do the saving.

If you have a situation where you are somewhat concerned about
the strength of the economy, the last thing you want to do is make
the tax cut uncertain, because that destroys whatever effect you
might get up front from it.

Now, these rate cuts are phased in so very slowly that, as it is,
there is not going to be much effect this year, particularly if it is
going to be made effective next January 1 instead of this January
1.

Senator BAUCUS. My time has expired. Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Senator Graham.
Senator GRAHAM. The question of tax cuts, size, and composition

should be de-linked from the state of the economy at the time those
decisions were being made. I would have to say I disagree if that
is, in fact, your position.

I was one who, 18 months ago, said we should not consider a tax
cut because I thought, in the highly over-heated economy of 1999,
that a tax cut had more potential for negative consequences than
positive.

Conversely, in the economy of today, I believe that a tax cut for
the specific purpose of demand-side stimulation is justified. I am
not alone in those feelings.

Two economists who had also opposed tax cuts 18 months ago
have more recently said that they would support an appropriate
tax cut. One of those is the chairman of the Federal Reserve Board,
Alan Greenspan, who stated in January that tax cuts would do ‘‘no-
ticeable good should the current economic weakness be prolonged.’’

In a series of articles, including one today, Robert Samuelson of
the Washington Post has stated that ‘‘a tax cut is now common
sense. It would make it easier for consumers to handle their heavy
debts, and to some extent, bolster their purchasing power.’’
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Today Mr. Samuelson says, ‘‘There is a certain common-sense ap-
peal to bolstering people’s purchasing power by reducing their
taxes.’’

I would join Mr. Samuelson and Chairman Greenspan in their
analysis of the relationship of a tax cut to the state of the economy.

I would like to probe why you believe that Samuelson and Green-
span are in error when they make the argument that a tax cut, for
stimulative purposes, would do noticeable good.

Dr. Aaron seems to primarily focus on the weaknesses of the
President’s tax bill as an economic stimulus, and I would agree
with that analysis. But is that a general condemnation that there
is no tax bill that could be constructed that would have a positive
effect during this current period of economic downturn and uncer-
tainty, Dr. Aaron?

Dr. AARON. First of all, I want to emphasize that we do not know
the nature of the current economic downturn with reliability yet.
It could be a down turn. It could be a full-fledged recession.

Senator GRAHAM. I think, if I could say, Chairman Greenspan
has recently come to use the term ‘‘economic insurance policy’’ to
describe the tax cut for exactly that reason, that if this downturn
proves to be deeper and longer than some anticipate, that this
would be an insurance policy to give some stimulus during that pe-
riod.

Dr. AARON. I will tell you why I am of a different mind on this
issue, and it is not a position I came to easily. As I learned econom-
ics and taught it for a long time, I was in exactly the position you
were.

There was a big debate in the economics profession about wheth-
er to use fiscal policy to fight recessions. Mostly conservative econo-
mists argued that we consistently, almost without exception, time
the reductions in taxes poorly so that they come when the economy
is already recovering.

I am going to leave aside the issue of incentive effects which Mr.
Entin raised, which seems to argue that there is never a bad time
for a tax cut. I understand that point of view.

But if one is looking to stimulate the economy in the short run,
the timing has been consistently bad. Our historical record is poor.
The proposal that is before Congress now looks to be a repetition
of the historical record: little cuts when the economy is weak, big
cuts later on, when the economy has recovered, as it will do if mon-
etary policy is as successful as it has been consistently, and not
just under Mr. Greenspan. Tax cuts that take effect at that time
would cause the Federal Reserve to boost internet rates in order
to restrain the economy.

I am not personally averse to trying to use activist policies to
combat bad events. Unfortunately, in this case, the historical
record indicates that activist policies work poorly. The conservative
economists who argued with the position I used to believe in won
that debate. I no longer have the faith that any of us can time the
interventions just right.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Graham. I should not have
presumed, even though your time ran out, if you had a statement
you wanted to quickly make before we move on. You looked at me
like you wanted to say something.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:09 Sep 25, 2001 Jkt 072962 PO 00000 Frm 00018 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 75102.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



15

Senator GRAHAM. I thought Mr. Entin was going to comment on
that.

The CHAIRMAN. If he wants to comment on your question, he
should be given that opportunity, and you should be given that
also, Senator Graham. So, please go ahead.

Mr. ENTIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Conservative economists did disagree with that timing problem,

but they had a further disagreement. Some 35 years ago, Milton
Friedman asked, ‘‘If the government is spending $500 billion and
cuts taxes to $450 billion, where does the $50 billion difference
come from, the tooth fairy?’’

Then he answered his own question, saying, either the Federal
Reserve bought the debt, in which case you have pumped up the
money supply, which is where the stimulus came from, or the gov-
ernment had to borrow the tax cut back from the public and there
was no demand stimulus.

This gets to my point in the testimony, that when you cut taxes
you are not pumping up demand because you would have given the
same money back to the bondholder, or the government would have
spent it.

Taxes do not work by stimulating demand. They work by encour-
aging labor and capital to enter the marketplace where they are
hired, they produce, the product is sold, they are paid, and they use
their money to buy their product. Supply and demand go up to-
gether.

So if you have the right kind of tax cut, you can put it in place
any time because it is expanding capacity. If you happen to be in
a weak situation, you get the serendipitous additional effect that
you happen to be countering a downturn. So we do not like to do
timing, but we do like to get the type of tax cut right.

Senator GRAHAM. Mr. Chairman, I want to come back to this dis-
cussion on my next round.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
Now we go to Senator Kerry from Massachusetts.
Senator KERRY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Entin, I gather, during the moments I was in here, that you,

with some refreshing candor, talked about the realities of the AMT.
I certainly appreciate that. I think it is important to put that on
the table.

I just want to couple that with the overall cost for a moment and
see if we are sort of talking the same language here. A couple of
days ago, the Joint Committee on Taxation gave us new estimates,
saying that the four top rate bracket cuts that have been proposed
will cost $59 billion additional over 10 years than is currently stat-
ed in the President’s budget.

In addition, accelerating the introduction of the 10 percent brack-
et that was passed by Ways and Means last week cost another $67
billion more than the President’s budget states. The interest level
lost as a result, the increased payment on interest, would be an ad-
ditional $54 billion. So that is a total cost of $180 billion over 10
years additional cost.

Do both of you concur with those judgments?
Dr. AARON. Yes. Table 1 of my testimony incorporates the Joint

Tax Committee estimates.
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Senator KERRY. Mr. Entin, you do, too?
Mr. ENTIN. Yes.
Senator KERRY. All right.
So, in effect, the Bush plan that we are now looking at is, in ef-

fect, a $2.2 trillion plan, not a $1.6 trillion plan. Is that correct?
Mr. ENTIN. It depends. Yes, as far as they went.
Senator KERRY. That is before we get to the marriage penalty,

before we get to estate tax. Do you both concur with that?
Dr. AARON. The estimate I came to was just about $2.1 billion.

Even though $100 billion is real money, I think we are in the same
ball park.

Senator KERRY. I assume you would both agree that it is almost
axiomatic, that with the marriage penalty and estate provisions yet
to be re-estimated by Joint Tax, that is going to go up also. The
total is going to go up.

Dr. AARON. I would not want to second-guess the Joint Tax Com-
mittee.

Senator KERRY. Fine. That is fair. There is no reason to. Why do
we not leave that there?

Let me come back then to a question. We were sort of talking
about the marginal rate cut and what we are going to achieve by
it. I would assume both of you would feel that fairness is something
we all ought to be thinking about as we approach this question of
distribution. Is that something we should be thinking about, Dr.
Aaron?

Dr. AARON. Could I use this opportunity to return to a point I
wanted to make in response?

Senator KERRY. I guess. But it does not come off my time.
Dr. AARON. Well, it is in response to your question.
Senator KERRY. All right.
Dr. AARON. The issue concerns fairness and the effect on effi-

ciency of the economy.
Senator KERRY. Sure.
Dr. AARON. One of the great success stories of economic policy

during the 1990’s has been the whole range of reforms that make
work pay for low-income earners. Along with the welfare reform
legislation, they have contributed massively to the reduction in the
welfare rolls around the Nation for which many members of this
committee can justly take credit.

It remains the case, as the Chairman pointed out, that among
the highest marginal tax rates are those paid by low earners. In
the name of both fairness and economic efficiency, I would urge you
seriously to consider extending the phase-out range, raising the
phase-out range of the Earned Income Tax Credit. In addition, I
urge you to extend the benefits of the child credit to those whose
incomes currently do not permit them to make full use of it.

I would urge you to provide the benefits of the child credit to any
full-time worker, whether or not they have positive income tax li-
ability. The goal should be to encourage labor supply by low- and
moderate-income households. There is a real opportunity for
progress here. I hope you will seize it in this legislation.

Senator KERRY. I appreciate your comment. I will come back to
it in a moment. I want to get Mr. Entin also on this.
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Mr. ENTIN. Fairness is, of course, important. It depends on how
you define it. Mr. Bush approaches the Earned Income Tax Credit
tax bite, which can approach 50 percent for a low-income worker,
by eliminating the income tax liability during the phase-out range,
which takes 15 percent off of that rate. Dr. Aaron recommended
changing the phase-out rate itself. There are a variety of ways of
approaching this.

Senator KERRY. Well, let me come to that. I regret it is with the
yellow light on. But 80 percent of Americans pay most of their
taxes through the payroll tax. Because the Bush plan is a cut in
marginal rates on income tax, 25 to 28 million Americans get no
benefit at all because they do not pay the income tax. But they do
pay taxes, the payroll tax, which is the largest bite out of their
check.

There are some, like the Senator from Oklahoma, that have
questions about the Earned Income Tax Credit, some of the prob-
lems that exist within it. Let us say we want to avoid that.

Would it not make sense to have a credit, a tax credit, also re-
fundable so that you do not run into a problem in reducing the
books with respect to Social Security, but you actually give a ben-
efit to those people at the lower end of the income scale who are
working hard, playing by the rules, paying taxes, but get no benefit
at all from the Bush tax cut. Would that not be fair?

Mr. ENTIN. That has been the purpose of several increases in the
Earned Income Tax Credit. But the resulting phase-out has boosted
the marginal tax rates on the other side. You have a problem when
you try to get too targeted.

If you really want to do something about Social Security (and Mr.
Bush has a proposal and we will have a commission), I will most
certainly assure you that most economists would like you to go
ahead and revisit that entire system.

Lowering the payroll tax rate by shifting people out of——
Senator KERRY. It does not lower the rate. It is a credit and it

is refundable.
Mr. ENTIN. Yes.
Senator KERRY. There is no change in the rate.
Mr. ENTIN. But to get at the people who are paying too high a

payroll tax, the best thing to do is to lower the rate by bringing
that system’s outlays under control and shifting workers into pri-
vate savings accounts.

Senator KERRY. That is another argument. That is a completely
different issue. The question I asked is still, in essence, unan-
swered by you with respect to the credit itself, which does not re-
duce the rate, but gives them a benefit that they do not get under
the Bush plan.

Mr. ENTIN. You are then suggesting something like increasing
the Earned Income Tax Credit. I am warning you——

Senator KERRY. It does not have any of the problems that some
of our colleagues would allege exist in the EITC.

Mr. ENTIN [continuing]. That will be difficult to design.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Kerry.
Now, Senator Nickles.
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Senator NICKLES. Mr. Chairman, thank you. Thank our panel-
ists, and the next panel, for participating in this hearing. This is
educational and, I think, helpful.

Mr. Entin, you talked a little bit about maximum rates. I am
going back in my 20 years in the Senate, and the maximum rate
was 70 percent. At the end of the Reagan Administration it was 28
percent. At the end of the Bush Administration it is 31 percent. I
am trying to determine what it is right now.

Some people say, well, in the Clinton Administration it was 39.6
percent, but that was not all that President Clinton did. He in-
creased the maximum rate from 31 to 39.6, but he also said that
there is no limit on the Medicare tax. Am I correct? You can add
2.9 percent, because now that is in income tax.

Then you also said above certain levels, I believe of $100,000
some, you eliminate a couple of the deductions. What are those two
deductions?

Mr. ENTIN. You begin losing the itemized deductions and the per-
sonal exemptions.

Senator NICKLES. You said that was equal to about 4 percent.
Mr. ENTIN. Depending on family size, it is anywhere from 1 to

6. But four is in the middle.
Senator NICKLES. You said about 4, and that is what I am trying

to calculate. I have always been kind of fuzzy, trying to figure out,
what is the maximum income tax rate now? So if it went to 39.6,
then you add 2.9, then you add 4 percent on top of that, if my math
is correct, it went to 46.5.

Mr. ENTIN. Do not forget the State income tax.
Senator NICKLES. We are going to leave the States alone and let

the States do what they want to do. I am talking about Federal in-
come tax. It went from 31 percent to 46.5. That is a 50 percent in-
crease. That is a 15.5 percent increase.

Now, President Bush has proposed reducing the tax rate from
39.6 to 33, but he also has not talked about eliminating the phase-
out of the deductions. He also has not talked about reducing the
Medicare tax, the additional tax, the 2.9 that is added to all in-
come.

So really, in effect, his maximum rate is not 33 percent, but his
maximum rate is more like 39.9 percent, which is still 28 percent
higher, if my math is correct, than it was 8 years ago. Eight years
ago it was 31 percent. I would just make mention of that. There
was an enormous tax increase in 1993 on upper income individuals.

Some people criticize President Bush’s proposal, but even if we
enacted every piece of his proposal dealing with the income tax
rates, the maximum income tax rate is still about 39.9 percent be-
cause he does not eliminate the phase-outs.

Now, Dr. Aaron just said maybe we should extend the tax credits
per child, and so on, but a lot of those are phased out at certain
levels. So, I would mention that.

There is a great, big tax increase. Even if we enacted his tax cut
for the upper income, you still have tax rates of about 28 percent
higher than they were back in 1991. So, I would mention that.

Also, I would mention, I find interesting, people say, hey, a lot
of people pay a lot more in payroll tax than they pay in income tax.
Right now, and Senator Bob Kerrey probably enunciated this better
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than any, we had humongous tax increases on Social Security as
a result, I guess, of the 1983 package, bipartisan, by and large. It
did not have this Senator’s vote, but it passed overwhelmingly.
Senator Moynihan, Senator Dole.

But it increased the maximum tax. Just looking at it, in 1983,
the maximum payroll tax, Social Security, on income, it was a base
of $35,700 and totaled $3,337. Now it is a total of about $12,240.
It is an increase of about $9,000, because the base went up from
$35,000 to, today, $80,000. The rate went up substantially. It went
from about 9.3 percent to 15.3 percent, if you add the two together.

So, anyway, we had a real, big increase in payroll taxes. That,
frankly, is what is paying down the debt. We are having payroll
taxes pay down the debt, which a lot of people would make com-
ment on.

One other comment. Some people say, well, maybe we need an
increase, or an increase in the phase-out of EIC, and to pay payroll
taxes. For somebody that is making $15,000, EIC, with two chil-
dren, pays 314 percent of their payroll tax. If they are making
$10,000, it pays 500 percent of their payroll tax.

So for lower-income people, EIC, right now, is paying, in some
cases, three, four, or five times what their payroll tax is. So it is
more than accomplishing that purpose. I just want people to know
some of the facts.

Mr. Entin, one question to you. You said the top 1 percent are
paying what percent of the taxes, and they have what percent of
the income?

Mr. ENTIN. May I look up the exact figures? I have been reading
so many thousands of figures this week, I cannot remember them
all. But they are paying a good deal more than their share of the
income, and they are receiving a tax cut that is a good deal less
than their share of their tax liability. So, if I could get those figures
to you more precisely, I would like to do so.

Senator NICKLES. I appreciate that.
To both of our panelists, thank you.
[The following information was subsequently received for the

record:]
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Nickles.
Now we go to Senator Breaux of Louisiana, then Mr. Torricelli,

then Mrs. Lincoln, then Ms. Snowe.
Senator BREAUX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I thank the panelists. This has been very informative and, as

Senator Nickles said, very educational as well.
When we had Secretary O’Neill before the committee the last

time I tried to ask him a question which I never understood the
answer to, and maybe I will try it on you two.

In the rate cuts that are before us in the President’s bill, the 39.6
percent down to 33 percent in the top rate. When I calculate that
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reduction, it is a 16.6 percent reduction; the 36 down to 33 is an
8 percent reduction; 31 down to 25 is a 19.3 percent reduction;
while the 28 percent bracket going down to 25 percent is a 10.7
percent reduction. Obviously, keeping 15 at 15 is no reduction.

I know there are other things in the bill, the marriage penalty,
the estate tax, the child credit, and all the other things that are
out there.

But if we are just looking at the rate reduction, I have always
felt that if you have a rate reduction, you give the reduction at the
same percent to everybody in their income category, and that that’s
pretty fair. The people in the top bracket will get a much larger
dollar amount, but their percent reduction will be the same.

Now, tell me what I am missing by that logic. He ended up tell-
ing me in Egyptian hieroglyphics that that was not right. I am
missing something in his answer. He says, no, it is all the same.
But if you just look at the rate reductions, why is my concern not
legitimate? I will ask that to both Dr. Aaron and Mr. Entin.

Mr. ENTIN. It is one of those horrible iron rules of arithmetic that
is getting involved here. Averages and marginals are not the same
thing. If I give you the higher child credit and the 10 percent rate,
which everybody gets a cut on, that could lower the average tax
rate of people near the bottom very enormously.

It could even wipe out their tax liability entirely. But they might
still be just entering the 15 percent bracket and their marginal
rate would not have moved at all. Then you get these changes in
the rates above that.

Granted, they are different percentage changes in the marginal
rate, but because they are also all getting these changes at the bot-
tom, their reduction in average tax liability may be much more uni-
form than the changes in the marginal rates. It is just arithmetic.

The economic incentive effect is in the marginal rates, which is
why, back in the 1970’s, people began looking at those instead of
the averages. So we have a situation where fairness is sort of
viewed as changes in average liability, or dollars, and incentives
are viewed in changes in the marginal rates. That is why you
sometimes get this conflict going on.

Senator BREAUX. All right.
Dr. Aaron, do you agree with that?
Dr. AARON. I would ask you to look at Table 3 in my testimony.

It seems to me, you can cut through all of the marginal and aver-
age stuff and simply look at what the impact of the tax cuts is on
after-tax income.

Table 3 in my testimony on page 8 shows the percentage change
in after-tax income of the entire Bush program, including the es-
tate taxes estimated by the Treasury Department, and of H.R. 3,
plus the estate taxes estimated by the Treasury Department.

Senator BREAUX. That is the total package that President Bush
is recommending?

Dr. AARON. Total package. Yes, sir.
Senator BREAUX. All right.
Dr. AARON. It is very heavily skewed toward the top 1 percent.

To put it in plain terms that anyone can understand, when fully
implemented, the average tax cut for the top 1 percent, in dollar
terms, will exceed the annual income of half of American families.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:09 Sep 25, 2001 Jkt 072962 PO 00000 Frm 00025 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 75102.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



22

Let me repeat. The annual cut in taxes for the richest 1 percent
of filers will exceed the total income of half of all American fami-
lies.

I would also be very careful of the statements regarding the per-
centage distribution of tax burdens. The 22 percent figure that Mr.
Entin used does not refer to the fully implemented plan. It is based
on the proposed law as of 2005, before all of the tax cuts have been
put into effect, and it excludes the estate and corporate tax from
the distributional estimate.

These are admittedly hard to assign, but hard does not mean im-
possible and it does not mean one should ignore them entirely.

Senator BREAUX. Thank you both. I agree with the concept on
the trigger. I think it is very difficult to design. I think it could,
in effect, put a tax increase into place when the economy slows
down, which would be the worst time to have a tax increase.

Dr. Aaron, what about the prospects of doing a smaller tax cut,
in doing it not on these 10-year estimates which are so very uncer-
tain, but doing it on a shorter timeframe, say a 5-year timeframe?

Dr. AARON. A former colleague at Brookings, now president of
the Urban Institute, Bob Reischauer, you know him well from CBO
days, proposed what I think is a prudent and sensible approach.
Under that approach one would treat as available for either tax
cuts or spending increases substantially all of surpluses projected
over a very brief window, 2 or 3 years, and only a declining fraction
of projected surpluses beyond that period. He suggested phasing
down to 40 or 50 percent of the long-term projected amounts.

That would be the amount that you would consider available to
you for spending increases or tax cuts today. The reason for caution
is the projections are uncertain and you can revisit these decisions
later on. I think that is a sensible and prudent way to go. I can
get you, or I am sure he can supply you, more details on that pro-
posal, if you would like.

Senator BREAUX. My only comment is, we cannot predict the
weather for this coming weekend, which we proved last weekend,
so we really do not want to predict something 10 years out in the
future.

Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Breaux.
Now, to Senator Torricelli.
Senator TORRICELLI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, very much.
In this debate there appears to only be one absolute: people are

uncertain about the proper level of surplus the United States
should maintain. Our different social objectives in health care and
education appear variable, and only the certainty that the appro-
priate level of debt to the U.S. Government is zero appears to be
a firm fixture in the debate. That appears peculiar to me.

The European Union community, for entre, has a fixed number
of acceptable levels of debt. The United States has always pre-
viously operated, believing that there was an appropriate level of
national debt consistent with our ability to borrow.

Fortunately, in recent days the administration appears to have
moved to a position that there is a certain amount of debt that is
unredeemable, therefore, presumably, acceptable.
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At the risk of losing all of my time, so I will ask you to be brief
about this, help move this Congress forward. What is the appro-
priate level of debt with which the United States can, and should,
operate, if you accept my premise that, under any perspective, that
number is not zero?

Mr. ENTIN. We should borrow when what we are going to do with
the money is more valuable than the cost of the borrowing, just as
any family will do to buy a house, or send a child to college, or to
invest if the returns are higher on the borrowing than on the debt
service.

Senator TORRICELLI. So taking your answer directly, because I
have used this exact argument in my own caucus, if indeed the
U.S. Government is able to borrow at 5 percent in good conditions,
in good economic times, with a clear ability to pay it, and the des-
ignated use of the money was revenue not otherwise available, is
to expand access to college or improve secondary education, proving
to a near certainty that the result of that investment is signifi-
cantly greater than the cost of the borrowing.

A sound economic decision is to use that limited ability to borrow
for a demonstrated economic purpose, not to mention the social
benefits that accompany it.

Mr. ENTIN. Yes. What an extraordinarily good answer. [Laugh-
ter.]

Senator TORRICELLI. Dr. Aaron?
Dr. AARON. I may not be quite so good. I think that if one can

demonstrate to everyone’s satisfaction that something is worth hav-
ing, it may be worth paying for today, which means not borrowing
for it, but actually using current revenues.

Senator TORRICELLI. My time is limited, so I have got to be a lit-
tle difficult with this.

To return to my initial premise, something is wrong when the
international community is looking at these levels of borrowing.
The European Community has said, I do not know their number,
it is 3 or 4 percent of gross national product it maintains for reduc-
ing national debt for entre.

We have had different benchmarks before. We have moved to
this absurd number of zero. Do you have a number that you actu-
ally think should be a guide for this Congress, that in these kind
of economic times, is a gauge of how much we should have in out-
standing debt?

Dr. AARON. I think today we should be saving as much as we
can. Whether that is through public saving or through private sav-
ing is a matter of social policy and judgment that you are going to
have to make. This Nation is going to face sizeable obligations in
the future.

Currently, we are enjoying a big trough in the costs for retire-
ment pensions, because the people reaching retirement age are peo-
ple like me, born in the Great Depression, and there are not many
of us. Following me come the baby boomers. Senator Breaux has
spoken about that.

Senator TORRICELLI. That is the crowd we are really worried
about.
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Dr. AARON. You folks. You are the ones. You are going to be ex-
pensive. So, I would urge us to try and save as much as possible
today.

Senator TORRICELLI. All right, doctor. Let me move then on the
question of savings, because in good economic times where the
numbers obviously are otherwise impressive in most measures of
our economy. The one that troubles me the most, is the country
moving into a negative savings rate.

Now, I recognize that our measure of that is different than most
countries’, and there are reasons why it is not as bad as it appears.
Nevertheless, most Americans have very little equity, are living
paycheck to paycheck.

Savings has become somewhat irrational in the country on a tax
basis. The one thing we used to have until 1986, was a small exclu-
sion on taxation on interest was eliminated.

I have tried to encourage my colleagues to revisit this issue by
an exclusion for the first several hundred dollars, or $500 on divi-
dends, capital gains, or interest on savings to encourage people to
accumulate some savings for their retirement, or simply for family
security, the loss of a job, an illness, a divorce, something to get
people off paycheck to paycheck. I am trying to design such an
amendment.

Could you comment on the advisability of returning to some kind
of an exclusion to help working families gather some financial secu-
rity?

Dr. AARON. I hate to be difficult, Senator.
Senator TORRICELLI. This is a chance to at least bat 500.
Dr. AARON. I thought I had hit a home run.
Mr. Entin said one thing that I very definitely agree with. To the

extent that you want to affect the efficiency of the economy and
promote incentives, what you want to do is focus the tax changes
that operate on marginal decisions.

We have a variety of tax sheltered savings vehicles today for low
earners. An exclusion of $300, $400 of interest income is not going
to affect the marginal tax rate on most taxable interest income
and, therefore, will not affect the decisions that affect most saving.

What I would suggest instead, is that we try to simplify and co-
ordinate the conflicting and confused tax rules for the many dif-
ferent tax sheltered savings accounts that we now have.

If you are like me, you have a drawer full of separate accounts,
each of which has different rules, and you have got to keep track
of all of them. There is no reason why Congress could not consoli-
date the various tax sheltered savings vehicles into one, or at most
two, different classes of vehicles with a common set of rules, and
simplify the lives of those of us who are trying to save.

Mr. ENTIN. I have a short paper on this I could send you, but
I am generally in agreement with Dr. Aaron. An exclusion, if not
capped at $400, is the same treatment given a Roth IRA. Indeed,
if you consolidate such things and make fewer of them, and put
fewer restrictions on them, it is easier for the taxpayers to make
use of them.

The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Lincoln?
Senator LINCOLN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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It has certainly been clear to me in my work with Senator Lugar
and the bill that we have introduced on AMT reform that it is nec-
essary, and I am assuming from both of your testimonies you have
indicated that as well, that this is an issue that has to be dealt
with.

The problem, however, is that there has been no provision in-
cluded in President Bush’s budget to account for the reform that
is necessary in AMT. I think, according to the Joint Tax Com-
mittee, the full repeal would come in at about $215 billion. The
plan that Senator Lugar and I put in is about $60 billion less than
that.

I guess my question to both of you gentlemen, is if it is so nec-
essary and absolutely critical in order not to put many taxpayers
at a complete disadvantage from this tax plan, where would you
find the revenues to pay for it?

Mr. ENTIN. I would find the revenues by noting that your pro-
posal, and Mr. Bush’s proposal, would encourage some additional
GDP and that you would get about 25 to 33 percent of your money
back, and go ahead and do it. Without AMT relief, the rate cuts
are greatly diminished and the incentive effect for the affected peo-
ple is greatly reduced.

Getting the AMT relief will mean that you get the full value of
the growth out of the tax plan. As long as you are hamstrung by
the static revenue estimates, and as long as you do not want to
spend the full, on-budget $3 trillion, you have trouble doing both.
I would say, go for it.

Just remember, if indeed the economy softens and some of these
numbers do not come in quite so strong, that is all the more reason
to have gone ahead and done something to keep the country grow-
ing.

Senator LINCOLN. But you are saying that you are only going to
recoup 25 percent of it. Is that what you just said?

Mr. ENTIN. Twenty-five to 33 percent of marginal rate cuts would
probably come back in additional revenue from higher growth.
There are other tax provisions that give you more of your money
back, and there are many tax provisions that give you virtually
none of your money back because they do not have the incentive
effects.

AMT relief would, in conjunction with ordinary rate relief, be one
of those types of tax changes that would give you a fair chunk of
your money back.

Senator LINCOLN. But not enough.
Mr. ENTIN. Not all of it.
Senator LINCOLN. Right. But my question is, if we are going to

do that, where do you see that revenue coming from? You are say-
ing, 25 percent may be recouped in the benefits from the reform.
I understand there is another chunk still to come.

Mr. ENTIN. Let us suppose we take a $2.2 trillion tax cut and
boost it to $2.5 or $2.6 trillion by adding AMT relief, and you re-
cover $600 billion from added growth and drop the net cost down
to $1.9 trillion. That is a good deal, and you still have plenty of
room for it in the budget.

Dr. AARON. This sounds to me like the old joke about economists
and how you open a can on a desert island—assume a can opener.
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The fact of the matter is that there are abundant studies of the im-
pact of tax cuts. The effects on labor are positive, as Mr. Entin sug-
gested. The effect on capital accumulation is negative, because if
the government cuts taxes there is that much less national savings.
The tax cut means that the government is buying back that much
less debt. As a result, fewer funds are available for private invest-
ment at home or abroad.

On balance, the effect of the tax cut will not be to increase GDP,
because it reduces saving at the same time it has a positive effect
on labor supply. They offset each other. It is about a wash, but
slightly negative, in fact.

So Mr. Entin’s assumption that you will recover 30 percent of
any tax cut through increased economic activity is not justified by
the best current empirical research. In addition, you will have a
minimum tax problem whether you pass President Bush’s bill or
not.

Senator LINCOLN. He does not have a bill, does he?
Dr. AARON. Well, his proposal. The reason is that the minimum

tax is not indexed and it is going to end up affecting about 20 mil-
lion people by the end of the decade even if you do not lift a finger.
If you enacted his proposal it would go to 35 million. You will not
let that happen. You have got to do something about it to reduce
the bite of the AMT.

Some propose repealing it. I think that is probably a bad idea be-
cause it is a back-stop to the excessive use of various deductions
and credits, the use of which was curbed in the Tax Reform Act of
1986. But it should not apply to typical Americans.

Given that you have to do something about it, that is one of the
tax provisions that represents a claim on the pool of resources
available for tax cuts and spending increases, that is for rate cuts,
changes in marriage penalty, and reductions in the estate and gift
tax. All of these likely changes should be factored in. There are a
further factor arguing for being conservative, in the traditional
sense of the word, regarding the size of the tax rate cuts you enact.

Senator LINCOLN. You both confirmed that we definitely need it,
but that we do not know how we are going to pay for it, obviously.

My time is up, Mr. Chairman. I have more questions for later.
Mr. ENTIN. May I make one small comment?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. ENTIN. I very strongly disagree with Dr. Aaron’s contention

that raising Federal revenues reduces Federal borrowing and,
thereby, adds to national saving.

If you graph individual tax liabilities and Federal borrowing over
the last few years, you find that, as individual taxes have gone up,
individual saving has gone down although government surpluses
have gone up, you have not had that much change. In other words,
when individuals——

Dr. AARON. That is factually incorrect. Saving has gone up dra-
matically in the last 5 years in the United States. Private saving,
to be sure, has declined, but government saving has more than off-
set that. It is one of the factors that has contributed to our very
strong economic growth.

Mr. ENTIN. National saving has gone up far less than the rise in
Federal revenues because there has been a substantial offset on the
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personal saving side. The most dramatic effect has been the surge
in capital gain revenues that people had to pay for out of current
income, and were therefore unable to use to add to their portfolios.
We do not measure saving properly in these accounts.

When you raise taxes in a manner that keeps people out of IRAs,
that raises taxes on capital investment, that substantially boosts
the marginal rate on incremental saving, and people react by sav-
ing less, the government may be borrowing less, but the private
saving pool is also reduced. The net effect is not much of a gain
in national saving. The direct effect of the higher taxes on the sav-
ing and investment is negative.

The CHAIRMAN. I think what we should do, some members had
additional questions. I am going to allow each member to ask just
one question, if you would, very quickly, because we do have an-
other panel. Also, maybe that the answers can be a little bit short-
er.

I want to ask Mr. Entin, how much of the current surplus do you
estimate is attributable to bracket creep, meaning real growth and
wages, and what are the future economic implications if we were
to keep up this bracket creep? Then I will turn to Senator Baucus.

Mr. ENTIN. The Congressional Budget Office has done a little
piece on this in their budget book. They referred to roughly 24 per-
cent of the rise in revenues as a share of GDP as coming from the
effect of bracket creep, and another 20 percent from the changing
wage patterns as many new high-income jobs have been created.

The combined effect is over 40 percent of the gain, and it is a
very substantial effect. It goes on every year. It is getting worse
and worse. I suggest that we find some way to lower the rates and
then perhaps adjust the tax brackets more, for real wage growth
as well as just inflation.

The CHAIRMAN. So you are saying the future economic implica-
tions, if we continue down that road, are bad.

Mr. ENTIN. Yes, they are. Eventually, if everyone gains income,
they are all going to be in the top tax brackets.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Baucus?
Senator BAUCUS. I just have one question of timing. In 1997, we

reduced the capital gains tax, beginning this year. From 20 per-
cent, the rate will drop to 18 percent for assets held 5 years.

The real question I have is, when does this have an economic im-
pact? When it is enacted? When it is in effect? How much? When
it is talked about? I mean, my guess is, we did that mostly, and
we had a lot more taxes, but when is the economic impact here?

Mr. ENTIN. Going from 20 to 18 is not that big a change, but it
does have an effect insofar as people look forward.

Senator BAUCUS. Ours just went.
Mr. ENTIN. Insofar as people look forward, it would have an ef-

fect when it was enacted. But the problem with the particular drop
that you have in mind is, I think, that it only applies for assets
purchased after the beginning of this year going forward and held
five years. Under that provision, in current law, if you want to get
the extra two points off on existing assets, you have to pretend you
sold the assets on December 31, or January 2nd, I forget which,
marked-to-market, and pay the added tax on the accrued gain,
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then get the lower rate later on one subsequent gain when you sell
it.

Depending on how long they are going to keep the assets, I sus-
pect very few people will take advantage of this on old assets. So
it will begin to take effect now, this year, for assets purchased from
now on that you intend to hold 5 years or more.

Senator BAUCUS. So when will the second 5 years of the Bush tax
proposal take effect, really? I mean, people anticipate today that it
is going to be lower five years from now, so will they make deci-
sions today based on knowing that?

Mr. ENTIN. They will, yes, in a myriad of ways affecting their
work and paving.

Senator BAUCUS. You trust the Congress that much not to
change it?

Mr. ENTIN. Well, people will discount the tax cut if they are un-
certain. They will assume part of it. The closer it comes to being
realized, the more they will take it seriously. But if you are think-
ing of going to school and earning additional income and you know
your taxes are going to be lower throughout your working life than
they are now, if you really think Congress is going to do funda-
mental tax reform, if you think taxes on interest are going to be
substantially lower than they are now, you are going to be more
inclined to do these activities than if these things are not even on
the horizon. Just how much the public trusts the Congress and how
much you can bind a future Congress is problematical.

Senator BAUCUS. I would like, Dr. Aaron, your thought on that
point.

Dr. AARON. Yes. Well, you have asked one of the most difficult
questions. The true answer is, nobody knows. The reason nobody
knows that alternative assumptions about future tax rates are
equally plausable one could assume that current rates, as you pass
them this year, will remain in effect until the sun cools. Or you
could assume that Congress is going to change them in some direc-
tion, but God knows which, in the future.

Some people make very long-term calculations, and others do
not. It is easy to make assumptions in economic models and to pub-
lish journal articles with based on extrapolations of arbitrary as-
sumptions, but actually describing how a tax law is going to oper-
ate in the real world where people are making economic decisions
is a much harder task.

I think the answer is, nobody knows for sure. There is some
short-term effect. There will be some effect later on as decisions get
made if the rates stay in effect.

Cutting rates does affect decisions at the margin by some
amount, and the effects, I think, are spread over time. If that is
a wishy-washy answer, so be it. I think it is the truth.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, Senator Graham of Florida.
Senator GRAHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am returning to my questions about the potential stimulative

effect of a tax cut. Some economists, including Chairman Green-
span, have suggested that a significant part of our current eco-
nomic slow-down is due to an over-supply of inventory and that
this excess inventory must be sold before the economy will begin
to move aggressively forward again.
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If that is a significant part of our current economic slow-down,
would not a speedily-enacted, front-loaded, marginal tax rate re-
duction targeted at those families most likely to spend help create
the consumer demand which would result in a reduction of this ex-
cess inventory?

Dr. AARON. The answer is yes. Inventory recessions tend to be
short and relatively sharp. If you want to affect the current eco-
nomic downturn, you want to enact your cut faster and get it incor-
porated in withholding tables, which can be done in three to four
weeks, according to Fred Goldberg, whom I asked this question of
just a week ago.

You do want it front-loaded, although people do not react as
much to temporary cuts as they do to permanent ones. You would
want to focus it on lower income households who are likely to
spend the money relatively quickly and in larger proportions than
would upper income households, as far as personal cuts are con-
cerned. Business cuts are much slower to play out in their effect
on the economy, but they may have larger effects down the road.

Mr. ENTIN. I would urge you to get the tax cuts as large as pos-
sible and as deep as possible in the rates, and as soon as possible,
including being retroactive, not just in the bottom rate, but in the
higher rates where more income is earned and more response is
likely.

I do not analyze it in terms of giving people money to spend. You
would have given the money back to the bondholders, it would have
gone into the credit markets, the same people would have borrowed
and spent it anyway.

But the production incentives and the work incentives would be
in place earlier and stronger, and that is how you get out of the
situation sooner. That is why the recovery would be stronger.

The CHAIRMAN. Now we go to Senator Breaux.
Senator BREAUX. I do not have any questions. I would just like

to thank the panelists. There is a wealth of information down
there, and we would like to be able to call on you gentlemen in the
future as we develop this legislation.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Senator Lincoln?
Senator LINCOLN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I believe Dr. Aaron

has touched a little bit on what I wanted to just mention. But after
the election, the rhetoric surrounding the tax plan kind of swung
from giving tax cuts to those who pay taxes to, we need a tax cut
to stimulate the economy. However, the tax plan did not change
any. It is still the same tax plan.

The average family income in Arkansas is $29,000, roughly. Fifty
percent of the tax returns in Arkansas have gross incomes of small-
er than, or just under, $20,000. Eighty-three percent of our returns
in Arkansas have an AGI under $50,000. So, clearly, very few dol-
lars of this tax cut are going to come to our State. We are not going
to see a tremendous amount of that. I would imagine there are
other States similar.

But my question is, can this Bush plan really be described as a
vehicle for economic stimulus? I know that Mr. Entin has just men-
tioned that those returns need to go to the upper brackets where
their investments are elsewhere, but it seems to me that not only
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are all the cuts pushed into the out years, but they seem that the
people like my constituents, who have a very high propensity to
consume, the people who need to pay off their bills, to buy new
clothes, the people who need to buy a washing machine, a micro-
wave, whatever, those people are not going to get any of these tax
cuts.

Mr. ENTIN. When I said ‘‘upper brackets,’’ I meant above 10 per-
cent. So, that includes the 15. I did not just mean the very top.

Senator LINCOLN. Still, 75 percent of us in the State are——
Mr. ENTIN. If you want to help your constituents more and

longer term, it is important to get the pre-tax wage up and their
ability to save up. You can give them a $100, $200, $300 tax cut,
but if you can raise their salaries by $2,000 or $3,000, they are bet-
ter off. Ultimately, restoring growth and productivity gains does
more good and it is the efficiency-related tax cuts that do that.

They are better off with those than just getting a short-term
give-back on what they are already paying on their current low in-
comes. That is why we have to look ahead to the growth effects of
the cuts.

I do not think you are going to get too much demand stimulus,
even in the short run, because, as I said, you would have been pay-
ing down the debt and that would have been going into the credit
markets and being spent anyway.

Dr. AARON. I find it hard to see how one can argue that a tax
cut for the top 1 percent that exceeds the annual income of half of
American families is fair because it would be a good idea to give
college loans to low-income families that is one is currently pro-
posing to increase.

I think all families deserve the chance to educate their children,
but it would also be a step up in fairness to make sure that any
tax reductions are spread equitably across the income distribution.

Senator LINCOLN. Thank you, gentlemen, for your testimony.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Lincoln.
Before the panel goes, one of the things that Senator Lincoln

asked about was the AMT, and I agree on that. I only would like
to point out that the President’s budget does, to some degree, re-
spond to this by taking the child credit out of AMT permanently.

Then, also, I am not encouraging dialogue on this unless I am
wrong, but Senator Kerry, in your discussion and also from his dis-
cussion with Secretary of Treasury Paul O’Neill, this business of
counting foregone interest as a specific add-on to the cuts only. I
do not think Senator Kerry takes into consideration that the inter-
est is already counted in the President’s budget.

So, I think what I would like to make clear for everybody, so we
are all singing off the same song sheet, that $1.6 trillion is a tax
figure that we hope to get from the Budget Committee, and that
any additional figures are irrelevant for budget accounting pur-
poses because they are taken into consideration in the bottom line.

Now, also today Senator Kerry seemed to be counting additional
proposals, like marriage tax relief, the death tax, and adding these
items to the $1.6 trillion. I want to make clear that they are in-
cluded in the President’s budget in that $1.6 trillion figure.

So even before the President said he did not want to cede $1.6
trillion, I was saying that $1.6 trillion is the figure that we hope
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to be working with, and we hope the budget resolution allows that
up to that point.

I thank each of you for your kind participation. You have been
very patient for an hour and 40 minutes.

It is now my privilege to call to the table Carol Markman. She
has more than 20 years accounting and tax preparation experience.
Her firm is in the income tax return service for individuals, small
business, estates, and not-for-profit organizations.

She happens to chair the Tax Policy Committee and is a member
of the board of directors of the National Conference of CPA Practi-
tioners. She will be representing them today. She is accompanied
by Mr. Robert Goldfarb and Mr. Alan Feldstein, also of the Na-
tional Conference of CPA Practitioners.

Then we go to Michael Brostek, testifying on behalf of the Gen-
eral Accounting Office. He is director there of Tax Administration
and Justice Issues.

Then we have Glen Bower, director of Revenue, State of Illinois.
Last year, Mr. Bower received a 2-year appointment to the IRS’s
Electronic Tax Administration Advisory Committee. He served at
one time as chairman of the Railroad Retirement Board, and he
also served as a member of the Illinois House of Representatives,
and State’s Attorney in Illinois.

Our final witness, Jeffrey Liebman, assistant professor of Public
Policy, Harvard, Kennedy School of Government, teaching courses
in tax and budget policy. His previous work has examined the im-
pact of the Earned Income Tax Credit on labor supply, taxpayer
compliance.

He is currently working on the evaluation of housing mobility
and studies dealing with Social Security reform options. He served
at one time as Special Assistant to the President for Economic Pol-
icy, and coordinated the Clinton Administration’s Social Security
reform technical working group.

We will start with the way we introduced you, so we start with
Ms. Markman.

STATEMENT OF CAROL MARKMAN, CERTIFIED PUBLIC
ACCOUNTANT, WESTBURY, NY

Ms. MARKMAN. Good morning, and thank you for inviting us.
I would like to just tell you that the membership of our organiza-

tion, the National Conference of CPA Practitioners, is the only pro-
fessional organization representing only certified public account-
ants in public practice. Our membership consists of CPAs located
throughout the country, with a concentration of chapters in the
Northeast section.

Many of our members are also members of the American Insti-
tute of Certified Public Accountants, an organization with which
you all are already familiar. The AICPA membership includes prac-
ticing CPAs, but also includes non-practicing CPAs such as edu-
cators, accountants in private industry, and government.

More than 65 percent of the total AICPA membership do not
work within the public accounting arena. The members of NCCPA
deal with the Internal Revenue Code on a daily basis directly with
the public.
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We live the Internal Revenue Code each day, and sort through
its complexities constantly. We estimate that our members serve
more than a half a million businesses and individuals throughout
the country, and we very much appreciate the opportunity to speak
with you today.

Until the Tax Reform Act of 1986, if there was a deduction or
credit in the Tax Code, it was available equally to almost every
taxpayer without regard to their adjusted gross income.

The 1986 Act changed the Code from 15 brackets to 2 brackets,
15 and 28 percent. The offset to this simple rate structure was the
beginning of the phase-in and phase-outs of deductions and credits.

In 1998, for the first time the personal exemption began to be
phased out. Most miscellaneous itemized deductions, including un-
reimbursed employee business expenses, were deductible only to
the extent that they exceeded 2 percent of adjusted gross income.

Beginning in 1987, only 80 percent of business meals and enter-
tainment expenses were deductible. For the first time, only tax-
payers who were not active participants in employee pension plans
and those with very limited incomes could make deductible IRA
contributions. The 1986 Act also eliminated the deduction for sales
tax, credit card interest, and other consumer interest.

At that time, the Alternative Minimum Tax rate was 21 percent.
Beginning in 1991, most taxpayers with income above $100,000
began to lose a portion of their itemized deductions. The only tax-
payers with incomes below $100,000 that also lost their itemized
deductions were taxpayers who filed married, filing separately.

This limitation is calculated after all of the other limitations, and
up to 80 percent of itemized deductions can be lost as a result of
this provision. Since that time, as you know, tax rates have in-
creased to the current stated maximum of 39.6 percent. But phase-
outs have proliferated, effectively raising this marginal rate far be-
yond the stated rate.

As new tax benefits have been introduced, many are limited by
adjusted gross income. The public’s perception is that the Tax Code
gives benefits, deductions, and credits with one hand, and takes
them away with the other.

There are some provisions of the Code, such as education credits,
that, in our experience, are only available to taxpayers such as sin-
gle parents who received untaxed child support. A newly-married
couple with income of $111,000 who rent an apartment in New
York City cannot deduct the $1,400 in student loan interest that
they paid. They are ineligible.

Deductible IRA contributions, in my practice and others, seem
only to be able to be made by divorced individuals who receive ali-
mony payments from their former spouse, because they are not
available to many other taxpayers. Those taxpayers that have the
funds to make contributions are not permitted to do so if they have
pension plans at their place of employment.

A taxpayer that would prefer to make an IRA contribution early
in the year to take advantage of the maximum tax deferral may
not be able to do so, because an unexpected event at the end of the
year may render the IRA contribution ineligible.

Prepared with regard to this testimony was a chart that was
handed out separately. It shows some of the current phase-outs.
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Many of these phase-outs are based on filing status. Others are dif-
ferent only for married, filing separately. Some phase-outs have
kept pace with inflation, others have not.

The phase-out ranges are different for various deductions and
credits, even for the same filing status. This causes massive confu-
sion and complexity. In addition, the phase-out ranges are different
depending upon which credit or deduction is being phased out.

One of the most serious problems with the phase-out that we, as
practitioners face, is that you cannot sit down with a taxpayer and
prepare a projection if the taxpayer is married, if their income is
above $52,000, using only a pencil, paper, and a calculator.

The Code is so complex and provides so many phase-outs with
different ranges, beginning and ending points, that it is impossible
to prepare anything without being armed with serious worksheets,
schedules, and charts.

The phase-out provisions exacerbate the problem of the marriage
penalty. The present system of separate tables and schedules for
single and married taxpayers has its roots going back to 1986,
when most households had a single wage earner. Exemptions are
phased out for high income taxpayers beginning at about $130,000
for single, but $190,000 and some for joint.

However, the reduction for itemized deductions for the same high
income taxpayers begins when adjusted gross income is about
$130,000, whether single or married. Why are there different
amounts? There is no explanation, except for the fact that these
laws were passed at different times and attached to different indi-
ces.

The phase-outs have an erosive effect on tax compliance and tax
practitioners are forced to tell clients that many tax-saving provi-
sions that they read in the press at this time of the year do not
apply to them. They are considered rich, yet they struggle to make
ends meet, living an ordinary lifestyle in some of our higher-income
States.

My colleagues and I think it is prudent to permit taxpayers to
utilize the deductions and credits currently available in the tax law
before focusing entirely on lower rates. The elimination of the
phase-outs will greatly simplify the tax law and make it more fair.

If the phase-outs must be continued, there should be uniform
phase-out limits for most provisions and the limits should be ad-
justed to reflect the cost of inflation, and also living in the higher
income States.

Thank you very much, on behalf of the National Conference of
CPA Practitioners.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Markman appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Brostek?

STATEMENT OF MICHAEL BROSTEK, DIRECTOR, TAX ADMINIS-
TRATION AND JUSTICE ISSUES, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OF-
FICE, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. BROSTEK. Thank you, Chairman Grassley, Ranking Member
Baucus, other members of the committee.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:09 Sep 25, 2001 Jkt 072962 PO 00000 Frm 00037 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 75102.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



34

I am pleased to join you today as you address a number of tax
issues. You asked that I cover two areas: how payroll taxes fund
Social Security and Medicare hospital insurance, and non-compli-
ance issues associated with the Earned Income Tax Credit.

Payroll taxes are so named because they represent taxes imposed
on wages. They provide funding for the Social Security program, in-
cluding both the Old Age, Survivors Insurance program and the
Disability Insurance Program. In addition, they fund the hospital
insurance portion of Medicare known as Part A.

Because these taxes are earmarked to fund specific retirement,
disability, and medical benefits to which workers become entitled
through their qualified employment, they are fundamentally dif-
ferent from income taxes which are imposed on certain segments
of the population and which are not earmarked for a specific pur-
pose.

Payroll taxes, in total, represent 15.3 percent of covered wages.
This amount is split evenly between the employer and the em-
ployee. Of the 15.3 percent total, 10.6 percent goes to the retire-
ment portion of Social Security, 1.8 percent goes to disability insur-
ance, and 2.9 percent goes to Medicare.

Social Security’s retirement and disability insurance benefit pay-
ments are calculated based on a formula that replaces a larger por-
tion of wages for low-wage earners than for high-wage earners. For
those retiring in 2000, low-wage earners had about 52.8 percent of
their wages replaced by Social Security payments versus 23.7 per-
cent replacement rate for recipients who had been at the maximum
Social Security wage level.

In contrast, hospital insurance benefits do not vary on the basis
of an individual’s wage history. Any actual benefits depend on the
health circumstances of the individual.

Although the trust funds supported by these payroll taxes are
solvent today, it is important to be mindful that demographic
trends indicate that these programs will impose an increasing bur-
den on the Federal budget in the future.

The trust funds will begin experiencing negative cash flows at
various times between 2006 and 2015. When the trust funds begin
drawing on their balances, the government will have to raise taxes,
cut spending for other programs, increasing borrowing from the
public, retire less debt if there is a surplus, or some combination
of those.

As the Comptroller General testified last month, absent a funda-
mental change in the two programs, ultimately the government
would do little more than mail checks to the elderly and their
health care providers.

Referring now to the Earned Income Tax Credit, it is intended
to encourage low-income persons to seek work rather than welfare.
It does this, in part, by increasing the take-home pay of covered
workers by reducing or eliminating their tax liabilities.

The Joint Committee on Taxation estimated that 87 percent of
the EIC in 2000 would be in refunds over and above the income
tax liability of individuals. These refunds more than offset the pay-
roll taxes paid by many recipients, including, in many cases, both
the payroll taxes paid by the individual and by their employer.
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For example, in 2000, a head of household filer who had two chil-
dren and earned $15,000 in wages would have earned an Earned
Income Credit of $3,396. This credit would have been $1,076 more
than the entire tax liability of the individual and the employer’s
portion of Social Security taxes.

A long-time concern associated with the EIC, however, has been
its relatively high level of non-compliance. Most recently, IRS esti-
mated that over 31 percent of EIC amounts claimed for tax year
1997 were over-claimed amounts.

The cause of these over-claims has also been a matter of concern.
Many analysts and practitioners consider the EIC rules to be
among the most complex provisions in the Code. Therefore, some
non-compliance could simply be due to the complexity of the rules.

On the other hand, some portion of EITC over-claims, like non-
compliance with any tax provision, could be due to intentional er-
rors on the part of taxpayers.

IRS has not officially reported any information that identifies
what portion of non-compliance may be due to confusion versus in-
tent.

However, in conducting an earlier study in 1994, IRS asked its
staff to make a judgment about whether they believed the errors
were intentional. The staff judged that about half of the returns
with over-claimed amounts, representing about two-thirds of the
total over-claimed dollars, were due to intentional errors.

It is important to understand, though, that these judgments were
subjective and may or may not represent the portion of non-compli-
ance that was, in fact, intentional.

Concerned about compliance problems, Congress and IRS have
taken various steps. Congress gave IRS authority, for instance, to
treat invalid Social Security numbers as math errors. This enables
IRS to disallow EITC claims with invalid Social Security numbers
and to adjust any refund to the taxpayer.

In addition, for the 5-year period beginning in 1998, Congress
provided IRS with about $143 million a year for an EIC non-com-
pliance initiative. IRS has used its new math error authority to
deny about $675 million in EIC claims in 1999 and 2000. Addi-
tional audit efforts on IRS’s part have identified about $800 million
in over-claims in those 2 years as well.

Although the new tools made available by Congress and the
stepped up efforts on IRS’s part to address non-compliance seem to
be having positive results, IRS does not yet have data showing
whether the overall compliance level has improved. Such data may
be available as IRS completes its EIC compliance studies for tax
years 1999 and 2001.

That concludes my oral statement. I would be happy to take
questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Brostek.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Brostek appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Bower?
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STATEMENT OF GLEN BOWER, DIRECTOR OF REVENUE,
STATE OF ILLINOIS, SPRINGFIELD, IL

Mr. BOWER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Senator Baucus. thank
you for the invitation to testify this morning.

Tax relief has been atop Governor George H. Ryan’s agenda for
Illinois. He has championed returning money to taxpayers, a theme
that President Bush has sounded on the Federal level.

In the current fiscal year, Illinois citizens will enjoy more than
$1 billion in tax relief that was not available when Governor Ryan
took office.

As part of tax relief, Governor Ryan and State lawmakers en-
acted a series of tax relief programs in the spring of 2000, under
which 2.3 million homeowners received tax rebates, senior citizens
saw expansion of our Circuit Breaker Program, particularly the
portion that helps purchase prescription medicines, and low-income
working families were given a State Earned Income Credit which
is 5 percent of the Federal EIC. It is non-refundable.

The Illinois EIC adds one line to the Illinois tax return and a
simple worksheet in the booklet. We anticipate that 700,000 resi-
dents will receive the Illinois EIC in the first year, and the total
credits will be about $35 million. The average payment will be
about $50.

So far this filing season, we have seen 290,000 taxpayers claim
the credit, 24 percent of all the filers to date, for $24.2 million in
payments, or an average of $84 per return.

As constituted, the Illinois EIC represents affordable tax relief
that can be effectively administered. The bottom line for these fil-
ers is that they receive a larger State income tax refund when they
file their State tax returns.

The Illinois EIC fits with Governor Ryan’s and President Bush’s
goals of reducing the burden on taxpayers. Illinois and four other
States—Iowa, Maine, Oregon, and Rhode Island—have non-refund-
able credits. Nine States—Colorado, Kansas, Maryland, Massachu-
setts, Minnesota, New Jersey, New York, Vermont, Wisconsin, and
the District of Columbia—have refundable credits. I have sub-
mitted a table displaying the characteristics of the various State
EIC programs with my written testimony.

In Illinois, we can accommodate a non-refundable credit within
the structure of our refund fund, which receives a fixed percentage
of all income tax collections in order to repay any taxpayer’s over-
payment of taxes.

We expect to see math errors and other mistakes involving the
Illinois EIC. The non-refundable nature of the Illinois credit will
reduce exposure to fraud, because a taxpayer cannot receive an Illi-
nois refund larger than what he would have paid in Illinois taxes.

Illinois performs some edits before allowing the EIC, but much
of our compliance will be as a result of Internal Revenue Service
actions. The same is true for other States with an EIC.

A recent General Accounting Office report showed that one-quar-
ter of the Federal EIC claims are erroneous, and I just heard it was
30 percent. When the IRS reduces or disallows a Federal EIC, that
will affect Illinois and other States.
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The biggest drawback to this whole program, is the complexity
of the Federal EIC, which must be determined before a taxpayer
calculates the State credit.

To claim the Federal EIC, taxpayers must navigate seven pages
of EIC instructions and worksheets included in the Federal 1040
tax booklet. There is a separate, whopping, 56-page instruction
booklet just on the EIC. The entire Illinois 1040 booklet is only 36
pages long.

So far, 90 percent of those who have claimed the Illinois EIC
have used a tax preparer. There are limited numbers of volunteer
sites that provide free assistance, and the IRS is cutting back on
its return preparation in Illinois. It is unfortunate that many of
these taxpayers have to pay to have their returns prepared.

In recognition of the complexity of the program, the IRS has of-
fered to calculate the Federal EIC for taxpayers who submit infor-
mation on paper returns. Taxpayers who choose that option would
have to wait to file their Illinois return, or file an Illinois amended
return, in order to claim their Illinois EIC.

I would encourage three things. Any simplification of the Federal
EIC that is possible should be enacted. The current complexity in-
creases errors and reduces participation in the program.

Given that compliance, accuracy, and participation in State pro-
grams are largely contingent on Federal programs, such simplifica-
tion will improve both State and Federal programs.

I believe that the IRS has some proposals in this regard that
would align definitions of earned income and dependent children
between the EIC and the Federal Tax Code, and make other sim-
plifications.

Additional resources to allow the IRS to assist taxpayers who
cannot afford to go to a preparer would also save low-income tax-
payers money and assure that Illinois and other States receive ac-
curate returns.

Finally, given the historic problems with the Federal EIC and
the linkage with Illinois and the EIC, the IRS could be given au-
thority to recover both Federal and State EICs that were issued in-
correctly. This would leave taxpayers dealing with only one tax
agency.

Thank you. I am happy to answer questions.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Bower.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Bower appears in the appendix.]
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Liebman?

STATEMENT OF JEFFREY B. LIEBMAN, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR
OF PUBLIC POLICY, KENNEDY SCHOOL OF GOVERNMENT,
HARVARD UNIVERSITY, CAMBRIDGE, MA

Mr. LIEBMAN. Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Baucus, I want
to thank the committee for the opportunity to testify about the
Earned Income Tax Credit, one of the great success stories of re-
cent American economic policy.

The Earned Income Tax Credit was enacted 25 years ago under
economic circumstances remarkably similar to those that we face
today.

When President Ford assumed office, the country was in a reces-
sion. In his first State of the Union Address, President Ford pro-
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posed a large tax cut, with the goal of getting the economy moving
again.

This committee, under the leadership of Chairman Russell Long,
modified the President’s proposal, adding a new program called the
Earned Income Tax Credit, to ensure that all working families re-
ceived a boost to their incomes as part of the economic stimulus
package. Thus began the process of redesigning the U.S. system of
income support into one that makes work pay.

The expansions in the EITC, enacted with the support of Presi-
dents Reagan, Bush, and Clinton, have continued the process of
making work pay for low-wage workers.

As recently as 1993, a single-parent family with two children and
a full-time minimum wage worker made about $12,000 in today’s
dollars with the Earned Income Tax Credit, well below the poverty
line. Because of the expansions in the EITC during the 1990’s, that
family now makes over $14,000, a 17 percent boost that puts the
family above the poverty line.

Moreover, the expansions of the EITC have dramatically changed
the work incentives facing single mothers. In 1986, a single mother
who left welfare and took a job paying $10,000 a year would have
received an increase in her income of only $1,861, lost welfare ben-
efits, and increased taxes would have offset 81 percent of her earn-
ings. Thus, there was hardly any incentive for her to leave welfare.
In 1998, in contrast, she would have received an increase of $6,875.

These changes in work incentives have been a major factor in the
reductions in welfare case loads and the increases in work that we
have seen in recent years. In 1986, only 73 percent of single moth-
ers worked at some point during the year. By 1993, that number
had risen slightly to 75 percent. But over the past decade, this
number has reached 89 percent.

While the successes of the EITC in boosting the incomes of low-
wage workers and making work pay are truly remarkable, there
are two potential problems with the credit that deserve additional
attention from policymakers.

First, the phase-out of the credit creates high marginal tax rates
for some EITC recipients. Second, a significant fraction of EITC
payments are made in error. For families with incomes above
$12,700, the EITC is phased out at a rate of about 16 percent for
families with one child, and about 21 percent for families with two
or more children.

Because some families affected by the EITC phase-out also have
positive pre-EITC Federal income tax liability and therefore face a
marginal tax rate of 15 percent, the total marginal tax rate from
the Federal personal income tax for these families can be as high
as 36 percent. Only very high income taxpayers face higher mar-
ginal tax rates.

Second, a recent IRS study of taxpayers claiming the ETIC in
1997 found that about 26 percent of EITC dollars were paid in
error. While there are a number of reasons why this number over-
states the true cost to the Treasury of erroneous EITC payments,
it is clear that there continues to be a significant EITC compliance
problem.

Most EITC errors are associated with the complicated Tax Code
provisions governing family issues. Examples of these kinds of er-
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rors include a divorced father who shares custody of the child and
who provides child support, but incorrectly claims the EITC be-
cause the child spends slightly more than half the nights of the
year at the mother’s home, and the mother who is ineligible to
claim her child because she lives in her own mother’s home, and
her own mother has slightly higher income than she does.

President Bush’s tax proposal would make significant progress in
reducing the high marginal tax rates faced by EITC recipients.
However, a substantial number of families with one child would
still face high marginal tax rates.

Moreover, the President’s plan would do nothing to reduce the
complexity created by the different eligibility rules for the Earned
Income Tax Credit, the child credit, and the dependent exemption.
It also does less than it could to reduce marriage penalties related
to the EITC.

I would urge members of this committee to use this year’s tax
bill not only to cut taxes, but also to simplify the Tax Code. By
combining the EITC, the child credit, and the exemption for de-
pendent children into a single tax credit, it would be possible both
to eliminate the high marginal tax rates and marriage penalties
faced by some EITC recipients and to greatly reduce the complex-
ities that produce the EITC compliance problem.

In conclusion, the EITC has been remarkably successful in mov-
ing people from welfare to work. Now it is time to remove the bar-
riers that could prevent these new workers from moving into the
middle class.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Liebman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Liebman appears in the appen-

dix.]
The CHAIRMAN. I am going to call on Senator Baucus to ask the

first questions.
Senator BAUCUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
To the panelists, this is all very interesting. I basically hear

three themes. One, the ETIC helps a lot of low-income people and
helps get people on the work rolls and off the welfare rolls. Second,
I hear it is extremely complex. Third, I hear that there is signifi-
cant overpayment by the IRS in the program. I am wondering if
all four of you agree with those three basic observations.

[Nodding of heads.]
Senator BAUCUS. I see four heads nodding, for the record.
Now, the next question is, what do we do about all this? That

is, how do we enhance what works and remedy what does not
work.

Let us talk, first, about the complexity. How much does the com-
plexity prevent full utilization of EITC in a proper way, not in a
fraudulent way?

Mr. LIEBMAN. I think the best evidence of that is a few years old
from some studies that Karl Scholz, at the University of Wisconsin,
did. He found that something like 85 percent of eligible taxpayers
took advantage of the EITC, which is a slightly higher number
than, for example, the percentage of eligible food stamp recipients
or AFDC recipients who receive benefits from those programs.

So it appears that by using the Tax Code, with its low adminis-
trative cost and its lack of stigma, to transfer money to low-income
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families, we are actually getting more eligible taxpayers, to receive
the dollars that they are entitled to.

Senator BAUCUS. So it does not bother any of the four of you—
and it does bother some, not this Senator—that on that basis some
people get back a refund that is more than, say, their payroll tax?

Mr. LIEBMAN. I would actually like to say something about that,
because Senator Nickles commented on this earlier.

Senator BAUCUS. Yes. Right.
Mr. LIEBMAN. I think I would like to give a slightly different in-

terpretation to the kind of numbers he was using.
When economists think about the burden of the payroll tax, it is

not simply the part that the worker pays. Economists think that,
because the employer also has to pay a portion, the worker’s wage
is presumably lower than it would be otherwise. Therefore, when
you think of the burden of the payroll tax, you need to add both
the employer portion of it and the employee portion of it.

So the kind of numbers that Senator Nickles described would not
look nearly as high if you take into account the fact that the full
burden of the tax is borne by the worker, regardless of whether it
is paid by the employer or the employee.

That said, it is quite clear that there are EITC recipients who
receive more in the EITC than they pay in the payroll tax, and
those are basically EITC recipients, if they have one child, with in-
comes below $14,000, or with two children, if they have incomes
below $18,000.

So, the people who are getting more in the ETIC than they pay
in the payroll tax are exactly those working families who would be
poor if it were not for the EITC.

Senator BAUCUS. How do we simplify in a way that makes good
sense? Who wants to take a crack at that, the things we do to sim-
plify?

Ms. MARKMAN. The Earned Income Tax Credit is so complex,
that the people who come to practitioners such as myself and my
colleagues who are not eligible for the Earned Income Tax Credit.
Many of them do not have the funds to hire a paid preparer.

This may be part of the issue with the non-compliance, the fact
that they go to their friends who have mastered it in some fashion,
or they go to some government program, like VITA, that does pro-
vide people who do prepare these returns.

As practitioners, we are really frightened of doing these returns
because there are specific penalties in the law that, if we prepare
a return and we have not done our due diligence, and the EITC is
eventually determined to be inappropriately requested, there are
specific penalties that we would be subject to on that one part of
the law.

So, that discourages paid professionals from even doing EITC re-
turns. So what the law has done, is it has created a disincentive
to have people, professionals, help people prepare their tax returns.

Senator BAUCUS. Let me ask this question. What is the root?
What is the main reason for the fraud?

Ms. MARKMAN. In my opinion, one of the issues with the fraud
has to do with the fact that there are some people who work both
on the books and off the books. This is from the employer side, as
well as the employee side. They arrange their affairs so that they
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maximize their Earned Income Credit. But this is not easily uncov-
ered.

Basically, this is a criminal act. There has got to be a conspiracy.
There are a lot of issues here and it is very, very complicated. I
believe that that really happens. We have anecdotal evidence that
it does. So on the one hand, yes, it is helping people that it needs
to help, but it is also providing funds to are not entitled to it.

Senator BAUCUS. You want us to simplify it, so we want to know
what to do. We want to know what is right. So you are the experts.
What do we do?

Mr. BROSTEK. If I could at least let you know what the most fre-
quent error is that has led to the non-compliance rate that IRS
found. That error has to do with the definition of the qualifying
child, and meeting that definition.

The definition of a qualifying child differs from the definition of
a dependent in the Tax Code. It is confusion about that definition,
or exploitation of the difference of that definition, that has led to
the highest portion of the non-compliance that the IRS uncovers.

Senator BAUCUS. So what do we do about that?
Mr. BROSTEK. There have been a number of suggestions to try to

merge together the definition for a dependent child and the EIC so
there are not separate definitions, and to simplify one or both of
them.

Senator BAUCUS. Other thoughts? Yes, Mr. Bower?
Mr. BOWER. Senator, as Ms. Markman referred to, when you

have a 56-page instruction booklet and a 7-page basic
worksheet——

Senator BAUCUS. It is daunting, to say the least.
Mr. BOWER [continuing]. And it is aimed at the lowest economic

level, then as I indicated in my testimony, the Illinois experience
is that the vast majority of people who have thus far filed have
gone to tax preparers. Those are the people who are least likely to
be able to afford to pay tax preparers. There are never enough of
those sites available and people to help prepare lower income peo-
ple.

Our experience in Illinois is that, thus far, you have to have the
Federal EIC first to calculate ours. But 44 percent of the problems
this year are math errors, then the remaining 56 percent are for
people who just do not qualify for one reason or another.

Senator BAUCUS. I think the Chairman is about to make sugges-
tions in this area, which I agree with.

The CHAIRMAN. I was going to suggest to you that maybe you
and I could have our staffs look at our drafting a joint letter that
would go to IRS, and ask them to look at what the root cause of
the problem is, and maybe make some suggestions, and, most im-
portantly, how to simplify it.

Senator BAUCUS. Yes. Right.
The CHAIRMAN. Because part of the fraud is because of com-

plexity. If you would like to do that——
Senator BAUCUS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. I appreciate that very much.
Did you have a further question?
Senator BAUCUS. No. I am fine, thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
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Mr. Liebman, I had a conversation with Mr. Entin on the first
panel in which he commented that one way to address a payroll tax
burden for low-income families would be to enact President Bush’s
proposal to set aside 2 percent of the payroll tax for private savings
accounts.

You have done work in this area. Would you agree that this
would be a way to allow workers to keep some of their payroll tax
money, albeit it would be a forced savings under most proposals?

Mr. LIEBMAN. I guess it would depend on the specifics. But if ba-
sically what was happening was that instead of paying 2 percent
in payroll tax and then getting a Social Security check later they
took 2 percent and put it in an individual account and got a com-
parable amount back when they retired from their individual ac-
count, it really would not change how well off these families were
at all.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, it would in the sense that they would get
credit for the interest and it was invested, and the Social Security
fund today would get credit for that investment, plus the fact that
it would be part of their estate, plus if it is done like Federal work-
ers would do it, which is one of the suggestions, it would be a gov-
ernment-managed account, it would generally bring in about twice
the rate of interest on a 100-year average of the stock and bond
market compared to what Treasury bills do today, so they would
have that additional. It would not be a wash.

Mr. LIEBMAN. It would depend. At the moment, the current So-
cial Security benefit rules are somewhat favorable to low-wage
workers, although the fact that they have lower life expectancy off-
sets a lot of the benefit that they should get from the system, since
they do not get benefits for as many years, as higher wage workers
do.

But the issue in terms of thinking about the potential for them
getting higher returns, and therefore higher benefits, is of course
we would somehow have to pay the benefits for all the current re-
tirees, and we are currently expecting to use the payroll tax rev-
enue to pay benefits to those folks.

So the question is, how would we come up with the extra revenue
for that? If we did it in a way that was putting a higher share of
the burden on higher income folks than with the payroll tax, we
could probably make lower income folks a lot better off in this tran-
sition.

The CHAIRMAN. But if you lowered the payroll tax today, you
would have that same problem of having enough money coming in
for existing retirees, the same way.

I would follow up with you again, or any other members of the
panel that might want to respond to this question. There has been
a lot of debate, and we have just had it stated here, about the re-
gressive nature of the payroll tax and the need for some offset, and
whether to do that in this package.

There is no doubt about the payroll taxes being regressive. You
have already stated about how the payout would be a little more
progressive, offsetting the regressivity of the payroll tax. We al-
ways talk about one, regressivity, but we do not talk about the pro-
gressivity of the payout. So, hopefully across the board of a life-
time, it is a wash.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:09 Sep 25, 2001 Jkt 072962 PO 00000 Frm 00046 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 75102.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



43

But, regardless, my question goes to the point that there is no
income tax benefit for low-income payroll taxpayers. The EIC was
designed to offset the payroll tax burden for low-income workers.
Furthermore, the EIC was expanded four times over 22 years, in
1978, 1986, 1990, and 1993.

So it seems to me that we have a situation, Mr. Liebman, where
I hope you would agree it is true, that our tax system already in-
cludes refundable tax credits to offset the regressive nature of the
payroll tax for low-income workers.

Mr. LIEBMAN. It certainly does for the workers up to, say, about
$14,000. They get back about as much from the EITC or more than
they pay in payroll taxes. Above that point, they pay more in pay-
roll taxes than they get back from the EITC.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Then also consider the fact that we have
had four major tax increases on taxpayers since we have had two
tax decreases of income tax. We had a tax decrease in 1981 and
1997, and we have had tax increases in 1982, 1984, 1990, and
1993.

Would anyone disagree with the notion that there is more apt to
be an increase in payroll tax credits through the EIC than there
would be income tax cuts? We have had two income tax cuts, we
have had four increases in the EIC credit.

So I think Congress has been much more in a hurry to respond
to the regressive nature of the payroll tax through the EIC than
they have been to decrease taxes on payroll taxes. You saw from
this chart up here what a dramatic increase we have had in income
taxes, a fairly steady rate of taxation for social insurance.

Would anybody disagree with the Congressional Budget Office
data that the on-budget surplus has largely been generated by the
record levels of income taxes, and not payroll taxes that has been
shown on that chart? Are we in agreement on that, all of us?

Mr. BROSTEK. I do not have a basis, actually, to opine on that.
I am not familiar with the analysis.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, we tried to show it here. The payroll tax
has been very constant. Even corporate rate tax is fairly constant,
other taxes. But we have had big increases in income taxes.

In fact, if you take the big increase in income taxes and take
what less we are spending on defense, this accounts for all of the
balancing of the budget and paying down of the debt that we have
done. Is that right? I had better just make sure. Yes. One other
item, as my staff just reminded me, the interest that has just been
paid.

Where did that chart come from? I thought we had that chart.
[Laughter.] Anyway, would you take a good look at that? [Laugh-
ter.]

Senator BAUCUS. I am taking a good look, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Now, this will be my last question, and it would be for you, Ms.

Markman. It is in regard to your practice and people you deal with,
and the issues of the phase-outs and the Ps provisions.

Are there individuals that you deal with that are very extremely
wealthy, like maybe does your practice comprise millionaires?

Ms. MARKMAN. I have a few. I wish I had more. [Laughter.]

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:09 Sep 25, 2001 Jkt 072962 PO 00000 Frm 00047 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 75102.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



44

The CHAIRMAN. Give me kind of a first-hand description of your
clientele’s personal situations then before I go on.

Ms. MARKMAN. Well, I do have some people, because of cir-
cumstances, who have had incomes that have been quite substan-
tial as a result of stock options that came due, companies that are
merging, and therefore people are losing their jobs so they have to
exercise these stock options. The largest W–2 I have ever held in
my hand was over $8 million, and it was scary. This gentleman——

The CHAIRMAN. Now, these are very much a minority, though, of
you practice.

Ms. MARKMAN. Oh, absolutely. Absolutely.
The CHAIRMAN. Let us go back to the vast majority.
Ms. MARKMAN. The vast majority, I would say, have incomes of

perhaps in the $100,000 to $200,000 range. Because of where my
practice is located, it is very hard, very difficult to live on a lot less.

The CHAIRMAN. From the standpoint of New York City, that does
not make them extremely wealthy.

Ms. MARKMAN. I am not in New York City. I am in one of the
suburbs of New York City.

The CHAIRMAN. What are their responses when you tell them
that they are not eligible for the deductions, for instance, for per-
sonal exemptions?

Ms. MARKMAN. When they start to phase out, the question is
why? Why me? I am barely making ends meet. Why is this hap-
pening to me? What can I do to change it? The answer is, there
is nothing that anyone can do. It is very easy to say we will make
less money, but that does not work.

The CHAIRMAN. To what extent do the phase-outs complicate
your work, such as return preparation and calculating the esti-
mated tax payments?

Ms. MARKMAN. You really cannot do it without a computer be-
cause of the number of charts that are required. I brought a visual
aide. This is something that I bought. You need this to sit down
with a taxpayers to calculate a tax projection. It is really scary.

It also undermines our confidence, because I do not know, sitting
here today, if you ask me a specific phase-out for a specific provi-
sion, I could not tell you without looking at a chart. That is not
good. You are not able to do good tax planning.

Someone says to me, what is my marginal tax rate? Well, tell me
your income. All right. I can look up their income, but it does not
tell me what their marginal tax rate is because I have to deter-
mine, all right, what other provisions were you subject to? Did you
lose miscellaneous itemized deductions because of the floor? Did
you lose your medical? Are you affected by AMT?

I have had people say to me, well, I am thinking about selling
a stock. What would it do to my taxes? I know you told me I am
in the 31 percent bracket. Capital gains is 20 percent.

But the answer is, if your incomes are above these thresholds,
your capital gain rate is not 20 percent, it is more like 22 percent
because of the phase-outs of your itemized deductions, your exemp-
tions, and other things.

What happens is, your actual tax rate is not clear. You cannot
say definitely that a dollar increase in your income will result in
a certain percentage change in your taxes. Also, two people with
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the same income will pay different taxes depending upon what
their deductions are.

If your deductions are straightforward, you have real estate taxes
and income taxes and some charity, and you are not subject to the
AMT, I can give you a definitive answer that you may lose some
of them, but I can give you a definitive answer.

On the other hand, if you have employee business expenses or
other miscellaneous itemized deductions, I cannot give you a defini-
tive answer without doing a whole lot of calculations. That is not
good tax. It is not simple, it is not fair, it is not equitable.

I think Congress really needs to consider how to make the law
such that it has been in the past. All of these provisions have come
in basically in the last 15 years. The only phase-out that we had
prior to that was on medical expenses. So, all of these have been
introduced since the 1986 Tax Act. I think it is time to begin to
roll them back. They were done, I believe, for economic planning
policies. They could only have been designed by a computer.

You sitting here could not design a Tax Code like this without
your economic models that say, we want to target this group so we
will fix that, and we want to target that group so we will make
that adjustment. But you cannot do it with a pencil, piece of paper,
and a calculator. It is way too complex. I think that is has per-
mitted a law that has gotten out of hand. It really has.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bower, if we were to simplify the EIC, would
it encourage your State and other States to expand their EIC?

Mr. BOWER. I would think that it probably would. This is our
first year. It is experimental, for three years. It is going to cost us
$35 million. If we were to make it a refundable tax, we estimate
that this year it would cost about $27 million more.

If we had a simpler Federal calculation, after we have had our
experiment in Illinois, we might well expand it. But the Governor
has already indicated that he believes that it ought to be expanded
in Illinois.

The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Lincoln, did you have any questions?
Senator LINCOLN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I would like to compliment Mr. Liebman on his testimony. I am

hoping he is probably aware that Arkansas is one of the highest
EITC populations in the country. I look forward to working with
him to come up with some helpful initiatives that we can present
that are going to be beneficial, so that a tax plan can be beneficial
to all Americans.

Just briefly, to follow up with Ms. Markman. There have been
several today who have urged the elimination of the phase-outs of
personal exemptions and the itemized deductions, as you were talk-
ing about just previously.

In your opinion, does that create another problem in terms of
AMT? As I understand it, the personal exemptions and the
itemized deductions are not allowed under AMT. Is that correct?

Ms. MARKMAN. That is not entirely true. Some itemized deduc-
tions are permitted under AMT. Investment interest is still per-
mitted, casualty losses are still permitted. They are very, very lim-
ited, however.

This all came about when the law was changed with regard to
AMT. Prior to 1986, you took your income, you looked at your ad-
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justed gross income, and based on that, you were either subject or
not subject to the AMT. That is what we called a top down tax. We
now have a bottom up tax, where we start with taxable income and
add things back to determine AMT.

The answer is, yes. If you start doing this, if you put the deduc-
tions back but do not modify the AMT, more and more people will
become subject to the AMT, as I believe will happen even with the
President’s tax bill, because that will create a second structure.

Senator LINCOLN. Absolutely.
Ms. MARKMAN. With an AMT rate of 26 or 28 percent, and the

highest rate of 33, I think you are going to have more and more
people subject to AMT, which allows almost none of the deductions.
It is going to discourage giving to charity, it is going to discourage
a lot of activities that we have, in this country, attempted to en-
courage.

Senator LINCOLN. Thank you.
Mr. Bower, I had the opportunity to speak to your group, the

State Treasurers, earlier. I guess, yesterday, it was. We discussed
some of the effects of what President Bush’s tax plan would have
on State revenues, due to piggy-backing and lost revenues from es-
tate tax collections. We did not have a great deal of time to talk
about it, and I wish we had had more.

But my State of Arkansas, as well as many of the States who
have passed tax cuts in the recent years, such as Virginia and
Texas, I know, are already experiencing trouble in balancing their
budgets.

While you are here at the committee, I would be interested to
have your input, and certainly your answer, as to ask you if you
have an idea of how much revenue the State of Illinois would lose
as a result of the passage of the proposed Bush tax bill.

Mr. BOWER. I do not have those figures. I can tell you that Illi-
nois has a strong economy. Governor Ryan believes that tax cuts
are beneficial to the people of Illinois, and will probably help stimu-
late the economy in Illinois. I think that obviously revenue growth
is not as great as it has been, but we have a strong economy. The
Governor is in general support of the President’s program.

Senator LINCOLN. So you do not believe you would see any rev-
enue loss in your State?

Mr. BOWER. Well, you may see some losses in one place, and
hopefully offset by increases in others.

Senator LINCOLN. I was just curious. When talking to the treas-
urers, they had indicated that there would be a sizeable decrease,
probably, in your revenue, just from the estate tax reduction.

Mr. BOWER. Well, the treasurers are a slightly different group
than my group.

Senator LINCOLN. Right.
Mr. BOWER. Well, Governor Ryan, Speaker Hastert, and I were

all members of the Illinois House when we eliminated the inherit-
ance tax in Illinois.

Senator LINCOLN. Right.
Mr. BOWER. We think a death tax is basically an inappropriate

tax. There is a consequence, because we have the pick-up tax in Il-
linois.
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Senator LINCOLN. I do no necessarily disagree with you. I just
think it is very important for us to take into consideration, as we
look at this plan, everything that is going to happen and what kind
of effects it is going to have on our States in terms of lost revenue,
because many of them are suffering in other ways. But the indica-
tion from the treasurer of your State, was that there would be a
sizeable decrease.

Mr. BOWER. There would be a decrease in revenue from that
source, there is no question. I cannot speak for the Governor on
that specific aspect of the program, because I am not certain what
it is, but he is in general support of the President’s tax proposal.

Senator LINCOLN. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. My staff was just pointing out to me, Senator

Lincoln, that in regard to the States being affected by what we do
about the estate tax, that the Democratic proposals in the Ways
and Means Committee would also eliminate revenue that States re-
ceive from the estate tax as well.

Senator LINCOLN. My concern is just that we are all prepared for
what is going to happen down the road as we look at this and
weigh it out against all of the other proposals. Absolutely.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I do not have a final question.
Senator Baucus?
Senator BAUCUS. Just a couple of points. I have just a summary

of the EITC simplification and compliance Treasury proposals. Es-
sentially, they cover some of the items that you have mentioned,
the definition of earned income, a qualified child/dependent child
conformity, which was mentioned. Abandoned spouse. I think that
was mentioned. AGI tie-breaker. That was mentioned, too. Math
error authority. I do not know if that was mentioned, but it is on
the list.

I am sure you all have seen all of those, and you probably have
some other ideas, the degree to which we would like to, and we ask
this of you, give us other thoughts on how we can constructively
simplify the EITC, it would be very helpful to this committee.

Mr. BOWER. Senator Baucus, the executive director of the Fed-
eration of Tax Administrators is here with me, and I am sure that
our organization would survey the States to see if we have any sug-
gestions that might be made.

Senator BAUCUS. Good.
I might say, too, Mr. Bower, I was very impressed with your Gov-

ernor when, not too long ago, it turned out that someone who was
incarcerated on death row in an Illinois prison was totally and im-
properly incarcerated, and was set free.

There are other, similar examples in Illinois. Your Governor had
the courage to suspend any further executions of any prisoners on
death row until all those matters were straightened out in Illinois.
I just want you to know, I admire your Governor for his courage
and for the action that he took.

Mr. BOWER. I will convey that to the Governor. He supports the
death penalty, but he said that in the last few years there have
been, I believe, 13 different people on death row who it was deter-
mined were not appropriately there. He said, as the last person
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who could make that decision, until there were major reforms in
the law in Illinois, he was not going to allow any further execu-
tions. I will pass that on to the Governor.

Senator BAUCUS. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Markman, just before the panel goes—and

I do not want you to repeat what you said in the last statement
to my question—you are basically saying that targeted tax credits
are really complex tax benefits to administer.

Ms. MARKMAN. They are extremely, extremely difficult. In cer-
tain ways, because of the nature of these phase-outs, it creates
these cliffs where one additional dollar of tax can have a really sig-
nificant impact on a person’s tax, specifically with regard to the
way in which the itemized deductions are phased out and the ex-
emptions are phased out. So, it becomes very difficult to administer
and very difficult to make those calculations. So, we need to work
on that.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me say to all the members who attended
here, and we had a pretty good turn-out, considering most Congres-
sional hearings, that I appreciate very much the members who
have come and participated. I hope their staff who are still here
will relay my thanks to them, and particularly to the diligence of
Senator Baucus.

To each of you who were on this panel, thank you, some of you,
for coming a long ways to be with us. Thank you very much.

Thank you.
[Whereupon, at 11:36 a.m., the hearing was concluded.]
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1 Bruce and Virginia MacLaury Senior Fellow, The Brookings Institution. This testimony re-
flects my own views and does not necessarily represent the opinions of the trustees, officers or
other staff of the Brookings Institution.

A P P E N D I X

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HENRY J. AARON 1

Mr. Chairman:
Thank you for the invitation to testify this morning before your committee on pro-

posed legislation to lower personal income tax rates. My testimony will be framed
as answers to five questions that I believe are central to appraisal of this proposal.
I pose the questions, answer them briefly, and then amplify on those answers below.

Question 1: Is $1.6 trillion a reasonable estimate of the cost of the tax cuts now
under consideration?

Answer: No. If all elements of President Bush’s proposal are enacted, the cost is
likely to be at least $2.5 trillion. To begin with, the direct cost of the cuts he has
asked for is actually above $1.6 trillion, based on Joint Tax Committee estimates.
Furthermore, the full cost of the plan includes added interest payments and the
eventual, but inevitable, adjustments in the alternative minimum tax so that filers
will receive promised cuts.

Question 2: Does the prospective budget situation justify a tax cut of the mag-
nitude proposed by the administration?

Answer: The budget situation is favorable, but uncertain. While a tax cut of some
size may be desirable, H.R. 3, which embodies the Administration’s income tax rate
reductions, is excessive. Furthermore, this tax cut and the various other announced
plans of the Administration and Republican leadership in Congress are jointly in-
consistent with future budget balance. Something has to give. You and other mem-
bers of Congress will have to weigh these competing priorities. But until you have
done so through the budget resolution, it is precipitate to move ahead with tax legis-
lation.

Question 3: Given the pervasive signs of economic weakness, should a tax cut be
enacted as part of an anti-recession strategy?

Answer: The tax reductions proposed by the Administration and embodied in H.R.
3 would have an undetectably small anti-recession effect. They are heavily con-
centrated in out-years when the nation will be long past any slowdown that may
now be occurring. They are focused on income brackets whose members spend
relativey little out of each additional dollar of income. More generally, discretionary
changes in tax rates almost invariably come at the wrong time, a judgment that is
well documented by liberal and conservative economists alike. Furthermore, accom-
modative monetary policy is necessary if tax cuts are to stimulate demand, and it
is sufficient to stimulate demand, even without tax cuts. Tax policy, most econo-
mists now agree, should be designed with long-term objectives in mind specifically,
how large the government should be and how much, if at all, the government should
contribute to national saving.

Question 4: Is the proposed distribution of tax cuts fair?
Answer: The proposed tax cuts would lower the total tax burdens and increase

after-tax incomes most for people in upper-income brackets who have enjoyed dis-
proportionate increases in their before- and after-tax incomes over the past decade.
Judgments about fairness are inevitably subjective. You and other elected officials
will have to decide whether you want to enact a tax cut that will reinforce the dra-
matic increase in economic inequality that has occurred in the past quarter century.

Question 5: Is there a better way?
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Answer: Yes. The proposed tax cuts squander a rare and precious opportunity to
dramatically simplify the U.S. tax system and to reform it to promote economic effi-
ciency. Former House Ways and Means Committee chair, Dan Rostenkowski, re-
cently commented in The Wall Street Journal, that tax reform is easiest when rates
are cut. Tax cuts ease the pain of those who lose tax breaks repealed to achieve sim-
plicity. If taxes are to be cut as much as the administration proposes, it would be
possible to ‘‘buy’’ a lot of reform. The Administration’s proposals contain little reform
and in some ways further ‘‘complexify’’ the tax code.

IS $1.6 TRILLION A REASONABLE ESTIMATE OF THE COST OF THE TAX CUTS NOW UNDER
CONSIDERATION?

The presentation of the Bush plan has been marked by inconsistency and incom-
pleteness (see table 1). The description of the plan and illustrations of how those
provisions will affect people do not agree with the amount President Bush has com-
mitted to reduce taxes. Furthermore, it now appears that the Treasury Depart-
ment’s estimates of the plan’s cost are somewhat lower than those of the Joint Tax
Committee.

If enacted, the Bush plan would subject many taxpayers to the minimum tax. By
2011, if H.R. 3 passes, an estimated 35.7 million filers would be subject to the min-
imum tax, 15 million more than if that bill is not enacted. Yet the examples used
to illustrate the effect of the Bush plan do not point up the fact that those filers
would not receive the tax savings promised by the rate reductions. To make sure that
the tax cuts promised by H.R. 3 actually flow through to taxpayers would raise the
direct cost of the plan by an estimated $292 billion from 2002 through 2011.

The full budgetary impact of any tax or spending bill includes its effects on inter-
est obligations of the federal government. It is well understood that spending in-
creases or tax cuts cost more than their direct cost because they increase public debt
outstanding and the associated interest cost of that debt. Similarly, spending cuts
or tax increases reduce interest payments. Some administration spokespersons have
criticized the inclusion of interest costs in estimates of the price of the tax cut plan.
It is hard to know how to respond to such remarks. Perhaps those who utter them
have not lately run a credit card balance, taken out an auto loan, or negotiated a
home mortgage.
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Table 1 displays the cost of the Bush plan taking these adjustments into account.
Table 1 includes the Joint Tax Committee’s estimate of the cost of H.R. 3, $958 bil-
lion. This estimate somewhat exceeds that of the Administration as reported in A
Blueprint for New Beginnings. If one adds the Administration’s estimates of ele-
ments of the plan not included in H.R. 3, the direct cost is not $1.6 trillion, but
$1.77 trillion, ignoring added interest and modifications of the alternative minimum
tax.

The bottom line is that the total cost of the Bush plan, with the JTC estimates,
correction of the AMT, and interest outlay effects, is not $1.6 trillion, but a bit over
$2.5 trillion. This figure does not include the cost of various other tax cut initiatives
that have enjoyed strong Congressional support. Nor should it, because these cuts
are not Administration policy. But prudent legislators cannot ignore that Congress
may enact tax legislation in addition to the president’s request. There was strong
support in Congress last year for various additional tax cuts that may be added in
the course of Congressional debate. I am not suggesting that Congress would blithe-
ly inflate the size of President Bush’s requested tax cuts. But I do believe that the
possibility that Congress might pass some of these provisions should cause it to tem-
per the rate cuts it enacts now.
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DOES THE PROSPECTIVE BUDGET SITUATION JUSTIFY A TAX CUT OF THE MAGNITUDE
PROPOSED BY THE ADMINISTRATION?

The prospective budget surplus over the next ten years is $3.1 trillion according
to the Congressional Budget Office. There is unanimous agreement, I believe, that
the separate $2.5 trillion in reserve build-up in the Social Security trust funds
should not be used to finance on-budget spending increases or tax cuts. It would
make no sense for a business to declare a dividend because its employees’ pension
plan had a good year. This reserve build-up and much more besides will be required
to provide the benefits promised under current law. To be sure, Congress may mod-
ify Social Security, but until it does so, these additions to reserves are ‘‘spoken for.’’

Pension Reserves. If one accepts the logic that additions to Social Security re-
serves should not justify on-budget spending increases or tax cuts, it is difficult to
see how accumulations in the pension reserves held for federal employees should be
used for current on-budget spending or tax cuts. Additions to those funds are pro-
jected at approximately $419 billion over ten years (see table 2).

Medicare. Similarly, if one agrees that Social Security reserves should not be
used to underwrite tax cuts or spending increases, the same logic applies with equal
force to accumulations in the Medicare Hospital Insurance trust fund, projected to
run a bit under $400 billion. This accumulation should not justify tax cuts or on-
budget spending increases, because the accumulating reserves and much more be-
sides will be necessary to deliver on currently promised Medicare benefits, to say
nothing of the additional costs that will be necessary to provide an adequate pre-
scription drug benefit and to implement other reforms that members of both parties
agree are desirable.

In A Blueprint for New Beginnings, the Administration argues that the Hospital
Insurance (HI) surplus should be available to pay for tax cuts or spending increases
because the overall Medicare system HI and Supplemental Medical Insurance (SMI)
together will spend more than provided by payroll taxes and premiums. In a long
life of seeing peculiar arguments, I must say that this one is among the most bi-
zarre. The Administration points to the long-term financing problems of Medicare
as one reason for prompt reform of that program, a sentiment that I completely en-
dorse. At the same time, it argues that the admittedly inadequate reserves of the
HI fund should be available to underwrite tax cuts or on-budget spending increases.
But one cannot have it both ways. A system whose parlous long-term financial state
supports prompt reform is not a system whose reserves can be treated as an on-
budget piggy-bank.
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If one subtracts the build-up of federal employee pension reserves and of HI Trust
Fund reserves, the remaining on-budget deficit properly available to underwrite tax
cuts or spending increases falls to $2.3 trillion.

New Administration Initiatives. The Administration has also announced that
it wishes to commit $153 billion to a Medicare drug benefit and to Medicare reform.
That sum is insufficient to achieve the Administration’s stated goals and I believe
that Congress will go beyond these amounts if it passes legislation, but it is the Ad-
ministration’s policy. The administration has also called for increases in discre-
tionary spending, other than missile defense and other defense increases that may
come after the defense policy review, totaling $260 billion.

The president has refused to boost defense spending increases (beyond pay raises)
until the completion of a thorough defense policy review. That restraint is admi-
rable. But the presentation of a budget that relegates likely increases to a contin-
gency reserve that is largely imaginary is not. I have assumed arbitrarily I admit
that missile defense and other additions to defense expenditures add $200 billion
over ten years to the defense budget.

Taking account of these items, plus the added interest outlays they will require,
the revised available on-budget surplus drops to $1.5 trillion.

Additional Plausible Discretionary Outlays. The administration also proposes
$230 billion in unspecified discretionary spending cuts. I have not included them in
table 2. To begin with I am old enough to remember ‘‘Magic Asterisks’’ and I strong-
ly believe in the old saying: ‘‘fool me once, shame on you; fool me twice, shame on
me.’’ In addition, I think all Americans should pay close attention when a highly
respected Senate Budget Committee chairman, whose credentials as a conservative
are unimpeachable, admonishes the director of the Office and Management and
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2 Congressional Budget Office, Uncertainties in Projecting Budget Surpluses: A Discussion of
Data and Methods, February 2001, Table 5.

Budget that the Administration’s discretionary spending targets are too low. Discre-
tionary spending has actually grown at an annual rate of 5.3 percent from 1998
through 2002 (projected under current policy by CBO). If discretionary spending
growth slows to 4 percent a year over the next decade, which would result in the
steady decline of such spending as a share of GDP from 6.3 percent (its current level)
to 5.8 percent, it would exceed the Administration’s estimate by $490 billion cumula-
tively over ten years. Since I have already excluded the claimed savings, that rep-
resents an addition to discretionary spending of $260 billion. One should also allow
for the added interest costs that will result from increased discretionary spending.

The result is a projected surplus of $1.18 trillion. I believe that the $1.18 trillion
estimate for the budget surplus is still unrealistically high as 4 percent growth in
nondefense discretionary spending seems low because it is based on unrealistic as-
sumptions for discretionary spending and provides no allowance for the sorts of
budgetary surprises that led a graduate school friend to remark ruefully that ‘‘Each
month a nonrecurring expense ruins my budget.’’

But even this quite generous estimate of available budget surpluses is less than
the $1.6 trillion President Bush has indicated he wishes to apply to tax cuts and
more than $1 trillion less than the more accurate measure of his tax program’s cost.
It will not have escaped your notice, I am sure, that these calculations indicate that
the so-called ‘‘trillion-dollar’’ contingency reserve does not exist.

Uncertainty. So far, I have talked as if projections were reliable. Such a belief,
as you know better than I, is ridiculous. The extremely talented and dedicated
economists and budget forecasters, in government and in the private sector, seldom
get budget projections even a few years in the future quite right; often they are not
even close. The job is so hard that the phrase ‘‘accurate budget forecasting’’ is an
oxymoron. The Congressional Budget Office this year dramatized that point with a
splendid graphic on page xviii of The Budget and Economic Outlook: Fiscal Years
2002–2011. It shows that as soon as 2004 the range of reasonably plausible out-
comes encompasses a possible budget deficit and surpluses as large as 820 billion.
By 2006, the difference between the 5th and 95th percentile of the projection range
is more than $1.2 trillion just for that one year.2

The bulk of the projected budget surpluses are far enough in the future that it
would be rash to commit all of them now. More than three-quarters of the surpluses
projected by the Administration and CBO do not occur during the current terms of
the incumbent president or 94 percent of the members of Congress.

No responsibly managed business would commit all of the budget surpluses pro-
jected for the next decade. To be sure, future surpluses may be larger than the best
current guesses of the CBO and the Administration. I certainly hope they are, so that
future Congresses will be able to cut taxes even more than the Administration now
requests. I also hope that future events do not put unanticipated demands on our
public sector. But we cannot be sure.

GIVEN THE PERVASIVE SIGNS OF ECONOMIC WEAKNESS, SHOULD A TAX CUT BE
ENACTED AS PART OF AN ANTI-RECESSION STRATEGY?

The answer to this question is a short, simple ‘‘no.’’ For several decades, conserv-
ative economists argued that activist fiscal policy the attempt to vary public spend-
ing or taxes to combat economic fluctuations was ill-advised. Milton Friedman wrote
journal articles showing that even slight mistiming of fiscal interventions would
make business cycles worse even under the assumption that fiscal policy actually
affected overall demand, which he doubted. Murray Wiedenbaum showed in his doc-
toral dissertation that use of defense contracting for countercyclical purposes was
counterproductive. Friedman, Jerry Jordan, and others argued, more fundamentally,
that fiscal policy that was not supported by monetary policy would have little short-
run and no long-run effect on aggregate demand. And monetary policy on its own,
they argued, could provide the needed stimulus to fight all but the deepest and most
protracted recessions. I believe that they have largely won that debate. At the same
time, so-called automatic stabilizers are vitally important to maintain and strength-
en because they soften the effects of economic downturns on vulnerable families and
individuals.

For this reason, the argument heard recently from the Administration and some
members of Congress from both parties, that tax cuts are a good tool for fighting the
sort of slow-down we are now experiencing is simply wrong. But even if it were right,
the tax cut embodied in H.R. 3 would have essentially no effect on aggregate demand.
In 2001 it would amount to only 5 one-hundredths of 1 percent of GDP. Even if ag-
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gregate demand rose by $2 for each $1 of tax cut an implausibly high estimate,
since the tax rate cuts would provide disproportionate benefits to families subject
to the top rates, whose current consumption purchases are unlikely to be con-
strained by cash flow the impact on aggregate demand would be an undetectable
one-tenth of one percent of GDP.

In short, there are good reasons for having a debate about tax cuts. The current
economic slowdown is not one of them.

IS THE PROPOSED DISTRIBUTION OF TAX CUTS FAIR?

If one believes that income in the United States is too equally distributed and
that the sharp increases in inequality over the past two decades are moves in the
right direction, the income tax rate reductions in President Bush’s tax plan are well
designed. If one holds other beliefs, one has reason to question the fairness of the
Bush plan which would disproportionately increase the after-tax incomes of the
well-to-do (see table 3).

To raise such issues is not, as some Administration spokespersons have alleged,
an act of class warfare, but the exercise of responsible discussion in a democracy.
Deciding how taxes are distributed is one of the central responsibilities of any legis-
lature. These decisions inevitably are and should be political, in the highest sense
of the word. To label as class warfare a discussion about the fairness of the Admin-
istration’s tax cut is to ignore how democracy does and should work.

For let us be clear, most of us would be delighted to pay less tax than we do. The
state uses its power to collect taxes because that is the only way in a democracy
that we can support whatever government services we decide to have. Whether a
tax bill makes the system more or less fair is at least as important as deciding how
it affects economic efficiency or fiscal policy.

Table 4 shows the changes in after-tax income that have occurred in the United
States over the past decade and the impact of the Bush tax plan taken in its en-
tirety. Over the past decade, those in the
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very top of the income distribution have enjoyed the largest percentage and abso-
lute increases in after-tax income. All of the increase has occurred since 1993, and
it has been dramatic a 60 percent jump in after-tax income for the top 1 percent,
double digit increases for the rest of the top decile and more healthy, single-digit
increases on the average for the rest. It is legitimate to enquire whether, in the face
of such a striking swing in the income distribution now is the time to enact a tax
plan that provides tax cuts to the top 1 percent of the distribution averaging about
$40,000 more than the annual income of half of all U.S. households in 1999.

The proposed rate reductions apply only to personal income taxes. But for an esti-
mated 74 percent of families who pay income or payroll taxes, payroll taxes exceed
personal income taxes. Table 5 shows the share of income taxes as a proportion of
all taxes by income class. This table makes clear
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that a cut in income taxes is bound to exacerbate income inequality unless cuts
for moderate income families are proportionately larger than those for upper income
families and unless some way is found to provide relief to low-income families who
pay taxes other than income taxes.

IS THERE A BETTER WAY?

Mr. Chairman, this committee is a leading arena in the fight to reform the per-
sonal income tax. You and others have not yet succeeded in that fight. On the con-
trary, in the fifteen years since the Tax Reform Act of 1986, tax legislation has re-
peatedly added complexity and increased economic distortions. The record has in-
cluded some bright spots, most notably the liberalization and extension of the
earned income tax credit to provide relief to low-earners who may pay little positive
personal income tax but face payroll taxes from the first dollar they earn. This
change, together with other legislation and a tight labor market, has helped make
work pay, contributing to a massive increase in labor supply among low earners—
especially single women.

A major reason why tax reform is so difficult is that it, first and foremost, redis-
tributes taxes. Tax reform may promise eventual improvements in economic effi-
ciency and higher incomes. But as far as tomorrow’s paycheck or next year’s tax re-
turn is concerned, such gains are just promises. At the instant rules change, some
people will pay more tax and some will pay less, and the gains will just about equal
the losses. Rate cuts could alleviate the sting caused by repeal of provisions that
help particular taxpayers and help the prospects for reform. The 1986 reform
worked because it cut rates and those rate cuts were possible because taxes were
shifted from individuals, who vote, to corporations, which don’t.

Either the Administration’s proposal or the smaller, Democratic alternative offers
a sufficient cushion for a number of important reforms. But such reforms are not
under discussion. This hearing is not the time to go into detail on the form that
such legislation might take. But a short list would include a greatly increased
standard deduction (with no above-the-line deductions) so that fewer more people
could fill out the one-page EZ return or form 1040A, an end to phase-outs of per-
sonal exemptions and itemized deductions so that rate schedules mean what they
say, replacement of the welter of tax sheltered savings vehicles by a single plan with
simplified rules, replacement of the truly comical complexity of capital gains rates
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and holding periods with a single inclusion fraction for long-term gains, reform of
both the individual and corporate minimum taxes, and an aggressive campaign to
introduce a return-free income tax system such as other countries now use.

But it is the place of today’s witnesses to remind members of this committee that
today’s budget surplus can achieve purposes other than simply returning the people’s
money to them. It can also be used to pay off the people’s public debt. It can be used
to make sure that the people’s public services are adequate. It can be used to simplify
the people’s tax system so that they can understand that system and to reduce tax-
induced distortions that retard investment, labor supply, and overall growth.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF GLEN L. BOWER

Tax relief has been atop Gov. George H. Ryan’s agenda for Illinois. Gov. Ryan has
championed returning money to taxpayers, a theme that President George W. Bush
has sounded on the federal level. In the current fiscal year, Illinois citizens will
enjoy more than $1 billion in tax relief that was not available when Gov. Ryan took
office, including higher personal exemptions for all Illinoisans, refinements to the
corporate income tax apportionment formula, suspension of sales tax on motor fuel,
and enactment of a new tuition tax credit.

As part of that tax relief, Illinois Gov. Ryan and state lawmakers enacted a series
of tax relief programs in the spring of 2000 under which:

• 2.3 million homeowners received rebates,
• senior citizens saw expansion of our Circuit Breaker program, particularly the

portion that helps purchase prescription medicines, and
• low-income working families were given a state Earned Income Credit.
The Illinois Earned Income Credit is 5 percent of the federal EIC. It is non-re-

fundable.
The Illinois EIC adds one line to the Illinois tax return and a worksheet to the

tax booklet.
We anticipate that 700,000 residents will receive the Illinois EIC in the first year,

and that total credits will be about $35 million. The average Illinois EIC will be
about $50.

So far this filing season, we have seen 290,156 taxpayers claim the credit (24 per-
cent of all filers) for $24.2 million, or an average of $84 per return. We believe those
with largest EICs file early, and we anticipate both the percentage of filers and the
per return credit amount will decline as the tax season progresses.

As constituted, the Illinois EIC represents affordable tax relief that can be effec-
tively administered. The bottom line for these filers is that they receive a larger
state income tax refund when they file their tax returns.

Under a flat rate income tax, as mandated by Illinois Constitution, two things can
be done to reduce the burden on low-income filers:

1. The personal exemption can be increased, and
2. A state Earned Income Credit can be given.

Illinois has done both. The 2000 returns mark the final step in a three-year phase
in of a doubled personal exemption and include the new Illinois EIC.

The Illinois EIC fits with Gov. George H. Ryan’s and President George W. Bush’s
goals of reducing the burden on taxpayers. For example,

Single mother, one child, earning $9 per hour gets an Illinois EIC of $69 reducing
her Illinois taxes by 15.7 percent.

Single mother, two children, earning $12.50 per hour gets an Illinois EIC of $54,
reducing her taxes by 9.1 percent.

Single person between ages 25 and 65 earning $8,000 per year gets an Illinois
EIC of $9, reducing his or her taxes by 5.1 percent.

Illinois and four other states, Iowa, Maine, Oregon, and Rhode Island have non-
refundable credits.

Nine states (Colorado, Kansas, Maryland, Massachusetts, Minnesota, New Jersey,
New York, Vermont, and Wisconsin) and the District of Columbia have refundable
credits. A table displaying the characteristics of various state EIC programs is at-
tached.

In Illinois we can accommodate a non-refundable credit within the structure of
our refund fund, which receives a fixed percentage of all income tax collections in
order to repay any taxpayer’s overpayment of taxes owed.

We can not accommodate a refundable credit within this structure because it
would require payment of amounts never paid in by taxpayers. The amount of the
EIC that exceeded taxpayers’ liability would require an additional funding source
or would result in a shortage of money to repay those taxpayers who overpaid their
taxes.
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We expect to see errors involving the Illinois EIC math errors and other mistakes.
The non-refundable nature of the Illinois credit will reduce exposure to fraud, be-
cause a taxpayer cannot receive an Illinois refund larger than what he or she paid
in Illinois tax.

Illinois performs some edits before allowing the Illinois EIC, but much of our com-
pliance will be as a result of Internal Revenue Service actions. The same is true
for the other states with an EIC. A recent General Accounting Office report showed
that one quarter of the federal EIC claims are erroneous. When the IRS reduces or
disallows a federal EIC, that will affect Illinois.

Quite frankly, the biggest drawback to this whole program is the complexity of
the federal EIC, which must be determined before a taxpayer calculates the state
credit. To claim the federal EIC, taxpayers must navigate seven pages of EIC in-
structions and worksheets included in the federal tax booklet. There’s a separate 56-
page federal instruction booklet for the federal EIC; the entire Illinois tax booklet
is only 36 pages long.

So far, 90 percent of those who have claimed the Illinois EIC have used a pre-
parer. There are limited numbers of volunteer sites that provide free assistance and
the IRS is cutting back on its return preparation in Illinois.

It’s unfortunate that many of these taxpayers have to pay to have their returns
prepared.

In recognition of the complexity of the program, the IRS offers to calculate the
federal EIC for taxpayers who submit information on paper returns. Taxpayers who
choose that option would have to wait to file their Illinois return or file an amended
Illinois return to claim their Illinois EIC.

I would encourage three things:
• Any simplification of the federal EIC that is possible should be enacted. The

current complexity increases errors and reduces participation in the program.
Given that compliance, accuracy and participation in state programs are largely
contingent on the federal program, such simplification will improve both state
and federal programs. I believe that the IRS has some proposals in this regard
that would align definitions of earned income and dependent children between
the EIC and the federal tax code and make other simplifications.

• Additional resources to allow the IRS to assist taxpayers who cannot afford to
go to a preparer would save low-income taxpayers money and assure that Illi-
nois and other states receive accurate returns.

• Given the historic problems with the federal EIC and the linkage with the Illi-
nois EIC, the IRS could be given authority to recover both federal and state
EICs that were issued incorrectly. This would leave taxpayers dealing with only
one tax agency.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF MICHAEL BROSTEK

Chairman Grassley, Ranking Member Baucus, and Members of the Committee:
I am pleased to join you today as you address a number of tax issues. You asked

that I cover two areas of taxation: (1) how payroll taxes fund Social Security and
the Medicare Hospital Insurance programs and (2) noncompliance associated with
the Earned Income Tax Credit (EITC) and efforts to deal with that noncompliance.
My testimony is based primarily on work we have done in the past. I will summa-
rize my main points and then cover the two tax issues in greater detail.

Payroll taxes are so named because they represent taxes imposed on wages. They
provide the funding for the Social Security program—including both Old-Age and
Survivors Insurance (OASI) and Disability Insurance (DI)—and for the Hospital In-
surance (HI) portion of Medicare—referred to as part A. These taxes are paid in
equal portions by employees and their employers—and have on occasion been called
‘‘contributions’’ since they are to be used to fund these social insurance programs.
Once workers have paid taxes and worked sufficient time in covered employment,
they and their families are considered to have earned the right to future benefits.
Social Security benefit payments are calculated based on a formula that replaces a
larger portion of wages for low wage earners than for higher wage earners. Hospital
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1 Over 95 percent of all jobs were subject to OASDI and HI payroll taxes in 1999. Several cat-
egories of workers are not subject to these taxes. For example, certain state and local govern-
ment workers who participate in alternative retirement systems and federal government work-
ers hired before 1984 may not be subject to OASDI taxes.

2 As is discussed later, the trust funds receive interest on their balances. The Medicare HI
trust fund also receives some income from other sources, such as premiums of voluntary enroll-
ees.

3 Most economists agree that employees bear most, if not all, of the burden of the employer’s
share in the form of lower wages or lower fringe benefits.

4 Under SECA, the same 15.3 percent payroll tax rate is levied on self-employed persons’ earn-
ings, with the same split between OASDI and HI as occurs under FICA. For many years, the
self-employed paid a lower rate than the combined employee and employer rate under FICA.

Continued

insurance benefits do not vary on the basis of individuals’ wage histories; any bene-
fits paid depend on the health situation of covered workers. As we have reported
in the past, demographic trends indicate that these programs will impose an in-
creasing burden on the federal budget and the overall economy in the future.

The EITC is a refundable tax credit established by Congress in 1975. The EITC
offsets much of the impact of Social Security taxes paid by low-income workers and
is intended to encourage low-income persons to seek work rather than welfare.
There are significant compliance problems associated with the EITC that have led
to our listing the Internal Revenue Service’s (IRS) administration of the credit
among the high risk areas for the federal government. Congress and IRS have taken
various steps to reduce EITC noncompliance, and, as a result, IRS has denied about
$1.5 billion in erroneous EITC claims over the past 2 years. However, information
is not yet available with which to determine whether those steps have been effective
in reducing the overall rate of noncompliance associated with the credit. IRS has
also not reported any data on the extent to which EITC overclaims were due to tax-
payer errors, which may flow at least in part from the complex provisions of the
credit, or from fraud.
Payroll Tax Financing of Social Security and Medicare Benefits

Payroll taxes are the main source of financing for Social Security—which includes
OASI and DI—and for the HI program in Medicare—also referred to as Medicare
part A. The payroll taxes for these programs are levied on wages and on the net
self-employment income of workers under the Federal Insurance Contributions Act
(FICA) and the Self-Employment Contributions Act (SECA).1

Although Social Security is often discussed as a retirement program, Social Secu-
rity (OASDI) is a social insurance program that provides cash payments to persons
or families to replace income lost through retirement, death, or disability. Workers
make ‘‘contributions’’ in the form of payroll taxes that are then credited by the
Treasury to the Social Security trust funds. Once individuals have worked a suffi-
cient time to qualify, they become eligible for benefits under the program.

Medicare HI is a nationwide health insurance program for the aged and certain
disabled persons. It covers inpatient hospital stays, skilled nursing care, hospice,
and certain home health services. Most Americans age 65 or older are entitled to
Medicare on the basis of paying HI taxes on earnings during their working careers.
Medicare also has a part B—Supplementary Medical Insurance—that covers physi-
cian and outpatient hospital services, diagnostic tests, and certain other medical
services and supplies. Medicare part B is not funded by payroll taxes, but rather
by premiums of enrollees (about 25 percent of total annual funding) and appropria-
tions of general funds (about 75 percent of total funding).

While both the Social Security OASDI and Medicare HI are overwhelmingly fi-
nanced by payroll taxes, those trust funds receive some general revenues in the
form of income taxes paid on a portion of the Social Security benefits of upper-in-
come retirees.2

Collection of the payroll taxes that fund OASDI and Medicare HI is administered
by IRS. However, because these payroll taxes are earmarked to fund specific retire-
ment, disability, and medical benefits for which workers become eligible through
their qualified employment, they are fundamentally different from income taxes,
which are imposed on certain segments of the population and which are not ear-
marked for any specific purpose.
Who Pays Payroll Taxes and How?

Under FICA, employees and their employers each pay one-half of the OASDI and
HI tax, which in aggregate represents 15.3 percent of covered wages.3 The employ-
er’s portion of the payroll tax is a deductible expense for income tax purposes for
employers, but the employee portion is not tax deductible by individuals.4 The
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Since 1990, the SECA tax structure has been designed to achieve parity between employees and
the self-employed. The base of the SECA tax is adjusted downward to reflect the fact that em-
ployees do not pay the employer’s portion of the tax. The adjusted base is equivalent to net self-
employment earnings (up to the taxable wage base) less 7.65 percent. In addition, self-employed
workers are allowed to deduct half of their SECA tax liability for income tax purposes to reflect
the fact that employees do not pay income tax on the employer’s portion of the FICA tax.

OASDI tax is imposed on workers’ earnings up to a maximum of $80,400 in 2001.
This ‘‘taxable wage base’’ is adjusted annually based on the growth of average wages
in the economy. In 2001, the combined OASDI tax (employer and employee, OASI
and DI) is 12.4 percent—broken down into 10.6 percent for OASI and 1.8 percent
for DI. The HI tax is 2.9 percent, divided evenly between the employee and the em-
ployer. Until 1994, the wage base for HI was identical to that for OASDI. Since
1994, however, the HI tax has been imposed on all of a worker’s wages and self-
employment earnings. Figure 1 illustrates the flow of payroll taxes into the Social
Security and Medicare trust funds.

How Are Benefits Determined?
Although a number of specific rules apply in determining eligibility for OASI ben-

efits, in general, workers who have earned a sufficient number of credits for time
worked establish eligibility for themselves, their dependents, and their survivors.
Reduced retirement benefits are available at age 62, and full benefits have been
available at age 65. However, the full retirement benefit age will gradually move
to age 67, beginning with persons who reached age 62 in 2000. Numerous rules
based on individuals’ work histories and wages earned—but not on FICA taxes actu-
ally paid—apply in determining the specific amount of retirement benefits that will
be paid to them or their survivors. Overall, while FICA taxes apply at a fixed rate,
up to the maximum wage level, OASI provides greater proportional benefits to low
wage earners than to higher wage earners. Table 1 illustrates that retirement pay-
ments to low income wage earners replace a larger portion of their earnings than
do the payments to higher wage earners.
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As with retirement benefits, a number of rules apply in determining who is eligi-
ble for disability benefits. Generally, a disability is defined as the inability to engage
in ‘‘substantial gainful activity’’ by reason of physical or mental impairment. Work-
ers who have become fully qualified for OASI benefits and who become disabled are
also generally qualified for disability benefits. Workers who become disabled before
becoming fully qualified for OASI benefits may nevertheless qualify for disability
benefits under certain circumstances. Payments to disabled individuals, like those
to retirees, take into account personal work histories and wages earned. As with re-
tirement benefits, lower wage earners have a larger portion of their wages replaced
than do higher wage earners.

Part A Hospital Insurance (HI) benefits are automatically available to almost all
persons age 65 or older through eligibility established by time spent in covered em-
ployment during their working careers. Those under 65 who are receiving Social Se-
curity disability payments also may be covered after a 24-month waiting period.
Most persons needing a kidney transplant or renal dialysis may also be covered, re-
gardless of age. Medicare payments go to those providing the covered medical serv-
ice rather than to the covered individual. For certain types of medical services, pa-
tients may be required to pay deductibles or additional charges.
How Are Payroll Taxes Collected, Transmitted to the Government, Accounted for, and

Used?
Under current law, employers withhold OASDI and HI payroll taxes from employ-

ees’ pay along with federal and state income taxes, if any. Both the employees’ and
the employers’ shares of FICA taxes are deposited—along with other federal taxes—
to a designated Federal Reserve bank or other authorized depository. All federal
taxes are then deposited in the Treasury. Treasury credits the Social Security and
HI trust funds for the applicable amounts. Neither eligibility for benefits nor the
amount of benefits is based on the amount of taxes paid by an individual, and nei-
ther IRS nor the Social Security Administration (SSA) directly credits to the indi-
vidual the annual and cumulative FICA taxes paid by or on behalf of each indi-
vidual.

Cumulatively, the OASDI and HI taxes collected represent dedicated receipts.
They are accounted for in earmarked funds: the Social Security OASI trust fund,
Social Security DI trust fund, and Medicare HI trust fund. These trust funds hold
funds in the form of special nonmarketable U.S. Treasury securities that are backed
by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government. They are an asset to the trust
fund and a legal claim on—or an obligation of—the general fund of the Treasury.
When benefits are to be paid, securities sufficient to fund those benefits are re-
deemed, and benefits are paid by the Treasury.

Virtually since their creation, Social Security and Medicare HI have been funded
on a ‘‘pay-as-you-go’’ basis in the sense that taxes collected from current workers
are used to pay benefits to current beneficiaries. Because it is important that the
trust funds always have sufficient balances to cover required payments, some re-
serves are necessary. These reserves—that is, the excess of current receipts over
current benefit payments—have been lent to the Treasury. The proceeds to the
Treasury are used either to meet other general government expenditures or to pay
down debt held by the public. In a time of budget deficits, borrowing from these
trust funds serves to reduce the need for the government to borrow from the public.
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5 Long-Term Budget Issues: Moving From Balancing the Budget to Balancing Fiscal Risk
(GAO–01–385T, Feb. 6, 2001).

6 OASI is solvent through 2039, while DI is solvent until 2023. After cash flows become insuf-
ficient to cover expenses, incoming payroll taxes will cover a decreasing portion of expenditures
as more and more retirees enter the system.

7 Federal Trust and Other Earmarked Funds: Answers to Frequently Asked Questions (GAO–
01–199SP January 2001).

8 GAO–01–385T.

In a time of budget surplus, borrowing from the trust funds can generate cash to
pay down debt held by the public. The trust funds earn interest on the funds lent
to the Treasury. This interest is paid in the form of additional Treasury securities.
Until 1983, program revenues and expenses were closely matched, and the reserves
were modest. After the 1983 Social Security Commission recommendations were en-
acted, balances grew. As a result, interest credits have become a more important
source of revenue for the OASDI trust funds.

Longer-Term Outlook
As we have reported,5 both Social Security and Medicare face serious financing

challenges. Today, taxes paid into the trust funds exceed benefits paid out. However,
as more and more of the ‘‘baby boom’’ generation enters retirement, this will change.
The combination of a larger elderly population, increased longevity, and rising
health care costs will drive significant increases in health and retirement spending
when the ‘‘baby boom’’ generation begins to retire.

Over the long term, the trust funds are not solvent. SSA projections show that,
absent a change in the structure of the program, the OASDI trust funds will only
be able to pay full benefits through 2037.6 However, as we have reported,7 because
a trust fund’s accumulated balance does not necessarily reflect the full future cost
of existing government commitments, it is not an adequate measure of the fund’s
solvency or the program’s sustainability. The cash flows for these programs will cre-
ate pressure on the federal budget long before these so-called trust fund exhaustion
dates.

Beginning in 2015, OASDI funds will begin to experience a negative cash flow
that will escalate as time passes. HI cash deficits are projected to begin in 2009.
When the cash deficits begin, the funds must redeem their securities. To obtain the
cash to redeem those securities and pay benefits, the government would have to
raise taxes, cut spending for other programs, increase borrowing from the public,
or retire less debt (if there is a surplus)—or some combination of these. As the
Comptroller General testified last month, our long-term simulations show that, ab-
sent a change in the design of Social Security and Medicare, ultimately the govern-
ment would do little more than mail checks to the elderly and their healthcare pro-
viders.8

The EITC and Noncompliance
The EITC is a refundable tax credit established by Congress in 1975. The credit

offsets the impact of Social Security taxes paid by low-income workers and encour-
ages low-income persons to seek work rather than welfare. The EITC is available
to taxpayers with and without children and depends on the nature and amount of
qualifying income and on the number of children who meet age, relationship, and
residency tests. The amount of EITC allowed to an individual is first applied as a
payment against any income tax liability of that individual. Any remaining amount
is refunded to the individual. Workers can receive the credit as a lump sum pay-
ment after filing an income tax return or in advance as part of their paycheck.

Table 2 shows, for the past 3 years, the number of EITC recipients, then rel-
atively small number of those who reported receiving an advance EITC, and the
total EITC amount.
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9 Good News for Low Income Families: Expansions in the Earned Income Tax Credit and the
Minimum Wage, The Council of Economic Advisers, December 1998.

10 We had identified IRS tax filing fraud as the high risk area until this year, when we re-
named the high-risk area ‘‘noncompliance with the EITC’’ to better reflect the focus of our cur-
rent concern—billions of dollars for EITC claims that IRS paid but should not have.

11 Study of EITC Filers for Tax Year 1994, IRS, April 1997.
12 Compliance Estimates for Earned Income Tax Credit Claimed on 1997 Returns, IRS, Sep-

tember 2000.

In December 1998, the Council of Economic Advisers concluded that ‘‘the EITC
is one of our most successful programs for fighting poverty and encouraging work.’’9
Among other things, the report said that the EITC had lifted 4.3 million Americans
out of poverty in 1997, had reduced the number of children living in poverty that
year by 2.2 million, and had increased the labor force participation of single moth-
ers.

For many EITC recipients, the credit is more than enough to fully offset Social
Security taxes. Most EITC recipients earn credits that exceed their income tax li-
abilities. The Joint Committee on Taxation has estimated that 87 percent of the
credit earned in 2000 will be refunded as direct payments to taxpayers. For many
of the recipients these refunds will be more than enough to offset their payroll tax
burdens. For example, a head-of-household filer who has two children and earns
$15,000 in wages would have earned an EITC of $3,396 in 2000. This amount would
have exceeded her precredit income tax liability of $24 plus her $1,148 portion of
payroll tax liability. It would also have been more than enough to offset her employ-
er’s $1,148 share of the payroll tax, which most economists believe to be borne by
the employee. However, many low-income individuals and couples, especially those
without children, do not earn the EITC. Looking at all low-income taxpayers to-
gether, the Congressional Budget Office estimated that in 1999 households with
cash incomes between zero and $10,000, on average, received EITC refunds equal
to 4.1 percent of their incomes. This average refunded credit was enough to offset
the average payroll tax liability of these households, but it would not have com-
pletely offset the burden of the employer’s portion of the payroll tax. The average
refunded credit for households with cash incomes between $10,000 and $20,000 typi-
cally would not have been sufficient to offset any of the employer’s share of the pay-
roll tax and only a portion of the employee’s share for those households.
EITC Noncompliance

Since 1995, we have identified EITC noncompliance as one of the high-risk areas
within IRS because such noncompliance exposes the federal government to billions
of dollars of risk through overpayments of the EITC.10 Although IRS has estimated
that billions of dollars have been overpaid to EITC recipients, it has not reported
on the portions of noncompliance that may be due to unintentional errors, perhaps
attributable at least in part to the complexity of the EITC, or to fraudulent efforts
to obtain the credit.

In April 1997 and September 2000, respectively, IRS reported on the results of
two EITC compliance studies—the first involving tax year 1994 EITC claims accept-
ed by IRS between January 15 and April 21, 1995,11 and the second involving tax
year 1997 claims processed by IRS between January 20 and May 29, 1998.12 Al-
though changes in IRS’ study methodology as well as legislative changes between
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13 Both studies were designed to estimate the amount of EITC claimed erroneously. Neither
study was designed to detect or quantify EITC claims that taxpayers could have made but did
not.

14 In both studies, IRS also estimated the amount of overclaims that it would have caught
through its enforcement programs. After netting out those estimates, the overclaim rates for
1995 and 1998 were reduced to about 24 percent and 26 percent, respectively.

15 We reported on the advance payment option in 1992; Earned Income Tax Credit: Advance
Payment Option Is Not Widely Known or Understood by the Public (GAO/GGD–92–26, Feb. 19,
1992). Although information in that report is dated, it did indicate that there were potential
compliance problems associated with the advance payment option. Many individuals who re-
ceived the advance payment did not report that receipt on their tax return, thus setting up the
possibility that they could receive the credit again as a lump sum payment.

16 To compute their modified AGI, taxpayers have to add certain amounts, such as tax exempt
interest and some other gains and losses, to their AGI. According to IRS, for most people the
modified AGI is the same as the AGI.

17 Earned Income Credit: IRS’ Tax Year 1994 Compliance Study and Recent Efforts to Reduce
Noncompliance (GAO/GGD–98–150, July 28, 1998).

1994 and 1997 made the results of the two studies noncomparable, both studies doc-
umented a significant amount of EITC noncompliance.13

• Of $17.2 billion in EITC claimed during the first study period, IRS estimated
that $4.4 billion (about 26 percent) was overclaimed.

• Of $30.3 billion in EITC claimed during the second study period, IRS estimated
that $9.3 billion (about 31 percent) was overclaimed.14

The largest source of taxpayer error identified by IRS in both studies related to
EITC requirements that are difficult for IRS to verify—principally those related to
eligibility of qualifying children. Currently, to be a qualifying child, a child must (1)
be the taxpayer’s son, daughter, adopted child, grandchild, stepchild, or eligible fos-
ter child (i.e., meet a relationship test); (2) be under age 19, under age 24 and a
full-time student, or any age and permanently and totally disabled (i.e., meet an age
test); and (3) have lived with the taxpayer in the United States for more than half
the year or for the entire year if an eligible foster child (i.e., meet a residency test).
Failure to meet the residency test was the most common qualifying child error iden-
tified in both studies.15

IRS’ studies identified the following as other sources of EITC errors.
• Complicated living arrangements—when a child meets the rules to be a quali-

fying child of more than one person, the person with the higher modified ad-
justed gross income (AGI) is the only one who can claim the EITC using that
child.16 The person with the lower modified AGI cannot use that child to claim
the EITC even if the other person does not claim the EITC. This rule does not
apply if the other person is the taxpayer’s spouse and they file a joint return.

• Misreporting of filing status—these errors involved married taxpayers filing as
single or head of household when they should have filed as married filing sepa-
rately. Persons who file as married filing separately are not eligible to claim the
EITC.

• Income misreporting—these errors included misreporting of earned income and
underreporting of investment income.

EITC ‘‘noncompliance’’ as identified in IRS’ studies and as referred to in this testi-
mony includes errors caused by mistakes—possibly due to the complexity of the
EITC—or an intent to defraud. Both of these potential sources of error have been
of concern to IRS and others. Some analysts consider the EITC to be a complex tax
provision that challenges those applying for it to properly understand and follow the
qualifying rules. On the other hand, the credit’s possible susceptibility to fraud has
also been a concern to Congress and IRS for many years. Although being able to
differentiate between these different causes may be important in identifying appro-
priate corrective measures, IRS’ primary goal in conducting its compliance studies
was to identify the level of overall EITC noncompliance. Determining the causes of
overpayments is more challenging and costly, especially determining whether an
EITC claim is fraudulent, which requires knowing the difficult-to-prove intent be-
hind the taxpayer’s actions.

IRS’ reports on its two compliance studies did not discuss the extent to which
EITC overclaims were due to mistakes versus fraud. However, as we discussed in
a July 1998 report on IRS’ first study, IRS examiners and case reviewers did make
a determination of intent for almost every case involving an overclaim.17 Based on
those determinations, about one-half of the returns with an EITC overclaim and
two-thirds of the total amount overclaimed were considered to be the result of inten-
tional errors. Because these assessments were judgmental and made without any
specific criteria, they were considered too imprecise to be included in IRS’ report.
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18 IRS considers an SSN invalid if it is missing from the return or if the SSN and associated
name on the return do not match data in SSA’s records.

19 These invalid SSNs were for EITC-qualifying children and dependents. How many involved
the EITC is unknown.

20 To demonstrate due diligence, preparers, among other things, must complete an EITC work-
sheet or the equivalent and must have no knowledge that any of the information used to deter-
mine the taxpayer’s eligibility for, or the amount of, the EITC is incorrect. The 1997 Act pro-
vides for a penalty of $100 for each failure to comply.

21 Other EITC math errors include such things as errors in computing earned income and in
figuring the EITC.

However, as we said in 1998, the results did indicate that IRS’ compliance efforts
should include activities aimed at taxpayers who intentionally misclaim the EITC.
Efforts to Reduce EITC Noncompliance

Concerned about the level of EITC noncompliance, Congress and IRS have taken
various steps to reduce it. After the 1994 compliance study, Congress took the fol-
lowing steps:

• According to law, an EITC is not to be allowed unless the tax return contains
the EITC-qualifying-child’s Social Security number (SSN) as well as the SSNs
of the taxpayer and the taxpayer’s spouse, if any. Before 1997, if IRS identified
a return with an invalid SSN, it had to resolve that issue through its normal
audit procedures.18 Because those procedures are resource intensive, IRS was
not able to follow up on most of the invalid SSNs identified. In 1995, for exam-
ple, IRS stopped the refunds on about 3 million returns with invalid SSNs.19

However, IRS was only able to follow up with taxpayers on about 700,000 of
those returns. For the other 2.3 million returns, IRS released the refunds with-
out any follow-up. In 1996, Congress authorized IRS to treat invalid SSNs as
‘‘math errors,’’ similar to the way that IRS had historically handled computa-
tional mistakes. With that authority, IRS has been able to (1) automatically dis-
allow any EITC claim associated with an invalid SSN and (2) make appropriate
adjustments to any refund that the taxpayer might be claiming.

• Congress passed the Taxpayer Relief Act of 1997, which, among other things,
(1) required paid tax return preparers to fulfill certain due diligence require-
ments when preparing EITC claims for taxpayers;20 (2) provided that taxpayers
who were denied the EITC as the result of an IRS audit are ineligible to receive
the EITC in subsequent years unless they provide evidence of their eligibility
through a recertification process; (3) gave IRS access to the Department of
Health and Human Services’ (HHS) Federal Case Registry of Child Support Or-
ders, a federal database containing state information on child support payments
that could help IRS identify erroneous EITC claims by noncustodial parents;
and (4) required SSA to collect SSNs of birth parents and provide IRS with in-
formation linking the parents’ and child’s SSNs.

• Congress began providing IRS with appropriated funds (about $143 million a
year) for a 5-year EITC compliance initiative beginning in fiscal year 1998.

As part of the 5-year compliance initiative and using the tools provided by Con-
gress, IRS implemented a plan that calls for reducing EITC noncompliance through
expanded customer service and public outreach, strengthened enforcement, and en-
hanced research. In implementing its plan, IRS has taken several actions, with
some significant results. For example:

• In 1999 and 2000, IRS identified a total of about 3.4 million ‘‘math errors’’ re-
lated to the EITC, about 24 percent of which involved invalid SSNs.21 According
to IRS, it denied about $675 million in erroneous EITC claims during fiscal
years 1999 and 2000 because of EITC-related ‘‘math errors.’’

• Other types of EITC noncompliance are not as easy to identify as invalid SSNs.
These types of noncompliance can be detected only through an in-depth review.
For the past few years, IRS has targeted for in-depth review certain types of
EITC claims, such as those involving the use of a child’s SSN on multiple re-
turns for the same year, that IRS had identified as important sources of non-
compliance. Returns identified by IRS were to be audited to determine if the
EITC claims were valid. During fiscal years 1999 and 2000, according to IRS,
it completed more than 500,000 of these audits and identified about $800 mil-
lion in overclaims.

• In the fall of 1999, IRS began an integrated EITC education and compliance ef-
fort directed at tax return preparers. IRS designed this effort because data indi-
cated that 62 percent of returns with EITC claims were prepared by paid pre-
parers. IRS divided preparers into five groups based on a preparer’s filing his-
tory, with each group getting a different type of visit. Last year, for example,
IRS visited about 1,000 preparers for the purpose of determining if they com-
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22 It is also possible that some taxpayers did not reapply because they were confused about
the recertification requirements. We are reviewing IRS’ implementation of that program at the
request of the Oversight Subcommittee of the House Committee on Ways and Means.

plied with the due diligence requirements. According to IRS, its examiners pro-
posed penalties totaling about $435,000 for 143 of those preparers. We do not
know how, if at all, IRS’ visits resulted in improved due diligence by preparers.
That question may be addressed in IRS’ report on the results of its visits,
which, according to IRS, will be issued about May 1.

• IRS implemented a program to enforce the recertification requirements of the
Taxpayer Relief Act of 1997. According to IRS data, (1) about 312,000 taxpayers
were required to recertify after being denied the EITC for tax year 1997 and
(2) about 193,000 of those taxpayer did not claim the EITC on their tax year
1998 returns. IRS sees these results as an indication that recertification has re-
duced the number of improper claims.22

• IRS expanded its EITC outreach and educational efforts. For example, it devel-
oped partnerships with groups that are advocates for low-income taxpayers and
with businesses and large employers who include EITC information in monthly
billings or employees’ pay statements. IRS also refocused its media campaign
and publications toward educating the public about EITC eligibility require-
ments.

• IRS developed a database that can be used to help verify the accuracy of tax-
payers’ claimed dependents and EIC-qualifying children. It incorporates data
from an assortment of sources including the HHS and SSA information provided
for in the 1997 Act. According to IRS, the database is used to screen returns
during processing for potential compliance issues and to select for pre-refund
audits those with the highest potential. Also, according to IRS, the returns
being selected are primarily ones filed by EITC claimants.

Despite these initiatives, it remains to be seen how, if at all, Congress’ and IRS’
efforts have succeeded in reducing the 31-percent EITC overclaim rate identified by
IRS’ tax year 1997 EITC compliance study. IRS is doing a study of tax year 1999
returns and plans to study tax year 2001 returns. The results of those studies, when
compared to the results of the tax year 1997 study, should provide a basis for as-
sessing the impact on overall EITC noncompliance.

Although well-designed and effectively-implemented processes should help reduce
EITC noncompliance, certain features of the EITC represent a trade-off between
compliance and other desired goals. Unlike income transfer programs, such as Tem-
porary Assistance for Needy Families and Food Stamps, the EITC was designed to
be administered through the tax system. Accordingly, while other income transfer
programs have staff who review documents and other evidence before judging appli-
cants to be qualified to receive assistance, the EITC relies more directly on the self-
reported qualifications of individuals. This approach generally should result in lower
administrative costs and possibly higher participation rates for the EITC than the
other assistance programs. However, EITC noncompliance may also be higher. This
is especially true when eligibility depends on information that cannot be readily and
rapidly verified by IRS as it processes tax returns. EITC eligibility, particularly re-
lated to qualifying children, is difficult for IRS to verify through its traditional en-
forcement procedures, such as matching return data to third-party information re-
ports. Correctly applying the residency test, for example, often involves under-
standing complex living arrangements and child custody issues. Thoroughly
verifying qualifying child eligibility basically requires IRS to audit individual tax re-
turns, as was done in the tax year 1994 compliance study—a costly, time-con-
suming, and intrusive proposition.

I appreciate this opportunity to appear today to provide a basic description of the
payroll taxes funding Social Security and Medicare hospital insurance and to dis-
cuss what is known about EITC noncompliance. Mr. Chairman, that concludes my
prepared statement. I would be happy to answer any questions you or other Mem-
bers of the Committee might have.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:09 Sep 25, 2001 Jkt 072962 PO 00000 Frm 00072 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 75102.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



69

PREPARED STATEMENT OF STEPHEN J. ENTIN

President Bush has proposed a tax reduction package that has, as its centerpiece,
a reduction in marginal income tax rates. Other features of his tax and budget plans
address peculiar features of the tax code that result in high implicit marginal tax
rates on the poor, the elderly, and some two earner married couples. The President’s
focus on marginal tax rate reduction is key to restoring incentives to work, save,
and invest, to maintaining and strengthening the economic expansion, and to re-
newing job growth and real income gains. His proposals should be implemented as
soon as possible.
The main elements of the tax proposal.

Marginal tax rate reduction. The President’s tax plan would trim marginal in-
come tax rates over 5 years. The 39.6% and 36% rates would fall gradually to 33%.
The 31% and 28% rates would drop to 25%. The bottom portion of the 15% rate
would drop to 10%.
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Based on the 1997 income distribution (last available year), the Bush proposals
would reduce the income-weighted average marginal rate from 25.4% to 22.9%,
about a ten percent drop. (See Chart 1.) By comparison, the Kennedy and Reagan
marginal tax rate reductions were between 20 and 25 percent. Chart 2 shows the
reduction in marginal income tax rates under the Bush plan for couples at various
income levels, assuming they have two children and are not subject to the alter-
native minimum tax.

At the margin, on an income-weighted basis, and accounting for payroll and state
income taxes, the President’s proposed rate cuts would raise the after-tax wage on
incremental effort by about 4 percent, and the after-tax return on incremental sav-
ing and non-corporate investment by about 3 percent. We estimate that these addi-
tional rewards to production would create between 1.5 million and 2 million addi-
tional full-time equivalent jobs over the next decade, and ultimately add close to 2%
to the GDP. Individuals would not only benefit from the lower tax liabilities, they
would experience higher pre-tax wages and increased employment opportunities as
well. The taxes collected on the increased personal and business income from the
higher GDP would eventually return between a quarter and a third of the static rev-
enue cost of the tax cut to the government.

These employment and GDP calculations do not include the additional beneficial
impacts of the President’s proposals relating to the marriage penalty and the earned
income tax credit (EITC), nor do they allow for the adverse effects of the alternative
minimum tax.

Rate relief for two-worker couples subject to the marriage penalty. The
President’s proposed ‘‘second worker exclusion’’ is designed to provide relief to two
earner couples in rough proportion to the degree of marriage penalty they are expe-
riencing under current law. The couple could deduct 10% of the lower earner’s first
$30,000 of wages (a deduction of up to $3,000) from taxable income. The deduction
would trim the tax liability of such couples. In addition, where the lower earning
spouse has less than $30,000 in labor income, this would represent a further 10%
cut in the marginal tax rate on incremental earnings, and thereby encourage further
effort. (For example, it would effectively reduce the 15% tax rate to 13.5%, and the
proposed 25% tax rate to 22.5%.)

Rate relief for workers hit by the EITC phase-out. The refundable earned
income tax credit (EITC) eliminates the income tax and much of the payroll tax for
several million low income workers. As incomes rise, however, the credit is phased
out. The phase-out for a couple or single parent with one child is at a 15.98% rate
between incomes of $13,090 and $28,280; for parents of two children, at a 21.06%
rate between incomes of $13,090 and $32,120; for couples with no children at a
7.65% rate between incomes of $4,760 and $5,950.

When income is in the phase-out range, each additional dollar of income costs the
taxpayer $0.1598, $0.2106, or $0.0765 of the credit. In addition, the taxpayer is sub-
ject to the employee’s half of the payroll tax at a rate of 7.65%; to the first 15%
income tax bracket rate; and, in most states, a state income tax. Assuming a state
tax rate of 5%, the combined marginal tax rate on an added dollar of income in the
phase-out range for a worker with two children is 48.71%. The government is taking
nearly half of any additional income that this low-earning taxpayer struggles to
make. Such high marginal tax rates are a serious disincentive to work and earn
one’s way out of a near poverty situation.

The President’s proposal would reduce the work disincentives on low income
workers created by the phase-out of the EITC in two ways. First, the plan would
cut the 15% tax rate to 10% for the first $6,000 of taxable income for a single filer,
$10,000 for a single parent, and $12,000 for a couple filing jointly. Second, it would
increase the child credit from $500 to $1,000. These steps would eliminate the in-
come tax for many recipients of the EITC, thereby reducing by 15 percentage points
the marginal tax rate that they face on income in the phase-out range. Their EITC
would be fully phased out before they begin to pay income tax, and they would not
be subject to the explicit income tax rate and the implicit phase-out tax rate on the
same income. Chart 2 shows the reduction in the marginal tax rate spike due to
the EITC for a couple with two children.

This approach does have a drawback. It exempts several million additional people
from the income tax. It is not a good idea to have a large part of the voting public
thinking that on-budget government services are free goods.

Elimination of the estate and gift tax. The President’s proposal would also
phase out the estate and gift tax. This tax is a serious impediment to small business
survival in particular, and to saving and investing in general. It even discourages
work by seniors who are thinking of deferring retirement to add to their bequests.
The estate and gift tax rates can reach 55% at the margin (60% in the surtax region
as the lower rates are ‘‘recaptured’’) for an ordinary estate, and nearly 80% for a
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generation skipping trust. Combined with payroll and income taxes, it can result in
marginal tax rates on additions to bequests of between 70% and 91%, clear disincen-
tives for the elderly to work and save. (See Chart 3.) Elimination of the tax would
be good for the economy. It would save as much in wasteful legal costs as it raises
in revenue. It would probably pay for itself in two ways. First, when high tax brack-
et parents give money away during their lives to their low tax bracket children to
avoid the estate tax, the taxes on the current earnings of the assets are reduced,
costing the government current revenue; ending the estate tax would reduce such
losses. Second, ending the estate tax would increase total saving, investment, out-
put, and taxable income, yielding a dynamic revenue gain.

In removing the estate and gift tax, some people would propose ending step-up
in basis for capital gains at death. I would advocate retaining step-up in basis. It
is consistent with the saving/consumption neutral treatment of capital gains found
in major tax reform proposals. If saving has received pension or IRA treatment, the
gain will be taxed under current law as ordinary income to the heir (although such
tax would better be deferred until the assets are sold for consumption). If the saving
did not receive pension or IRA treatment, the gain should remain untaxed, as in
a Roth IRA. If step-up is eliminated, the heir should not have to pay capital gains
tax at the time of inheritance, but only later when the assets are sold and the gain
is realized.

Making the R&D credit permanent. The plan would make the research and
development credit permanent, giving businesses a more certain foundation on
which to plan their investment in basic science, technology and new products.

Above the line charitable contributions. The President would allow taxpayers
who do not itemize to deduct their charitable donations. This is good tax policy as
well as social policy. Income transferred to others is no longer the property of the
donor and should not be taxed as such. It should be treated as income to the recipi-
ent (who, in the case of a charitable donation, would be an individual too poor to
owe tax, or be a tax exempt institution).

Social Security earnings test repeal. President Bush has previously proposed
eliminating the remaining portions of the Social Security earnings test. While not
technically a tax proposal (it raises Social Security outlays), the earnings test acts
as a 50% add-on tax rate on incremental wage income above a low exempt amount
for beneficiaries ages 62 to the normal retirement age. The test has been eliminated
for retirees above the normal retirement age. The normal retirement age was 65,
but is rising in stages to 66 for people turning 62 between 2000 and 2005, and to
67 for people turning 62 between 2017 and 2022. Thus, people ages 65 and 66 will
again become subject to the test. Removing the remaining earnings test would
sharply reduce an outrageously high tax rate on older workers, and restore work
incentives to some of our most experienced and productive citizens. If this cannot
be done in the first tax bill, it should be considered for the next available vehicle.
A picture of the marginal incentive effects of the tax proposals.

Chart 2 shows marginal tax rates for married couples with two children at var-
ious income levels under current law and the Bush plan. The marginal rate reduc-
tions across a wide range of incomes provide the incentives to boost production and
output that are the major economic benefits of the proposal.

Note that the phase-outs of the child credit, itemized deductions, and personal ex-
emptions push effective tax rates above the statutory levels. For a family of four,
under current tax rates, the exemption and deduction phase-outs add nearly 4 per-
centage points to the tax rate (a bit more or less depending on the specific tax
bracket). Eliminating these phase-outs would provide significant additional mar-
ginal rate relief, and would bring the top rates down to a true 25 or 33 percent.

There are many other provisions in the tax code that implicitly boost marginal
tax rates, such as the tax treatment of Social Security benefits, income related limi-
tations on IRAs, and the loss of various credits. A complete list with details is avail-
able in IRET Economic Policy Bulletin No. 83, ‘‘Phaseouts Increase Tax Rates and
Tax Complexity,’’ (forthcoming in March in hard copy and on the web at
www.iret.org).
AMT relief.

The regular income tax relief proposed by President Bush could subject several
million additional taxpayers to the AMT unless the AMT is reformed or repealed.
It would be wise to alter the AMT to allow taxpayers to receive the full benefit of
the President’s proposed rate reductions, and the full value of the child credit and
the EITC.

Chart 2 assumes that the families are not thrown into the alternative minimum
tax. If they fall under that tax, the marginal tax rates for the upper income families
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would be slightly higher or lower at various points. (See Chart 4.) The statutory
AMT marginal tax rates, 26% and 28%, are lower than under the ordinary income
tax, but imposed on a broader base to collect more revenue than the ordinary tax.
However, the 25% phase-out rate of the AMT exempt amount has the effect of boost-
ing the marginal tax rates in the phase-out range to 32.5% and 35%. (See Chart
5.) Thus, at the margin, the AMT rates would not be much less than the ordinary
income tax rates in the Bush plan for many affected taxpayers.

Even under current law, the AMT is poised to strike millions of additional tax-
payers with middle-class incomes. The number of individual taxpayers owing the
AMT jumped by 38% in 1998 alone (from about 620,000 to about 850,000). The IRS
Taxpayer Advocate projects that unless the law is changed, ‘‘Over 17 million tax-
payers will be subject to the Alternative Minimum Tax by the year 2010. [And by
that year] taxpayers with an adjusted gross income of less than $100,000 will owe
‘‘60% of the nation’s Alternative Minimum Tax . . . ’’ The AMT is in need of urgent
attention.

Why cut marginal tax rates?
The type of tax reduction is important. Tax cuts do not boost the economy by giv-

ing people more money to spend (to pump up ‘‘demand’’). The same amount of
money would be given back to federal bondholders if taxes were not cut. Private sec-
tor spending power and demand do not change just because federal revenues are
reduced. That is why President Ford’s $35 rebates in 1975 were such a failure; the
money was just borrowed back to cover the added federal deficit. Such hand-outs
simply use up money that could be used for more beneficial tax changes. Thus, a
tax cut should not be thought of, or worse, designed as a counter-cyclical Keynesian
‘‘stimulus’’ to demand.

Tax cuts work to improve the economy if and only if they increase, at the margin,
the after-tax wage on additional hours worked, or raise the interest and dividend
returns on added saving, or raise the rate of profit on capital investment. These tax
cuts first promote an increase in the supply and employment of labor and capital
resources, which are used to create added goods and services. The suppliers of the
resources are paid the value of their added output for their trouble, and they can
then use their added income to buy the added output they have produced. The out-
put, factor payments, and sales all stem from the production process. Demand rises
together with supply or not at all. If the tax cuts are not ‘‘at the margin,’’ they do
not increase demand, or production, or income.

Marginal tax rate cuts are not inflationary; they are disinflationary because they
lower the cost of labor and the cost of capital. Tax rate reductions expand capacity;
they raise output and income simultaneously, increasing supply in line with de-
mand. Put another way, they encourage creation of additional goods and services,
and with costs down and more goods ‘‘chasing’’ the same amount of money supply,
the price level is reduced. Because such tax cuts are disinflationary, there is no rea-
son for the Federal Reserve to oppose them by tightening money.

Tax changes ‘‘at the margin’’ may either be reductions in the statutory marginal
rates or changes to the tax base on which the rates are imposed, so long as the re-
sult is a reduction in the tax on incremental income. Thus, fixing the tax base to
end multiple taxation of income used for saving and investment is also a tax cut
at the margin, and is the key to fundamental tax reform. The best tax cuts would
move the code in the direction of fundamental tax reform.
Marginal tax rates are rising and threatening the expansion; they should

be cut.
As Chart 1 shows, marginal tax rates have been rising in recent years due to en-

acted tax rate increases in 1990 and 1993, to ‘‘real income bracket creep,’’ and to
changes in the work force and job mix. These marginal tax rate increases have been
reducing the incentives to work, save and invest. Put another way, the tax rate
hikes have been increasing the cost of labor and reducing the profitability of invest-
ment, resulting in slower growth of labor and capital inputs, output and income
than would otherwise have occurred. Left untreated, rising marginal tax rates
would gradually slow the economic expansion.

Chart 1 traces the history of income-weighted average marginal income tax rates.
(The rates are weighted by taxpayer income as a proxy for hourly earnings of tax-
payers in each tax bracket. It does not include payroll taxes, nor calculate the effect
of the growing impact of the alternative minimum tax.)

Marginal income tax rates soared in the inflationary 1970s through 1980 as rising
nominal incomes forced taxpayers deeper into the progressive tax rate structure.
The result was falling real after-tax incomes, rising labor costs, strikes, unwilling-
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ness to accept overtime, and a rapid increase in non-taxable fringe benefits. Other
adverse tax effects of inflation crippled business investment.

The 1981 tax rate reductions (the Economic Recovery Tax Act of 1981, ERTA) low-
ered marginal tax rates over the next four calendar years. ERTA then stabilized the
rate cuts by means of tax indexing, which enlarges the personal exemptions, the
standard deduction, and the dollar levels at which each tax rate bracket begins in
line with inflation. Indexing prevents a cost of living allowance from forcing tax-
payers into higher tax brackets (bracket creep). With indexing, taxpayers do not ex-
perience a tax rate hike unless their incomes rise in real terms, that is, faster than
inflation. However, indexing does not prevent real wage gains or rising real family
incomes from increasing tax rates.

The Tax Reform Act of 1986 further reduced individual marginal income tax rates
in 1987 and 1988. There was a minor increase in marginal tax rates in the 1990
tax bill, offset by the dip in income in the 1990–91 recession and the subsequent
sluggish recovery of output and real income. The 1993 tax increase raised marginal
tax rates on upper income earners.

Resumption of stronger real income growth since about mid-1995 has kept mar-
ginal tax rates rising ever since. Some of this increase in marginal tax rates is due
to real bracket creep as workers in various occupations have experienced real wage
growth. Some is due to rising family incomes as more families become two worker
households. Some is due to increased numbers of high tech, high value added, high
paying jobs.
Insurance against recession.

The current economic slowdown is an additional reason for moving ahead prompt-
ly with the President’s tax plan. Whatever plan is adopted should still be the right
type of tax cut, one that promotes growth by increasing production incentives at the
margin for workers, savers and investors and removing biases in the current tax
system against investment and saving. Otherwise the tax cut will have no effect ei-
ther short term or long term.

Recession offset? The President originally proposed that his rate cuts be phased
in between January 1, 2002 and January 1, 2006. Due to the weak economy, how-
ever, it has been suggested that it would be better to advance the cuts by a year,
with the first installment effective January 1, 2001. Opponents protest that the eco-
nomic slowdown may be over before the tax cuts are passed, and that they may
‘‘overheat’ the economy.

Incentive-based tax rate cuts are beneficial whether they are enacted at the bot-
tom of a downturn, in the middle of a recovery, or at the top of a boom. By expand-
ing productive capacity in line with spending, they improve the economy in all
cases. They should be viewed as a policy for the long term, not as counter-cyclical
fine tuning. Nonetheless, if marginal rate cuts happen to be enacted at a time of
economic weakness, they can help to restore growth by encouraging employment
and investment. They would lift economic output at any time; that this effect would
be especially welcome in a period of weakness is merely an added benefit.

Again, tax cuts do not work simply by giving people money to spend (to pump up
‘‘demand’’), and they are not inflationary. In times of deficit, a tax cut is borrowed
back by the government to maintain spending; in times of surplus, a tax cut reduces
repayments to the bondholders. In neither case is there any increase in the amount
of money in circulation ‘‘chasing’’ too few goods and driving up prices. Only the Fed-
eral Reserve can create inflation by over-expanding the money supply relative to the
availability of goods and services.

Retroactive? If the marginal tax rate cuts are to have any significant effect on
the economy in 2001, they need to be enacted promptly, have as deep a marginal
rate cut as possible up front, and not be put in question by ‘‘triggers.’’

The tax cuts do not need to be made retroactive to give people money to spend
(because they would not do so). However, tax rate cuts must be effective as of the
start of the year if they are to achieve the full incentive effect on production behav-
ior implicit in the percentage rate reduction. Delaying a tax rate reduction until
mid-year, for example, would cut the incentive effect of that year’s rate cut in half.
If one of the objectives of the tax rate reductions is to head off current economic
problems, the first installment of the multi-year rate cuts should date back to Janu-
ary 1, 2001. Even better would be to front-load the rate cuts rather than string
them out over five years.

Individual income taxes are collected on a calendar year basis. The IRS does not
distinguish between income earned in January and income earned in December. Tax
rate cuts occurring mid-year are pro-rated by means of a ‘‘blended rate,’’ and do not
have their full marginal incentive effect their first year. For example, a hypothetical
10% across the board rate cut effective July 1, 2001, will effectively cut the marginal
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tax rate on all income earned in 2001 by 5%, because all calendar year income is
lumped together for tax purposes. The full effect of the marginal rate cut will not
be felt until 2002, when it is in place for the full calendar/tax year. The earlier in
the year a rate cut is made effective (including retroactive to January 1), the more
nearly the tax rate reduction will have its full incentive effect.
Rate cuts work well, when implemented promptly.

The Kennedy tax cuts of the 1960s were implemented quickly to fight the back
to back recessions of 1957 and 1961. Kennedy created the investment tax credit
(ITC) and reformed depreciation rules in 1962, and cut the corporate tax rate in two
steps, from 52% in 1963 to 48% in 1965. His famous individual income tax reduc-
tions (passed under President Johnson) were a roughly 25% across the board cut
in marginal rates, phased in over two years, 1964 and 1965. The economy was
strong and inflation was modest in the mid 1960s. Subsequent monetary excesses
and tax increases hurt the economy 1969 and the 1970s.

In 1980, President Reagan proposed a 30 percent across the board tax rate cut,
to be phased in at 10 percent a year, each January 1, for three years. Due to budget
concerns, he was persuaded to delay and scale back the tax cut. As passed in the
Economic Recovery Tax Act of 1981 (ERTA), the total tax rate cut was trimmed to
25% across the board. The first installment was cut to 5 percent and delayed until
October 1, 1981. The second and third installments of 10 percent each were moved
from January 1 to July 1 for 1982 and 1983.

The result was a blended marginal rate cut of 1.25 on 1981 income, a 10% cut
for 1982 income, 20% for 1983 income, and a full reduction of 25% only for 1984
income. The pitiful 1.25% rate cut for calendar year 1981 was more than offset by
a scheduled payroll tax rate increase and by inflation-induced rate hikes due to
bracket creep. Tax rates actually rose in 1981. Another round of payroll tax hikes
and bracket creep in 1982 offset that year’s tax rate cut as well. There was no sig-
nificant net marginal tax rate relief until 1983.

These cutbacks and delays were ill-advised. They made it impossible for the tax
reductions to avert or moderate the impending 1981–1982 recession. The Federal
Reserve had begun tightening monetary policy in November 1980, the day after the
election, to battle the double digit inflation then rampant, and because the Fed erro-
neously expected the promised tax cuts to pump up demand and add to inflationary
pressures. The economy softened rapidly, contrary to Federal Reserve expectations,
and was already entering a recession in the summer of 1981 even as the tax bill
was finally coming up for a vote in Congress. The economy did not rebound until
1983, the first year of real net tax rate relief. The rate of inflation collapsed much
faster than was anticipated by the Federal Reserve and the Congress. The disinfla-
tion and eventual resumption of strong real growth and job creation (which the tax
cut did eventually generate) could have been accomplished more quickly and with
less pain if key policy officials had better understood the disinflationary nature of
the tax cuts and allowed them to take effect sooner.
No triggers, please.

Some Members of Congress want to impose a ‘‘trigger’’ on President Bush’s pro-
posed across the board cuts in marginal tax rates. Under a trigger, the various in-
stallments of the rate cuts would only go into effect if projected budget surpluses
arise as forecast. A trigger would make the tax rate cuts less effective in strength-
ening the economy and could lead to the bad budget outcome its advocates claim
to fear.

An invitation to over-spend. Tying tax cuts to the budget surplus would let
Congress block the tax cut just by spending too much. There would not even be an
explicit vote to hold the Members accountable. If the surplus is the issue, rather
than the urge to splurge, why not propose a trigger on federal spending instead of
tax cuts?

A trigger makes a tax cut cost more. Making the tax cut uncertain would re-
duce its effectiveness at promoting growth. If people can count on the tax cuts, they
will produce more in anticipation. If people doubt the cuts will occur, growth will
be delayed. The revenue reflows would be less, and the deficit higher than other-
wise.

Every year we do not have a tax cut, productivity gains and real wage hikes actu-
ally raise tax rates on workers and cost some jobs that would otherwise occur (be-
cause tax indexing only offsets the inflationary component of tax bracket creep, not
the kind due to real wage growth). If, instead, employers know that the tax burden
on workers will be dropping over time, and after-tax wages will be rising, they will
expect wage demands to remain moderate. They will be more likely to hire people,
today, on that assurance, than if taxes are not going to be cut.
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But what are employers to think if a tax bill says ‘‘We might lower taxes for the
next five years, or maybe not?’’ They’ll hold off on the hiring until they see the green
of the tax cuts. Similarly, savers and small business owners will wonder what tax
rates they will pay on future interest and business income, and will cut their saving
and investment accordingly.
The tax cut is not too big, it is too small.

The President’s tax proposals are not too big. Indeed, to have a significant effect
on the 2001 economy, the rate reductions would have to be phased in faster. As pre-
sented, they are barely over 1% of GDP over the 10 year budget window. Relative
to GDP, that is about half the size of the Kennedy tax cut and about 40% the size
of the individual tax reductions in the 1981 Reagan tax cut. The Bush rate cuts
would be phased in over five tax years. The Kennedy rate cuts were implemented
over two tax years, and the Reagan cuts over four.

Some tax cut opponents fear that the size of the Bush tax plan is understated.
They would raise the estimated cost of the Bush plan from the original $1.6 trillion
by $500 billion if the tax cut is made retroactive to January 1, 2001, expiring AMT
offsets are renewed, and the full tax cut is given to people who would otherwise be
thrown into the AMT by lowering ordinary tax rates. They would raise the estimate
by another $400 billion to $500 billion for interest if the debt is drawn down more
slowly. The total, they claim, could reach $2.6 trillion over ten years, and leave little
money ‘‘on-budget’’ to retire the federal debt.

There are several reasons not to be concerned. First, the CBO budget projections
are for just over $3 trillion in on-budget surpluses over ten years. Even with the
augmented tax cut, and counting the added debt service, there would still be an on-
budget surplus.

Second, ‘‘off-budget’’ Social Security surpluses will total nearly $2.6 trillion. Even
with the tax cut, publicly held debt and interest payments to the public would be
gone in ten years in the absence of further tax reductions or spending increases.

Third, the estimated cost of the tax rate cut is ‘‘static,’’ not counting the added
economic growth the rate cuts would make possible. The stronger economy would
return about 30 percent of the projected revenue loss to the Treasury. That puts
the cost of the rate cuts far below the projected on-budget surplus, even adjusting
for added interest expense.

Fourth, CBO estimates of the surplus may be on the low side. The graduated in-
come tax takes in a rising share of income as the country becomes more prosperous,
and more taxpayers run afoul of the unindexed AMT each year. Increased factor
productivity should also boost corporate income and corporate taxes as a share of
income over time. Yet CBO projects tax revenues per dollar of GDP to fall over the
next decade in a pattern at odds with historical experience. CBO assumes, among
other things, a drop in capital gains revenues to more ‘‘historical’’ levels over time.
Capital gains receipts may in fact fall sharply from last years elevated peaks due
to the recent market dip. Nonetheless, the stock market remains substantially high-
er than 10 or 20 years ago relative to GDP, and gains should be higher, on average,
as a share of current income for a long time to come.

Fifth, the CBO and Administration budget forecasts contain conservative real
GDP growth assumptions, 3.1 percent per year for CBO and 3.2 percent per year
for the Administration. The private sector consensus is nearer 3.4 percent. There
is substantial room for revenue surprises on the upside in the CBO and Administra-
tion budget forecasts.

Surplus estimates will be rising for several years to come. Moving the budget win-
dow out one year would drop FY2002, with a surplus of just under $300 billion, and
add FY2012, with a surplus of nearly $900 billion. That would boost the surplus
projection by nearly $600 billion. Similar increases would occur in each of the next
several years. There will be ample money available for additional tax relief in a
later bill.
No rush to pay off the debt.

President Bush has proposed paying off about $2 trillion in debt, with the remain-
der of the surplus used for tax relief and the associated debt service, plus a ‘‘contin-
gency’’ fund and Medicare reform. This would leave a bit over $800 billion in federal
debt in the hands of the public (including state, local, and foreign governments) in
2011.

Some would ask, ‘‘Why not pay off the entire debt?’’ The President replies in his
budget papers that paying off debt that has not matured would involve substantial
premium payments to the bondholders, making repayment a bad deal. Also, requir-
ing people to redeem U.S. savings bonds would destroy an excellent savings pro-
gram. Furthermore, holding U.S. securities is a great convenience to risk-averse
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savers and to other governments. An additional point is that the Federal Reserve
normally controls the money supply by buying and selling federal securities. It
would have to use other assets or other techniques if the marketable U.S. govern-
ment debt disappears.

Perhaps a better question is, ‘‘Why pay off the debt anyway?’’ There are surely
better things to do with the money. (I would nominate fundamental tax reform, pro-
viding personal saving accounts to cushion the necessary adjustments to Social Se-
curity when the baby boom retires, and medical research to utilize the fruits of the
human genome project to cure disease.). Federal debt is risk-free. It is accorded
some of the lowest real interest rates on the planet. Using the surplus to promote
the growth of the economy would yield the country and the government a higher
rate of return than drawing down the debt at a faster clip.

Tax cut foes contend that lowering the debt faster is the best way to increase sav-
ing and investment. They are wrong. Paying down more debt instead of lowering
taxes would have virtually no impact on global interest rates. The additional debt
reduction would be a drop in the bucket compared to the amount of financial assets
outstanding in the world credit markets (some $80 trillion to $100 trillion). Such
small differences in the repayment schedule would have no effect on world interest
rates, but the higher taxes would come straight out of private saving and invest-
ment.

Therefore, faster debt reduction would not boost investment and employment. By
contrast, cutting taxes on capital, at the margin, would increase saving and invest-
ment. Examples include marginal tax rate reduction, enhanced IRA or pension
treatment of saving, and faster recognition of the cost of investment for tax purposes
(accelerated depreciation write-offs). Cutting taxes on labor, at the margin, is also
pro-growth because people work more for higher after-tax wages. Not all tax cuts
spur enterprise, but the various rate reduction features of the President’s tax plan
are definitely pro-growth.

In effect, the country is in the position of a family with a $50,000 mortgage,
$40,000 in annual income, and $35,000 in annual expenses (including the mortgage
payments). Should the family put its $5,000 surplus in the bank or the stock mar-
ket, or use it to pay down the mortgage faster? That depends on how high the inter-
est rate is on the mortgage, what returns the family could get from the bank or the
stock market, and what it might need the money for in a few years. If the mortgage
rate is 6% and the interest, dividends and capital gains returns on bonds and stocks
are 8%, the family would be better off saving the money. If Junior is just starting
high school, and the family needs to add an additional $20,000 in savings over the
next four years to complete Junior’s college fund, it would be better off keeping the
money. If it paid down the mortgage instead, it would only have to borrow the
money back four years hence to make the tuition payments. Debt reduction makes
sense only if it is the most valuable use of the money.
Tax issues for a later bill that would move toward fundamental tax reform.

Other features of the tax code have resulted in high, sometimes outrageous mar-
ginal tax rates, with a substantial tax bias against saving and investment. These
biases and abnormal tax rates could all be corrected by moving to a fundamental
tax reform that establishes a saving/consumption neutral system. Short of funda-
mental reform, there are many steps that can be taken to reduce the distortions and
biases.

Shorten all asset lives in the capital cost recovery system. This step would
reduce the cost of capital at the margin on new investment. It would give the most
bang for the buck for long term growth and have a quick effect on the economy.
It addresses the slump in investment that is part of the current softness. The ulti-
mate goal should be expensing, as in a saving/consumption neutral tax system.

Enhance IRAs and 401(k)s as in last year’s Portman-Cardin bill. Expanding
pension treatment of saving is a step towards fundamental tax reform, in which all
saving would receive that treatment. It would be useful to combine all retirement
and education saving incentives into one large, simple program. Penalties, with-
drawal restrictions, and contribution and income limits should be eased or ended.

Reform the tax treatment of Social Security benefits. The formulas for tax-
ing Social Security benefits impose very high marginal tax rates on wages and sav-
ings income by boosting the 28% tax rate to an effective 42% or 52% as up to half
or 85% of benefits become subject to tax. Combined with the earnings test and the
payroll tax, marginal rates on wage income can exceed 100%. Taxation of benefits
needs to be completely redesigned and decoupled from other income to avoid this
tax spike.

Eliminate the phase-outs of personal exemptions and itemized deductions
(and other phase-outs where feasible). Ending these phase-outs is equivalent to
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an additional marginal rate cut of about 1 percentage point (single filer) to 6 per-
centage points (couple with four children) , and would simplify tax filing.

Get rid of the personal and the corporate AMT. The AMT distorts the defini-
tion of income and accelerates tax payments in an inappropriate manner. In the
process, it makes investment less profitable and reduces the capital stock, produc-
tivity, and wages.

Reform Social Security by diverting 2 or more percentage points of the
payroll tax to personal accounts.

Conclusion
Letting the economy slump would be bad for the budget. If Congress wants to

make sure that surpluses continue and the debt is paid off, it should rein in federal
spending and cut tax rates to keep the economy moving forward. Tax rate reduction,
at the margin, is the key to a successful tax cut. Taxes do not boost the economy
by giving people money to spend. They work by increasing the reward, at the mar-
gin, for incremental effort, saving, and investment. They may do so by cutting ex-
plicit marginal tax rates on labor and capital income, or by amending the tax base
to eliminate the mismeasurement and multiple taxation of income used for saving
and investment.

President Bush has proposed marginal rate cuts and the elimination or reduction
of certain tax rate spikes that are triggered by some peculiar provisions of the tax
code. His bill is an excellent place to start. It is not too big; if anything, it is too
small. It should be implemented more rapidly than originally proposed. It should
not be constrained by a ‘‘trigger.’’ It should not be watered down in favor of faster
elimination of the public debt.

The President’s bill should be followed by further tax changes that lead toward
fundamental tax reform. The goal should be to eliminate the tax biases against sav-
ing and investment at the individual and business levels, and to eliminate the tax
spikes and complexities created by peculiar rules regarding deductions and credits
in the current code.
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF CAROL MARKMAN

My name is Carol Markman. I am the Chairperson of the National Tax Policy
Committee and a Board Member of the only professional organization representing
only Certified Public Accountants in Public Practice, the National Conference of
CPA Practitioners, NCCPAP. Accompanying me is Robert Goldfarb, the President
of NCCPAP, and Alan Feldstein, Vice President of our national organization. Mr.
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Goldfarb was recently named as one of the 100 most influential accountants in
America. He is also a past Chairperson of our National Tax Policy committee. Mr.
Feldstein is a member of our National Tax Policy Committee and our Legislative
Liaison.

The membership of NCCPAP consists of Certified Public Accountants in public
practice located throughout the United States with a concentration of chapters in
the Northeast section of the country. Many of our members are also members of the
American Institute of CPAs (AICPA), an organization with which you are already
familiar. The AICPA’s membership includes practicing CPAs, but also includes non-
practicing CPAs, such as educators, accountants in private industry and govern-
ment. More that 65% of the total AICPA membership do not service the public. The
members of NCCPAP deal with the Internal Revenue Code on a daily basis directly
with the public! We live the Internal Revenue Code every day and sort through its
complexities constantly. We estimate that our members serve more than 500,000
businesses and individual clients throughout every state of the country. We appre-
ciate the invitation to participate in this hearing.

Until the Tax Reform Act of 1986 was enacted, if there was a deduction or credit
in the tax code, it was available equally to almost every taxpayer without regard
to their adjusted gross income. The 1986 Act changed the tax code from 15 brackets
ranging from 11 to 50 percent to two brackets, 15 and 28 percent. The offset to this
simple rate structure was the beginning of the phase-ins and phase-outs of deduc-
tions and credits. In 1988, for the first time, the personal exemptions, then $1,950,
began to be phased out when the adjusted gross income for a joint filer was
$149,250 and completely eliminated when income exceeded $171,650. Most miscella-
neous itemized deductions including unreimbursed employee business expenses
were deductible only to the extent that they exceeded two percent of adjusted gross
income. Beginning in 1987, only eighty percent of business meals and entertainment
expenses were deductible. For the first time, only taxpayers who were not active
participants in an employer pension plan and those with very limited incomes could
make deductible IRA contributions. The deductions for sales taxes, credit card inter-
est and other consumer interest were eliminated and many other changes were
made to the Tax Code. Also the Alternative Minimum Tax rate was set at 21 per-
cent.

Beginning in 1991, taxpayers with income above an ‘‘applicable amount’’
($100,000 for all taxpayers except married filing separately) began to lose a portion
of their itemized deductions. This limitation is calculated after all the other limita-
tions. Up to eighty percent (80%) of itemized deductions can be lost as a result of
this provision.

Since that time, tax rates have increased to a current maximum rate of 39.6 per-
cent but the phase-outs have proliferated effectively raising this marginal tax rate
beyond the stated rate of 39.6 percent. As new tax benefits have been introduced,
many are limited by adjusted gross income. The public’s perception is that the tax
code gives benefits, deductions and credits with one hand and takes them away with
the other. There are some provisions of the tax code such as the education credits
that, in our experience, are available only to taxpayers such as single parents who
receive untaxed child support. A newly married couple with wages of $60,000 for
the husband and $55,000 for the wife who rent an apartment in New York City are
precluded from deducting the $1,400 in student loan interest that they paid.

Deductible IRA contributions can be made by divorced individuals who receive ali-
mony payments from their former spouse but is not available to very many other
taxpayers. Other taxpayers that have the funds available to make the IRA contribu-
tions are not permitted to do so because they have pension plans at their place of
employment. A taxpayer that would prefer to make an IRA contribution early in the
year to take advantage of the tax deferral may not be able to do so because an unex-
pected event at the end of year may render the IRA contribution ineligible.

The attached chart details some of the current phase-outs. Many of these are
based on filing status. Others are different only for married taxpayers filing sepa-
rately. Some phase-outs have kept pace with inflation others have not. As you can
see from the attached chart, the phase-out ranges are different for various deduc-
tions and credits, even for the same filing status. This causes additional confusion
and complexity. Additionally some phase-out ranges are $10,000, others are $15,000
and still others are $25,000. The phase-out range for Alternative Minimum Tax can
be as much as $180,000.

One of the most serious problems with the phase-outs is that even a seasoned tax
professional cannot sit down with a married taxpayer and prepare a tax return or
projection if their income is above $52,000 using only a pencil, paper and calculator.
The code is so complex and provides for so many phase-outs with different ranges,
and different beginning and ending points. It is impossible to prepare even a tax
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projection without being armed with a series of worksheets, schedules and charts.
Some phase-out limits change annually, others do not, so the preparer can never
be sure of the applicable limits for specific phase-outs without resorting to numerous
reference materials.

One example, identified by one of our members, concerns Qualified Performing
Artists. Code section 62(b)(1) and (3) of the 1986 Tax Act defines the term ‘‘qualified
performing artist.’’ The section permits an above the line deduction for the profes-
sional expenses of a performing artist but only if the individual’s adjusted gross in-
come is below $16,000. The constraints of this provision are so narrow as to pre-
clude any benefit to the vast majority of low income performing artists who live in
high cost areas such as California, Massachusetts, Texas or New York. This is a per-
fect example of giving with one hand and taking away with the other.

During the last several years NCCPAP developed the following related issues:
The Taxpayer Relief Act of 1997 established education incentives in the form of

tax credits for qualified tuition and related expenses to eligible post-secondary edu-
cational institutions. These credits were designed to benefit low and middle-income
taxpayers. Income limits were established for single taxpayers with the phase-out
beginning at $40,000 of AGI and ending at $50,000 of AGI. For married taxpayers
filing jointly, these phase-out levels were doubled. The Act did not differentiate be-
tween a single taxpayer and a single taxpayer with dependent children (Head of
Household). The cost of living is significantly different when an individual must pay
maintenance for additional family members yet they are subject to the same phase-
out limits as a single taxpayer. An expense such as child care so that the parent
can go to school is not considered. Code Section 25A should be expanded to permit
taxpayers claiming Head of Household status a higher income phase-out than single
taxpayers in order to allow more single parents to claim tuition tax credits or the
phase-outs for education credits should be made uniform or eliminated.

The phase-out provisions exacerbate the problem of the marriage penalty. The
present tax system of separate tax tables and schedules for single and married tax-
payers has its roots back in the Tax Reform Act of 1969. At that time the majority
of households had a single wage earner. Currently, a single individual taxpayer has
a standard deduction of $4,400 and an initial tax rate of 15% for taxable income
up to $26,250 and a tax rate of 28% for the next $37,300 of taxable income. A mar-
ried couple has a standard deduction of $7,350 and an initial 15% tax rate on their
first $43,850 of taxable income and a 28% tax rate on the next $62,100 of their tax-
able income. Exemptions are phased out for ‘‘high-income’’ taxpayers beginning at
$128,900 for a single taxpayer and $193,400 for joint filers. The reduction of
itemized deductions for ‘‘high-income’’ taxpayers begins when adjusted gross income
exceeds $128,950 whether single or married filing jointly. Another issue previously
identified by NCCPAP is the treatment of employee business expenses. Internal
Revenue Code section 67(a) requires an employee, who incurs ordinary and nec-
essary business expenses in the performance of his/her duties who are not reim-
bursed by his/her employer to list those expenses on Form 2106. This total is trans-
ferred to Form 1040, Schedule A, as a miscellaneous itemized deduction which is
required to be reduced by two percent (2%) of the taxpayer’s adjusted gross income.
The deduction for these expenses can be further reduced by the phase-out of
itemized deductions. In many cases these reductions cause the expenses to be elimi-
nated and the employee is denied these legitimate deductions for tax purposes. In
addition, employee business deductions are not an allowable expense for AMT pur-
poses.

‘‘Statutory Employees’’ and businesses in all forms, i.e., corporations, partner-
ships, LLC’s, LLP’s and sole proprietorships, are allowed to deduct all business ex-
penses in full against gross income (subject to certain limitations such as 50% of
business meals and entertainment that effect all taxpayers equally). The only busi-
ness expense not allowed to be deducted in full are those incurred by employees.
This is unfair to the typical wage earner.

The total of all employee business expenses listed on Form 2106 should be
allowed as a deduction before arriving at Adjusted Gross Income. It should not
be listed on Form 1040, Schedule A, as a miscellaneous itemized deduction, nor
be an addback for the Alternative Minimum Tax.

The phase-outs have an erosive effect on tax compliance and tax practitioners
are forced to tell clients that many tax saving provisions that they read about
in the press at this time of the year do not apply to them. They are considered
‘‘rich’’ yet struggle to make ends meet living an ordinary life style in high-in-
come states. My colleagues and I think it is prudent to permit taxpayers to uti-
lize the deductions and credits currently available in the tax law before focusing
on lower tax rates. The elimination of the phase-outs will simplify the tax law
and make it fairer.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:09 Sep 25, 2001 Jkt 072962 PO 00000 Frm 00085 Fmt 6601 Sfmt 6621 75102.000 SFINANC2 PsN: SFINANC2



82

If the phase-outs must be continued, then there should be a uniform phase-out
limit for most provisions and the limits should be adjusted to reflect the costs in
high tax states.

Respectfully submitted,
ALAN FELDSTEIN, CPA
ROBERT GOLDFARB, CPA
CAROL MARKMAN, CPA

on behalf of the National Conference of CPA Practitioners
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